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THE CHAIRMAN: We will call the hear

ing to order. This morning we have as our 

first witness the Honorable Charles W. Sandman, 

Congressman from the Second District. 

Congressman Sandman, if you would 

identify yourself for the record then I would 

like to swear you in. 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: In this connec

tion I think you would want to identify me 

with the New Jersey Narcotic Drug Study Com

mission which was formed by Senate Resolution 

in 1963. I ~ve been Chairman of that organi

zation from then up to the present time . 

CHARlES W. SANDMAN, JR., sworn. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Do you have a statement 

for us that you would like to present? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: I have no state

ment, Senator, other than what I may say ex

temporaneously or in answer to questions that 

your Commission may have. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, then, Mr. Lumbard, 

will you proceed? 



MR. LUMBARD: Congressman, 

ho~ would you describe the dangerous 

drug and narcotic addiction problems in New 

Jersey today? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Well, I would 

say that they are quite severe. We have ap

proximately 5600 known addicts in the State 

and we know that there are more than that. 

The problem is on the increase. It's not on 

the decrease. We have not found a cure to it, 

anymore than anybody else has. 

We've tried to make recommendations 

to improve the situation. We've tried to do 

it by not involving the states in vast sums 

of money. The pilot program which was started 

in Skillman was started as a result of recom

mendations of this Commission and it has had 

some results--of course, not as good as we'd 

like to have. 

The problem is on the rise, especially 

in lower ages. The average use of New Jersey 

addicts, the first use, is age 19. And we 

found that 90 per cent of the causes of the 
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first use had to do, mainly, with curiosity. 

In lots of testimony that has been taken-

we have not released too many of the details 

on it because of the highly confidential 

nature of it. 

One indication of the rise was in the 

interviews that we took at the various reform

atories in the State, at Barden~own, especi

ally. As long as five years ago there were 

only about seven people out of 350 there that 

had any experience at all with drugs. Last 

year when we interviewed inmates there and 

went over the records we found that the number 

today is in the seventies as compared to only 

five five years ago. The alarming thing about 

it, too, is that some of those were already 

addicted to heroin. Not many, less than half 

a dozen. So this I cite as an indication of 

the problem as it has grown inthe State. 

MR. LUMBARD: Yesterday Assemblyman 

Dennis testified before the Committee. He 

has been making a particular study of this 

subject, having been newly elected from Essex 
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County and he being personally concerned 

about conditions in Newark particularly. He 

said that he and his staff had come to the 

conclusion that there were from thirty to 

forty thousand persons in New Jersey who are 

now involved quite seriously with either nar

cotics or dangerous drugs. Would you comment 

on that estimate? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: We have prob

ably in our State the most accurate statis

tics of the fifty states and our figures 

don't get anywhere near that figure. Of 

course, it has to do, too, with what he was 

referring to as an addict or a user. If he 

is taking in all categories, even those that 

use goof balls and use marihuana and also 

those that are addicted to the hard forms, 

you probably could reach a figure that would 

go into the thousands. But the figures that 

we have are only those that pertain to known 

addiction and this is taken as a result of 

all of the statistics from the court hearings 

around the State and you will find that these 
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are quite accurate. 

MR. LUMBARD: Could you be more par

ticular, Congressman, for the Committee about 

the trends that you see in terms of different 

kinds of narcotics being used or different 

kinds of dangerous drugs, on a factual level? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Yes. The thing 

that seems to be on the rise is the use of 

goof balls, the acceptance of marihuana. 

Only two days ago I interviewed a 
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young man in one of the outstanding law schools 

in the District of Columbia and he told me 

that h~ doesn't know ten people in the whole 

law school who hadn't had some experience with 

smoking marihuana, not that they do it habitu

ally. But he said it had become more or less 

of an accepted thing. 

These things, I think, are tremendously 

on the rise and this, again, is due to a lot 

of unwarranted publicity, the looseness of so 

many other things that have brought this thing 

into the limelight. 

As far as the hard use of the opiates 



is concerned, I think it has had a gradual 

rise, nowhere near the fast rise of the other 

forms. 

MR. LUMBARD: What are the present 

responses of the State of New Jersey to those 

problems? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Well, prior to 

the formation of this Commission New Jersey 

had almost no kind of a treatment program. 

New Jersey has never apprqriated a whole lot 

of money in this particular field. Of course, 

we did have some kind of services at some of 

the State hospitals such as Marlboro and a 

few others. 

MR. LUMBARD: That would be under the 

jurisdiction of the Department of Institu

tions? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Department of 

Institutions and Agencies. But these were 

only good for very limited use where a person 

was found pretty much under the influence. 

It was used as a place where you could put 

somebody in a hospital to get some kind of 
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treatment. 

Prior to 1964 we had no center as a 

center anywhere in the State and in 1964 we 

legislated the creation of the Skillman In

stitute which, again, was only a pilot 

program. 

On this one I would like to enlarge 

a little bit on why we did it this way. This 

was done as a result of two years of inten

sive study. I served in the Senate here for 

ten years and I served on a lot of committees, 

but I never served on one that was as dili

gent or worked as many hours as this one. We 

went to the trouble of looking into almost 

every possible kind of a treatment that we 

could. At that time the big publicity that 

was given on the thing known as Syn 1on 

seemed to be spreading all over. The Commit

tee then went to Westport, Connecticut, which 

is the holding center of Syn 1on. Again, we 

interviewed the people there. We weren't 

altogether satisfied with what we saw, but at 

Westport we were told this was only a holding 
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center and the big operation was at Santa 

Monica, California. We then went to Santa 

Monica, California and we looked over Synonon 

from the first doorknob to the top of the roof. 

MR. LUMBARD: It's in a beautiful 

spot, right on the beach. 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Yes, the beach 

is beautiful but it's a far cry from being a 

cure. It's no more than trying to isolate 

somebody. It's a known fact that when a man 

is in the State Prison he is not using heroin. 

He can't get it. So it is at Synonon. While 

he stays there he is off the drug. There is 

no question about it. But their claims on 

having rehabilitated so many people--they 

can't prove that they rehabilitated anybody. 

And the system that they used, to me, was no 

more than just an isolation of people. 

In our report we did say that we felt 

that Synonon was a good thing because it was 

keeping some 350 people off the street that 

may have been on drugs but it wasn't the ans

wer, a far cry from the answer. 
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While we were there we went to the 

California Institute of Corona. In this one 

the report again recites that this is, per

haps, the best setup of after care in the 

whole country. But the California system 

could not work in New Jersey because of our 

laws. I doubt if your constitution would 

allow the after care treatment that Calif

ornia does where they have the mandatory 

Nalline treatment and the mode of incarcer

ation where they keep a person there for 

three years. 

MR. LUMBARD: What in the New Jersey 

constitution would forbid that? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Well, there's 

several sections and I'm not an expert on 

this particular thing. 

It seems to me the requirement of 

mandatory Nalline treatment after the man 

has served his time in Corona, which runs 

as high as three years, if you were to do 

that in this State I have some doubt that 

this isn't invading the man's private rights. 
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He has served his time. He has come out. 

Under California law if he's found to be back 

on the use again he then is sent to Corona 

for an indeterminate sentence. I have some 

doubt that that, really, isn't a double jeo

pardy. I can be wrong. 

At any rate, we did make all of these 

explorations. We later went to Lexington, 

Kentucky. We had an entire day of conferences 

with the best authorities that I think exist 

11 

in the country. Lexington wouldn't work here, 

either, because up to that time they couldn't 

keep people there for the full treatment. At 

the end of five days anybody that had signed 

themselves in could easily sign themselves out. 

Lexington has no statistics because the in

mates are from the whole country. They did 

complete, prior to our getting there, the 

statistics on the State of Kentucky. These, 

I think, do show that Lexington does serve a 

real good purpose. These are people from 

Kentu~ who went to Lexington and then later 

went out and the authorities, in cooperation 

• 



with the State authorities, located these 

people. They found that the treatment at 

lexington had kept a lot of them out of jail 

for as long as five or six months longer 

than they would have been had they not gone 

to lexington. Of course, you can•t use that 

either because you have a different kind of 

drug addiction in that part of the country. 

Heroin is not nearly as prevalent in Kentucky 

12 

as it is in the northeast. One of the hardest 

drugs they use there is cocaine and it•s easier 

to break the cocaine habit than it is the heroin 

habit. So, again, these statistics don•t mean 

a whole lot to us here. 

MR. LUMBARD: The question w& are 

still working on is what is New Jersey•s 

response to the problem you first described. 

The first step about which you have been 

testifying is that New Jersey has this study 

commission you•re talking about? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: Then you also mentioned 

one program in the Department of Institutions. 



CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: When we saw the 

tremendous amounts of money that were being 

spent by so many states in exploring the prob

lem and at the same time looked at their stat

istics or improvement, we didn't feel that 

this state should go into just dumping mil

lions in the bucket and have no result. For 

that reason Skillman was set up under Senate 

Bill 210 in 1964. 

Again I say that prior to that there 

was no center anywhere in the wh~e state 

which would be really a center for treatment 

of addiction. None exists today, only Skill

man itself which is very limited. It only 

has approximately sixty beds. That, really, 

is the response. 

Now, to make it even worse Senate 

Bill 210 went even further than just creat

ing Skillman. It allowed the addict to have 

the choice of going for treatment or going 

to jail. If he didn•t go for treatment or 

if he stayed not as long as he should, he 

was returned back to jail on a breach of 
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probation. There are a lot of wrinkles to 

iron out in this thing. This is not the ans

wer, either. It's an experimentation. 

The next and only response to the 

thing was that Senate Bill 210 also created 

a fund which would create clinics in count

ies where the problem really exists, such 

as Essex. 

MR. LUMBARD: What kind of clinics? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: These would 

have been clinics for the purpose of de

toxification and clinics for the purpose 

of trying to place people somewhere. 

MR. LUMBARD: Voluntary clinics? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: Out patients? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Yes. Now, the 

fund that was created was a 75 per cent 

State grant. This committee met with the 

authorities in Essex County I don't know how 

many times in an effort to get something 

started. The same year the Federal govern

ment had passed a Federal grant of 100 per 

1 4 



cent for these kinds of clinics. The position 

taken by Essex County and the counties that 

really need clinics badly was, "Well, we 

don't want the 75 per cent State money. We 

will hold out and see if we can get the 100 

per cent Federal money." 

Well, the Federal fund was exhausted 

rather quickly. As a result no clinic was 

built for many years even though the State 

fund of the 75 per cent grant was available. 

This can hardly be a shortcoming on our part 

because we tried our very best to get these 

people to establish something. 

The next thing that happened, by way 

of response to the problem, happened about 

eight months ago when the OEO got interested 

in drug treatment, especially in the large 

counties. The State was fortunate enough to 

get a Federal grant of a million seventy 

thousand. We have devoted most of our time 

this year in trying to utilize that million 

seventy thousand. We are very happy that the 

State got this money. We are not at all 
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satisfied that·the money is being spent really 

for the purpose it was intended. The great 

fear that I have is that this will not be 

refunded next yecr because of the lack of 

productivity with the money available in the 

state today. Now, we have met with these 

people countless times. 

MR. LUMBARD: Which people, OEO? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: The people from 

OEO who are handling the problem, mainly in 

New•rk. We have had meetings in Newark. We 

have had meetings in Trenton. We have talked 

to about everybody that we can talk to. They 

have a program that in my opinion they cannot 

institute in less than four or five years be

cause it goes into so many fields. It was my 

proposal that this money should be spent now 

on a better after care program, specialized 

probation, which you don't have anywhere in 

the State. In Newark the average probation 

officer's case load is as high as 75 cases. 

In his 75 cases he may have only five or six 

addicts. He cannot possibly oversee these 



people well enough with such a heavy caseload. 

So in our first report we recommend 

there that a specialized probation section 

be set up in places like the City of Newark 

where a probation officer would have a limited 

case load and he would deal only with addicts. 

It was so bad when we wrote the first report 

that instead of a probation officer going to 

see the addict the addict was told to come to 

some location and talk to the probation offi

cer. Well, he wasn't using anything for two 

or three days before he saw his probation 

officer. As soon as he saw him, knowing he 

didn't have to go back for a couple of weeks, 

he would go right on it again. In fact, we 

had one girl testify that she liked to go see 

her probation officer because the ladies• room 

was so neat and clean that it was nice and 

she took her own package and after she talked 

to the probation officer she took a fix of her 

own and went home. 

With this kind of a system you have 

no real after care and this is where I think 
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this million should be spent. We have talked 

to the Federal authorities and we have re

quested some leeway where this can be spent 

for better use and I think that it can. 

The program that they have set up is 

one which not only goes into clinics: it 

goes into reach-out stations; it goes into 

halfway houses; it goes into all kinds of 

things. It will take them years to set up. 

MR. LUMBARD: Congressman, having 

talked about New Jersey's response, such as 

it is, what do you recommend for the future? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: We brought Mr. 

Brill in about a month ago to find out what 

his real problem is in getting started. 

MR. LUMBARD: Mr. Brill from New York? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Mr. Brill who 

is in charge of the OEO program in Newark. 

He has some genuine complaints here which 

make it extremely difficult for him to get 

started and one is that he does not have the 

proper facilities to use for detoxification. 
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He estimated that he would need, even starting, 



between 300 and 350 beds, just to get started 

in some sort of a skeleton form in the City 

of Newark so that he can do something intel

ligent with the OEO unit that he has. 

At that point I asked Dr. McCorkle 

to find something where we can at least 

recommend the creation of 300, 150 beds. 

Dr. McCorkle wrote a letter to me on March 

13th which recites his exploration of this 

particular problem. We will recommend to 

the legislature--and I hope we are a little 

more successful on that than we were on the 

reconstitution resolution. It hurts a little 

bit to spend five years of your life and a 

lot of your own money to do a job on some

thing and then have your old buddies pass 

a resolution that all it wants you to do is 

be instituted for the purpose of filing a 

final report. This I don•t like at all. I 

take it as an insult. 

We will recommend to the State Legis

lature that ~ere is a place in Ocean County 

where we can accommodate approximately 500 
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Colloquy 

persons a year. There's 300 beds there. It's 

a defunct nursing home. The estimated annual 

operation cost of this, figuring it costs 

$3600 a year per addict, will cost $1,080,000 

for the fiscal year. 

20 

In addition to that, there is approxi

mately another half million that will be needed 

to support what should be New Jersey's first 

real system of probation and parole. Without 

this we may as well spend nothing. So we are 

talking about a project that's going to cost 

a million and a half. This will be in our 

recommendattn this year. 

I would like this Commission to know 

that by virtue of your reconstitution resolu

tion this kind of testimony has to be di

gested in the report. The attorney that we 

have gets the grand sum of $2500 a year. 

That's all he gets. And I don't know of any 

lawyer that would like to wade through that 

{indicating) and get $2500 for coming up with 

his recommendations. We have left $1500. 

That is not enough money to print this report. 



If this is economy, then I went to the wrong 

kind of a school. This report has to be pub

lished. This is a genuine report. I think 

it's going to be one of the best that we've 

ever had, but we need $7500 to print this 

report. It's that simple. Even if this is 

our last report, it's going to be the best 

one this State has ever seen. 

MR. LUMBARD: Congressman, where are 

the most addicts in the State? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Approximately 

80 per cent are in metropolitan Essex County. 

MR. LUMBARD: Where is Ocean County 

in relationship to Essex County? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: It is, I would 

guess, about 60 miles south. But, you see, 

we have this problem. Everybody recognizes 

this to be a very serious problem and every

body wants to do something about it. We are 

overwhelmed by do-gooders and we are over

whelmed by a lot of people who think they are 

experts--and I found very few experts in this 

field no matter what they tried to do. They 
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say, "We ought to have an institution. We 

ought to have one, but don't put it where I 

1 i ve. 11 

This is what you find every time you 

try to move. The one that Dr. McCorkle re

fers to here is in the Pinelands area. It 

has been set up as a nursing home. It's far 

away enough from the built-up areas that I 

don't think we will get too much objection 

here and this is why we recommend it. Also, 

the environment there is really good and 

there is enough improvement that you can make 

on this whole facility that can give rehabil

itation for these people to do something 

while they are there. 

MR. LUMBARD: What is the relation

ship of narcotic addiction to crime? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Well, of course, 

it is directly related to crime in many re

spects. The male addict, in order to keep 

his habit going, has to involve himself in 

larceny, burglary, and other kinds of things. 

The female addict immediately becomes a 
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prostitute. And a11 0f these things have to 

do with crime. They're all violations of 

law. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think perhaps a 

much larger program would be justified in view 

of the crime problem that now confronts the 

State of New Jersey, especially in metropoli

tan areas around Newark? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Yes, sir, I do. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think you are 

really going to do anything about it if you 

are going to get something in the order of 

three or four hundred beds in Ocean County? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: The most that 

you're really going to do under present 

methods of treatment, in my opinion, in all 

honesty, is keep these people off the streets 

and keep them from commiting crimes. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think that serves 

a purpose or not? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Oh, that would 

serve a definite purposeo 

Secondly, it does make available some 
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ktnd of treatment which you don't have today. 

It can have some small recoupment. The ratio 

of people breaking fue habit, especially on 

heroin, is so small that no one really gives 

it any credence at all. Some of the minor 

things, sure, you can break those. 

MR. LUMBARD: Well, I am not trying 

to get down to whether I agree with those 

value judgments or not, most of which I don't, 

but the point I am trying to get at is the 

order of response that you are suggesting 

and whether that's really meaningful in terms 

of what has to be done or whether New Jersey 

doesn't have to face really saying, "We are 

not really going to try hard" or "We're going 

to do it with mirrors or something else." 

That's the question that seems torre to be 

posed by your testimony. 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Well, Corona, 

which has the finest treatment of any of the 

institutions that I have seen, has a massive 

institution replacement value which would ex

ceed a hundred million, The operation cost 
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at Corona is six million. It's a big program. 

It's the only reason I cite it. 

MR. LUMBARD: I am familiar with it. 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: And they have 

a very excellent after care program. 

MR. LUMBARD: Is there any movement 

in California to abolish Corona because it 

isn't sufficiently useful? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: I don't know. 

I would rather think not. I think that 

Corona has had results in the sense that it 

has kept the average person who leaves there 

out of jail for as long as six, seven, eight 

months longer than would have been the case 

had he not gone there. And it's a big insti

tution. So I think that Corona, even at its 

high cost, is beneficial to California. 

MR. LUMBARD: One last question. As 

I understand it, there is presently in this 

State involvement of the Department of Insti

tutions in this field. There is now in the 

Community Affairs Department a growing in

volvement in narcotics, about which we will 

25 

. 



• 

hear more later. I am uncertain as to what 

it all meanso There is your group which I 

gather is going out of existence. Do you 

think that it's useful to have two separate 

State Departments each proceeding down dif

ferent roads toward narcotic programs? That 

is, the Department of Institutions and the 

Department of Community Affairs? Does that 

make good sense to you in terms of organiza

tion? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: No, it doesn't . 

It bothers me very mucho 

MR. LUMBARD: What is your recommenda-

tion? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: You really have 

three groups. You have the OEO group, you 

have the Governor 9 s Advisory Council, and you 

have our Commission. 

MR. LUMBARD: When you say the Gov

ernor's Council, which one is that? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: He only has one 

on narcoticso 

MR. LUMBARD: You are not ~lking about 



the one on causes and control-of crime? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Oh, no. 

MR. LUMBARD: Don't they also have a 

narcotics subgroup, or don't you know? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Oh, no. They 

only have the one which is the Governor's 

Advisory Council on Narcotic Addiction and 

Control, headed by Dr. Scott. 

MR. LUMBARD: The Governor also set 

up a general committee dealing with crimes, 

the Council on Crime, which has broken down 

into various subcommittees. Perhaps you are 

unaware of this, but I have been informed 

that it has a committee on narcotics. 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Well, I am not 

familiar with that. That must have been 

created this year. 

MR. LUMBARD: Yes, recently. 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: I am not famil

iar with that. 

I think that this whole problem should 

be in a section of Institutions and Agencies. 

I think that to create a whole new system just 
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for narcotic addiction and control would not 

be the best way to handle the problem. You 

have a tremendous problem in trying to get 

a staff to run any kind of a program and this 

has been our problem right along. This is Dr. 

Brill's problemo It's really difficult to 

find the kind of special technicians that you 

have to get and Oro McCorkle, in my opinion, 

is one of the most knowledgeable people in 

this particular field that I've met anywhere 

in the country. I have no hesitancy in saying 

that publiclyo 

THE CHAIRMAN: Just in summary on that 

point, Congressman, I would believe that you 

are thinking that perhaps narcotic control 

should be at a division level in the Depart

ment of Institutions and Agencies. 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Right. 

THE CHAIRMAN: That would be speci

fically your recommendation, that all the 

State's forces should be centered in this 

one division? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: That's right. 
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THE CHAIRMAN: Do the Committee 

members have any questions? 

SENATOR DUMONT: Congressman, how many 

counties, if any, have actually created clin

ics in response to the recommendations of your 

Commission? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: I'm not sure, 

Wayne. Dr. McCorkle has all of this inform

ation. To my knowledge, I think there are 

four. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Do you know which 

ones they are? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: I am not sure 

of the ones that are actually signed up and 

in being. I would rather you got that in

formation from him. They are all in the 

metropolitan areas. 

SENATOR DUMONT: You were talking 

about the monetary situation of your Commis

sion. Actually, your Commission has re

ceived fairly substantial appropriations 

over the years of its existence, has it not? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: I have a state-

29 

., 



• 

• 

ment here. We received, since its inception, 

a hundred ten thousand. And we have a break

down on how that's been paid . 

SENATOR DUMONT: Have you anyresults 

actually to report in the State of New Jersey 

other than this one section that was set up 

at Skillman, which does many other things 

aside from this? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Well, in addi

tion to setting up the benefits under Senate 

Bill 210 the Commission did last year revise 

the entire Food & Drug Act, which took about 

eight months of that year to do. We were 

the first State in the Union to outlaw the 

use of LSB or the possession of it. That was 

done as a result of this Commission's recom

mendations. We have stopped a lot of bad 

legislation and I think that we have saved 

the State millions of dollars effectively. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Do you have any active 

legislators, current legislators, who are now 

serving on the Commission? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: We have two 



vacancies which were caused by the last 

election. The Senate member is Senator 

Kelly and the House member is Paul Policastro. 

SENATOR DUMONT: And you have two 

vacancies? 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Frank McDermott 

was on it as a House member and that caused 

a vacancy because he became a Senator. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Kelly? 

SENATOR KELLY: No questions. 

THE CHAIRMAN: We thank you very much, 

Congressman, for your appearance. I think we 

have a problem here and I assure you this 

Committee will be concerned about trying to 

help find solutions. 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: Senator, do 

you want the breakdown of our expenses? 

THE CHAIRMAN: If you would like to 

put it in the Committee record, we will be 

glad to have it. 

CONGRESSMAN SANDMAN: I would like 

to also give you Dr. McCorkle's letter to me. 
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I would like to have a copy back, though, 

because it's the only one I have. 

THE CHAIRMAN: We will arrange to 

see that you get that back. Thank you. 

(Witness excused.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: We will take a recess 

now. 

(At this point there is a short re-

cess.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Commissioner Ylvisaker, 

we welcome you. If you would identify your

self for the record, then I will take the 

opportunity to swear you ino 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Thank you, 

Senator. I am Paul Ylvisaker, the Commis

sioner of the New Jersey Department of Com

munity Affairs. 
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sworn. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Do you have a statement 

that you would like to read? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, Senator, 



I have a quite brief statement which I would 

like to read, if it's agreeable with the Com

mittee. I have also given copies so if the 

members of the Committee would like to follow 

along, perhaps they will do that. Is that 

agreeable? 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. You may 

proceed. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: "The Depart

ment of Community Affairs has the major task 

of assisting and strengthening our local com

munities and their local governments. We 

concentrate on those problems which communi

ties find most pressing at this time in our 

history--housing, urban renewal, community 

development, youth, poverty, fiscal affairs, 

planning for an orderly growth, federal 

liaison, and efficiency and economy through 

modern government practice. We concentrate 

on these issues, but we must be flexible 

enough to respond to whatever call is made 

upon us by local officials, and as you know, 

the communities of New Jersey and their 
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problems vary wtdely. 

The Department of Community Affairs 

has no direct role to play in the law en

forcement system of New Jersey, but as a 

consequence of our work with local communi

ties, we do come to deal with some of the 

administrative aspects of this most important 

function of local government. In addition, 

we deal with some of the social causes and 

effects of crim~ through our anti-poverty 

programs. I hope that our limited activities 

in this field will be of some interest to 

this committee. 

Let me take those areas where we 

probably come closest to the interest and 

concern of this Committee. First, the legal 

services program." 

MR. LUMBARD: Would it be satisfact

ory, Commissioner, since you have separated 

your statement into categories, for us to 

discuss each as they come along rather than 

you go through the whole thing and then come 

back? 
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COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Entirely at 

your convenience. 

"The Department of Community Affairs, 

through its Office of Economic Opportunity, 

conducts a program of assistance to the Legal 

~vices Projects throughout the State. The 

projects are operated locally with almost all 

funding coming from the federal government. I 

appreciate this opportunity to describe the 

work of the Legal Services Projects, because 

they are responsible for quiet but sound 

successes. But let me emphasize the fact 

that these Legal Service Projects are primar

ily concerned with civil matters; only 6% of 

their cases are in the field of criminal 

justice. 

The thirteen legal Services Projects 

in New Jersey employ seventy-four full-time 

attorneys. 

The federal government pays four

fifths of the bill, which is currently $1.7 

million. The remainder is provided by local 

contributions of services and cash, and, in 
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some cases, through grants made by the De-

partment of Community Affairs. 

The Legal Services Projects handled 

more than 28,000 cases last year, divided 

into the following categories: 

Consumer problems - 17% 

Administrative problems 6% 

Housing problems - 12% 

Family problems - 58% 

Miscellaneous (Juvenile, 
School, Disorderly Persons) - 7% 

As I mentioned before, only 6% of all 

the cases handled last year can be described 

as criminal or quasi-criminal. Most of these 

were municipal court cases of disorderly con-

duct and Juvenie and Domestic Relations Court 

cases. On a rare occasion, an assignment 

judge has directed a legal services project 

to represent someone indicted for a misde-

meanor or high misdemeanor. This practice 

is infrequent and will continue to be so. 

The guidelines of the Office of Economic 

Opportunity prohibit Legal Service programs 

from undertaking the defense of any new 



criminal case at any stage following indict

ment unless the defendant is indigent and 

would not otherwise be able to secure ade

quate legal assistance. The existence of 

the Office of the Public Defender makes it 

unlikely that New Jersey's Legal Services 

Projects will be called into criminal cases. 

We anticipate that the reliance on the 

Legal Services Projects in juvenile cases will 

show a sharp increase. The Public Defender is 

not now authorized to appear in juvenile court 

under the present Statute. As New Jersey be

gins to fill the need for counsel in juvenile 

cases that was created after the U. S. Supreme 

Court decision in the Gault case, the Legal 

Services Projects will be called upon in ever

increasing frequency, unless the jurisdiction 

of the Public Defender is expanded to cover 

these offenses. A bill is now in the Legis

lature to expand the functions of the Defender. 

I have prepared a detailed chart show

ing the activities of Legal Services Projects 

in New Jersey, which I will submit for the 



record rather than taking your time here. 

As you know, the tragic disturbances 

of last summer imposed a huge workload on the 

legal system in the areas affected. The Legal 

Services Projects did their share and more in 

providing legal assistance for all who needed 

and qualified for help. The Committee on Law 

and Poverty of the New Jersey Bar Association 

undertook an investigation of the role of the 

Legal Services Projects during those troubled 

times. I would like to quote the final con

clusion of that report: 

'The legal profession, including the 

Public Defender, the Director of Legal Ser

vices of the O.E.O. for New Jersey, the 

Officers and Staff of the Newark Legal Ser

vices Project, and all of the other Legal 

Service Systems and private attorneys who 

volunteered their assistance in the emer

gency, worked tirelessly to provide legal 

services for all who needed and qualified 

for help. This duty imposed a tremendous 

burden upon the Bar, which was faithfully 
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and creditably discharged in the best tradi

tion of the legal profession.' 

"The Department has also had indirect 

involvement in the criminal justice process 

in the course of providing assistance to local 

governments. The Office of Community Services 

responds to the requests of local officials 

whenever it can, and in several cases, those 

requests have been for assistance in the field 

of public safety. 

In Somerset and Middlesex Counties, we 

have been asked to help in the development of 

programs to improve and expand police communi

cations, record-keeping, and training. 

In southern Middlesex County, ten 

municipalities are designing an extensive 

public safety program. The plan has the con

currence of all the police chiefs and mayors 

of those ten municipalities representing a 

population of 105,770 people. 

We helped the mayors and police chiefs 

to establish the Joint Southern Middlesex 
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a subcommittee in writing a proposal for 

Federal funds under the Safe Streets and 

Crime Control Act of l968oosed on prelimi

nary evaluation of the strengths and defi

ciencies of existing police services. 

With some assistance"--

MR. LUMBARD: Commissioner, we are 

sort of past the legal thing. Why don't we 

pause there and then go back to this point? 

We are not going to leave it. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: All right. 

MR. LUMBARD: The first CJ!estion I 

have to you is: Does your Department have 

a recommendation to the Legislature with re

gard to the bill to expand Public Defender 

services in the Gault area? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: May I turn 

to the Acting Director of our Legal Services 

Program for this answer? 

MR. LUMBARD: This Committee, I am 

sure, would allow that. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Would you 
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MR. LUMBARD: Obviously, if the 

Public Defender were to be expanded to cover 

that area then your Department need not be 

involved. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, sir. 

There is no concern on our part with that. 

This is Mr. Carballo. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Would you identify 

yourself for the record? 

MR. CARBALLO: My name is Manuel 

Carballo and I am Acting Director of the 

Legal Services Office in the Department of 

Community Affairs. 

M A N U E L C A R B A L L 0, sworn. 

MR. LUMBARD: The question I had ad

dressed to the Commissioner was whether or 

not the Department had a recommendation to 

the Legislature, now before the Legislature, 

to expand the Office of the Public Defender 

to include juveniles in the so-called Gault 

type cases. 

MR. CARBALLO: Yes, sir. The Depart-
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ment supports the expansion of the jurisdic

tion of the Public Defender into this area 

for a number of reasons. The first of them 

is that as a result of the Gault decision 

this now becomes a constitutional responsib

ility or it may very soon become a constitu

tional responsibility of the State to provide 

individual defense in these circumstances. 

Experience in the past with the O.E.O. 

has been wherever there has been a constitu

tional responsibility on the part of the State 

to provide defense counsel that O.E.O. refused 

to fund such programs. Consequently, whatever 

we can do in that area in this interim stage 

is something which will surely be cut back as 

the constitutional burden is imposed on the 

State. 

MR. LUMBARD: I understood you to say 

that there really isn't any question as far 

as your Department is concerned because under 

the general OEO rule you really can't do any

mng further in that area, anyway, whether or 
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office. 

MR. CARBALLO: No, sir. Under the OEO 

rules and regulations criminal cases prose

cuted by an indictment may not be d~fended 

by Legal Services Projects. That does not 

include juvenile delinquency in th~ State in 

which, technically speaking, this is not a 

criminal offense. 
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THE CHAIRMAN: In fact, isn't it cur

rently the practice a~ the county level that 

att~rneys are now b~ing assignecl to the indigent in 

the juvenile area tu comply with the Gault 

decision? 

MR. CARBALLO: Yes, sir~ The burden 

is already on the State. 

THE CHAIRMAN: The burden is now being 

carried and, in essence, the proposed legisla

tion merely determines where it should be 

funded rather than whether or not counsel is 

to be supplied. 

MR. CARBALLO: Yes, sir. As I stated, 

we do support theexpansion of the responsibil

ity of the Public Defender in this area. 



MR. LUMBARD: Just briefly could you 

state for the record what kinds of criminal 

cases make up the 6 per cent that the Commis

sioner testified to and with respect to your 

office's involvement? 

MR. CARBALLO: Right. The 6 per cent 

figure includes criminal and quasi-criminal 

cases. In New Jersey we have, for instance, 

disorderly persons offenses which are, again 

technically speaking, not classified as 

crimes. "Crimes" are;defined as misdemeanors and high 

mLrlemeanors.The statistics indicate that the 

great bulk of the offenses in which there is 

representation relates to disorderly persons 

offenses and, in some cases, juvenile delin-

quency. 

MR. LUMBARD: You are saying these 

are OEO legal services? 

MR. CARBALLO: Programs which are 

under our Department or in some way related 

to them,wind up defending only when the 

person is indigent and cannot procure pri

vate counsel. 



MR. LUMBARD: But they do wind up 

defending? 

MR. CARBALLO: In some cases, yes. 

In some cases they are assigned by assign

ment judges. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: I have some ques

tions. These 74 full time attorneys, in what 

counties are they employed? 

MR. CARBALLO: Sir, at the appendix 

to the Commissioner's testimony there is a 

chart. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Turn to the 

last page. 

MR. CARBALLO: This gives you the 

number of attorneys in each county, approxi

mately the case load that has been handled 

in each county, and the budget of the Legal 

Services Projects in that county and or city. 

In some cases there are split city projects 

and county projects running concurrently. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: Your attorneys 

don't total up to 72, do they? 

MR. CARBALLO: They should. 
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SENATOR McDERMOTT: I have 68. Did 

you lose four this morning? Attorneys do get 

jobs outside of government • 

MR. CARBALLO: I imagine that footnote 

6 might explain that discrepancy. It does not 

include administrators and assistant adminis

trators who themselves are attorneys, in most 

cases. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: In those counties 

where the County Bar Association had estab

lished legal services, bureaus for people, 

legal aid services, has your office replaced 

this voluntary service? 

MR. CARBALLO: No, sir. Under OEO 

regulations any project to be funded by OEO 

must be submitted to the local bar associa

tion for its review and comment. The Bar 

Association in New Jersey has cooperated 

across the board with the establishment of 

legal services programs. In some counties 

the local legal aid associations have been 

complimented or supplemented or expanded 

through the OEO programs. In other cases, 
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they have remained active independently. It 

really depends on each county and on the 

agressiveness or activities of the legal aid 

society. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: Would you say 

that the purpose of this office is to help 

the indigent? 

MR. CARBALLO: It certainly is. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: I notice that 

you have twelve alone in the City of Newark 

and eight in Essex and eight in Hudson. 

MR. CARBALLO: Yes, sir. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: I also notice 

that in my own county of Union you have six. 

I didn't know that we had that many indi

gents in Union County. I'm very serious on 

that. 

MR. CARBALLO: The number of attorneys 

in all cases arc a~g~ to meet the minimum 

standards established by the National Legal 

Aid & Defenders Association. That is on the 

number of attorneys that should be available 

per thousand poor persons. In every county 
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the number of attorneys assigned is below 

that national standard, including Union 

County • 

I don't have with me the statistics 

on the number of people with families under 

$3000 a year income, which is the usual 

standard, but I could secure them if you 

would like them. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: I would certainly 

like that because this is a matter of pride 

in our county. ~e of our counties that I know 

is considerably more affluent than Union 

County is Somerset County. It's called God's 

country. You have to have a lot of money to 

buy a home up there,yet you have two attorn

eys in Somerset County. 

MR. CARBALLO: Well, there are in 

Somerset County, as in every part of this 

State--as I remember the statistics--at least 

10 per cent of the families falling within 

the poverty category. In every county. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: They won't be 

happy to hear that you have four in Monmouth 

48 



County. 

MR. CARBALLO: In many of these coun

ties you do have a large migrant labor prob

lem and migrant labor, of course, generally 

falls in the lowest income category. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: I have an~ 

other question. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Excuse me. 

On that would the Committee like us to pro

vide by counties the potential case loads 

here; that is, the number of indigent famil

ies? 

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: I will be very 

frank with you, what my concern is, Commis

sioner. You know, the Bar for many years 

has volunteered the services of its attorn

eys as a profession to help indigent people 

and, obviously, in a way when you put six 

attorneys in Union County it sort of indi

cates that the Bar of Union County had not 

been doing its job prior to this. 

MR. CARBALLO: No, sir. At no point 

49 

• 



.. 

does this indicate that. What it indicates 

is that very often the amount of work, the 

need, is considerably greater than the re

sources that are available. In every case 

in which the legal services program has 

been set up, it has been established in the 

county with the support of the County Bar 

Association. It is recognized by the County 

Bar Associations that there is a need and it 

is also recognized by a subcommittee of the 

State Bar Association chaired by Mr. Honig, 

Emanuel Honig from Franklin Township. It has 

also been recognized that the need far ex

ceeds the resources of the Legal Aid Socie

ties. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: You mentioned 

the fact that these are full time attorneys. 

Is there a full time attorney in charge of 

the office in Union? 

MR. CARBALLO: Yes, sir. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: Doesn't Mr. 

Brinkmann work for Johnson & Johnson? 

MR. CARBALLO: No, sir. He is on 



leave from Johnson & Johnson. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: One final ques

tion. These consumer problems that are out

lined here, how do they differ from the work 

that is presently being done by Mr. Krebs' 

Office of Consumer Protection? 

MR. CARBALLO: There are two matters. 

On the one hand, this is not limited to con

sumer fraud, which is the responsibility of 

the Office of Mr. Krebs. 

In addition, we have worked out rela

tionships between the local Legal Services 

Projects and Mr. Krebs' office to supplement 

and complement each other's forces in the 

county as they are needed. As I understand 

it, Mr. Krebs currently has six investigat

ors, which is certainly inadequate to cover 

the entire State. To the degree that we have 

an office in an area where he does not have 

an investigator available, we can provide 

some supplemental service. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: Obviously, you 

feel there is no duplication. 
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MRo CARBALlO~ Noo 

THE CHAIRMAN: Assemblyman Owens? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I notice on 

Appendix A a category of Project Legiscope, 

Inc. What is the jurisdiction of that? 

MR. CARBALLO: That covers the three 

southern counties, the three counti~s that 

are covered by scopeo They are Gloucester, 

Salem and Cumberland Counties. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I notice that 

your largest percentage of cases is in the 

area of family problems. Can you give me 

some breakdown as to what is current in that 

category? 

MR. CARBALLO: Yeso That includes 

everything ranging from divorce to adoption 

to suits for support. Anything, generally, 

falling within the relationship among members 

of the familyo 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I wonder if you 

have any idea of a percentage breakdown on 

those subcategories? 

MRe CARBALLO: Within that category? 



ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Yes. 

MR. CARBALLO: We do for some pro

jects. There is an information system which 

has recently been developed and hasn't been 

adopted by all of the projects. But for 

some of them, yes, we can give you a pretty 

detailed breakdown on exactly how many are 

divorce cases, how many are support cases, 

et cetera. If you would like, I would be 

happy to submit that to you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I would appre

ciate it. 

I have one further question. There 

are some very specialized civil areas of law 

which indigents may become involved in from 

time to time. How do you handle those situa

tions? 

MR. CARBALLO: Specialized areas of 

what type? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Well, for example, 

bankruptcy or certain administrative proceed

ings, immigration. Just a few examples. 

MR. CARBALLO: Right. In Bankruptcy 
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in some cases under Title 13 the lawyers in

volved are themselves competent to handle 

such cases. Wherever there is a feeling 

that it calls for a very specialized tratment 

--for instance, immigration might be a case-

there are funds usually available, federal 

funds, for the hiring of consultants which, 

in effect, means that they can hire an at

torney who specializes in this particular 

area, for assistance. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I don't know how 

other counties work, but the Essex County Bar 

Association has a referral service that might 

be of use to your project to reach attorneys 

immediately that are in these areas of spec

ialty. 

MR. CARBALLO: There are links estab

lished with the referral services in those 

counties that have them. This is necessary 

for other reasons as well; specifically, when 

the income limitations established by OEO 

guidelines are exceeded, the person involved 

is referred to a referral service who then 

54 



refers him to private attorneys. 

tions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Woodcock? 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: I have no ques-

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Waldor? 

SENATOR WALDOR: No questions. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Dumont? 

SENATOR DUMONT: One question. I 

notice in adding up the counties in your 

report that the only ones where you have no 

attorneys would be Burlington, Hunterdon, 

Morris, Sussex, and Warren. Does that indi

cate that we don't have any indigent or 

poverty problems there or that the Bar is 

doing a better job in those counties? 

MR. CARBALLO: In Morris County, for 

instance, there is a very ~tive Legal Aid 

Society. I think in all of these cases the 

Bar is doing an outstanding job within the 

resources available to it. In every county 

except Warren, I believe, there are applica

tions in various stages of preparation for 
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funding. However, the federal monies avail

able for Legal Services Projects have been 

cut back during this last year as a result 

of the President 1 s Executive order transfer

ring some funds to employment projects and 

it will be very difficult to fund new pro

jects, although we are moving ahead as best 

we can. 

SENATOR DUMONT: I am not complaining. 

I just wanted to get your explanation for 

that. 

MR. CARBALLO: In Burlington County, 

for instance, the Bar Association has passed 

a resolution in support of an application for 

Legal Services Projectso In Hunterdon and 

Sussex they are considering a joint applica

tion at this time. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Mr. Chairman, 

before leaving fuis category I have one fur

ther question on the chart, Appendix A. I 

notice in note 3 the Essex County project 

is being phased out. Would you explain why 

that is? 



MR. CARBALLO: Yes, sir. That is a 

technically correct statement. In Essex 

County the entire Community Action Program 

is being restructured in part by the Board 

of Freeholders and in part as a result of 

conclusions drawn by the regional offices 

of OEO as to the adequacy of the services 

provided. The Legal Services Program is 

consequently caught up in that particular 

reorganization. What will happen or what 

they expect to happen is that this project, 

a new project, will be refunded. But it 

will be a reconstituted project because, 

strictly speaking, the old project is in 

fact being phased out. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I was concerned 

because of the obvious needs in Essex County. 

MR. CARBALLO: Yes, sir. There will 

be a project in Essex County, to the best of 

our knowledge. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator McDermott? 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: I refer you back 

to Appendix A. What is the case loa~ in Union 
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County now being held by the six attorneys? 

MR. CARBALLO: The offices were opened 

very recently and we simply don't have the 

statistics available. The Union County pro

gram started, I believe, less than six months 

ago. It's probably four months that they 

opened their offices. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: The reason I 

bring that up is that, again, this is a matter 

of pride. You have number 5 here and you de

scribe number 5 in your footnote as new pro

jects which have no cases at all. You have 

six attorneys in Union County and you have no 

statistics for case loads. 

MR. CARBALLO: Yes, sir. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: Quite different 

than Newark which are what I would expect. 

You have 6,188 cases. 

MR. CARBALLO: Newark was funded in 

1965, the Newark Legal Services Projects. The 

Union County Project was funded less than six 

months ago and opened its doors less than six 

months ago and these are, again, case load 
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figures that relate to the legal Services 

Projects that do not relate to any work that 

has been done by legal Aid Societies or by 

private attorneys. The legal Services Pro

jects have just begun and, consequently, it 

has no statistics, no history. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: Six months ago? 

MR. CARBALLO: Roughly, yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: Commissioner, we were 

at the bottom of page 3, turning to another 

area now. Will you commence with the last 

paragraph on that page? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. I had 

read several paragraphs. 

MR. LUMBARD: Why don•t you read that 

again to keep the record clear? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: "The Depart

ment has also had indirect involvement in the 

criminal justice process in the course of pro

viding assistance to local governments. The 

Office of Community Services responds to the 

requests of local officials whenever it can, 

and in several cases, those requests have been 
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for assistance in the field of public safety. 

In Somerset and Middlesex Counties, 

we have been asked to help in the develop

ment of programs to improve and expand police 

communications, record-keeping, and training. 

In southern Middlesex County, ten 

municipalities are designing an extensive 

public safety program. The plan has the 

concurrence of all the police chiefs and 

mayors of those ten municipalities repre

senting a population of 105,770 people. 

We helped the mayors and police 

chiefs to establish the Joint Southern Middle

sex County Coordinating Committee. We are 

assisting a subcommittee in writing a proposal 

for Federal funds under the Safe Streets and 

Crime Control Act of 1968 based on preliminary 

evaluation of the strengths and deficiencies 

of existing police services. 

With some assistance from us, Somerset 

County submitted its planning proposal to the 

Department of Justice on February 2." 

MR. LUMBARD: Commissioner, could we 



stop there now? The Safe Streets Act has not 

been passed? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: That's right. 

MR. LUMBARD: Who in the Department 

of Community Affairs is your expert on public 

safety, police communications, record keeping 

and training? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: What we have 

done is several things. One, we have an as

sistant commissioner who is trying his best, 

working with other departments in the Govern

or's office, to get whatever funds can be 

got from the federal government under its 

grant programs. As you know, there are about 

459 of thes~ right now and it takes quite a 

bit to find them. 

MR. LUMBARD: Four hundred what? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Separate 

programs. 

MR. LUMBARD: Unrelated to law en

forcement? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. So we 

know these. When a new act arises, like the 
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Safe Streets Act, We will try to find out as 

much as we possibly can about the availability 

of these funds, the conditions under which they 

are to be obtained. We acquaint ourselves with 

the people who are running the program in 

washington and with the various Congressional 

committees that are involved. 

MR. LUMBARD: Has a decision been 

reached that if the Safe Streets Act is passed 

and the money is then available to all aspects 

of the criminal justice system in New Jersey that 

your department will be the one or the key by 

which the money goes in and out? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: No. What we 

hope to do is this -- let's take in the case 

of the Middlesex County people, ten mayors 

and police chiefs down there. They do not, in 

many cases, have the time or the personnel to 

track down all of the available federal 
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assistance and they want to work cooperatively. 

We then assign a person from our staff 

to work with them. 

MR. LUMBARD: He helps ~ite the appli-

cation? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. He 

helps write the proposal and he does that 

in conjunction with the Attorney General, 

in this case. Then,as well,what we will try 

to do--as I indicate here below, there are 

some people in the police field, like Galassi,the 

Public.Safety Director 

exceptionally capable. 

of Woodbridge, who is 

He' 11 ta 1 k with 

Colonel Kelly to get approval ,to make sure 

we are dealing with people he will approve, 

and we will then make available to these 

communities that kind of an individual, in 

some cases pay for part of the release time. 

MR. LUMBARD: So you are providing a 

service function, no substantive contacts? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: No, except 

as our people work at these things over a 

period of time,trying to pick up conditions. 



But we are trying to work in the background, 

in substance, and doing the facilitating 

work. 

"We obtained a $15,000 Law Enforce

ment Act grant for the City of East Orange, 

which used it to develop a Police Community 

Relations Program. The intention was to 

achieve maximum community involvement, a 

goal which has yet to be fully realized. 

Shortly, we will undertake a review of the 

program at the request of Mayor Kelly and 

help modify it for inclusion in the East 

Orange Model Cities application. 

At the invitation of Mayor Miller, 

the Department is providing the City of 

Englewood the wherewithal, through our Muni

cipal Personnel Interchange Program, for an 

intensive study of the Englewood police de

partment, including office space, organiza

tion and administration, work schedule and 

procedures, recruitment training and promo

tion procedures, equipment communications and 

record keeping systems, police community 
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relations, and so on. We have arranged for 

Mr. Joseph Galassi, Director of Public Safety 

for Woodbridge Township, to be engaged as a 

part-time consultant, and we will be reim

bursing Woodbridge for his time. Final recom

mendations will be submitted to the Mayor for 

possible use as a demonstration police program 

for Federal funding. 

As part of our Model Cities program, 

€5 

we are assisting several cities, including 

Jersey City, Plainfield, and East Orange, in 

writing law enforcement components for inclu

sion in their Model Cities applications. In 

addition, the cities of Belleville and Paterson 

and the counties of Essex, Warren, Hunterdon, 

Sussex and Ocean have requested various forms 

of technical assistance related to law enforce

ment. The requests for assistance, especially 

those involving applications for Federal grants, 

should increase upon enactment of the Federal 

safe streets legislation, since the Department 

of Community Affairs is the major liaison among 

our Federal, State, and local governments." 
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MR. LUMBARD: In that connection, if 

you have a regular department of long stand

ing, say like Institutions, which has mental 

health as an area -- and, of course, the federal 

government has had a traditional program 

there of many years -- doesn't that department 

have its own liaison with its own federal 

counterpart and run its own programs? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, and you 

can imagine how sensitive we have had to be 

in planning this function. I can give you a 

bit of the historical background on this. 

It was intended when the Department 

was created -- and the Governor reaffirmed it 

when I got my authority to take over the 

Department that it be the principal liaison 

with the federal agencies for the communities. 

Let•s take the mayor of City X. He has to 

look upward at this complex array of State 

agencies and Federal agencies and a great deal 

of frustration is experienced at that level. 

He would 



like to be able to go to one place where he 

can fan out. That's why the Legislature, in 

creating my Department, created the Office 

of Community Services which is row headed by 

Jack Gleeson. That office is supposed to be 

kind of a one-stop shopping center for local 

officials who are looking for State and 

Federal assistance. 

Now, you know, you never start things 

with a clean slate and I think you never push 

things to their logical conclusions. We have 

tried to be as sensitive as we can. Take 

Commissioner Kandle in his Health Department. 

They h a v e h a d 1 on g e x p e r i en c e t he r e , fa r 1 on g e r 

than we hav~ with local officials throughout 

the State. We have made a determined effort, 

and the Commissioner and I certainly see eye 

to eye on this, that we should not interfere 

with their relationships of long standing 

both at the Federal level and the local level. 

Here's a case in point. A new mayor 

will come into office. He hasn't had some of 

this background. He will call us up and say, 



"Can you possibly arrange a joint session 

with the other State agencies?" 

We will then call up Commissioner 
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Kandl e and say, 11 Can you send your expert on water 

supply and sewers?" We will call the Attorney 

General and say, 11 Can you send us one of your 

assistants to come over and talk?" We will 

ask Commissioner McCorkle. 

The advantage of that to the mayor is, 

in one sense, that he gets a general 

picture of all of the different departments 

and their workings, gets acquainted with it. 

I hope I gave you the sense of how 

we are trying to go about the job. 

MR. LUMBARD: I understand what you 

are saying and we have the same thing in New 

York in many ways, but that's not my basic 

point. My point is that you have the tradi

tional areas where these relationships are 

worked out. Now, a new area of Federal fund

ing is coming in the criminal justice area, 

an entirely clean slate. What would be im

mediately obvious, first, is you are now doing 



it, not the Department of Law or the State 

Police, for example. What is the reason? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: On the Safe 

Streets one ilet me make this clear. I as

sume that the Attorney General really has 

major jurisdiction here. He has his Council 

on Crime right now, of which I am a member. 

There is a planning mmmitteE which means both 

state government and outside people charged 

with the responsibiiity of preparing 

the State's requests under the Safe Streets 

Act. We in this case are hoping to assign 

one of our people to the Attorney General's 

office. 

We also have some internship money 

which the Legislature has granted where we 

can use, particularly during the summer, law 

students out of Seton Hall, Rutgers, and 

places like this. We will assig.1a quota of 

these students to the Attorney General, which 

he can use as staff. So that we will coop

erate, supplement, where we can. 

Then as we get the requests from com-
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munities to assist them in this program, we 

can assure the fact that there will be the 

same principle, the same format, the same 

assumption used in 1'/0rkirg the State program 

out. 

MR. LUMBARD: Now, coming to another 

point. Perhaps you don't know, but the Safe 

Streets Act has been amended so that you 

don't have the traditional, in the last few 

years, direct Federal-to-local government 

funding. You will have Federal to State and 

the State will then allocate. So the network 

you are now talking about will not be applic

able or needed under the Safe Streets Act, 

other than that it might b~ ~ndEr these 400-

odd programs you talked about. Rightly or 

wrongly, a number of people want to change 

that program, starting with the Safe Streets 

Act. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, I un

derstand tha to 

MR. LUMBARD: If that comes about 

wouldn't it be simpler to have a State agency 



which is the direct contact, which is the 

direct force allocating the Federal funds 

as they come to New Jersey direct from the 

Federal government? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, I think 

so and in this case we will be referring the 

communities and counties to that agency. 

MR. LUMBARD: Which has its own ex

pertise and doesn't need just a service func

tion. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: That's right, 

and we don't want to duplicate, in any case. 
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THE CHAIRMAN: I think we had better 

break for a recess at this time. Ten minutes. 

(At this point there is a short recess.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: I will call the hearing 

back to order, 

MR. LUMBARD: Would you continue from 

the middle of page 4, Commissioner? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Four or five? 

MR. LUMBARD: I'm sorry. Narcotics, 

Rehabilitationo 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: The middle 



of page 5. 

At this point I would like to intro

duce Charles Morris, who is the head of OEO, 

but as well he is responsible administratively 

for this narcotics project. Perhaps he can 

join me here. Would you like to have him 

identified and sworn? 

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. Will you iden

tify yourself for the record, please? 

MR. MORRIS: Charles Morris. I am 

Deputy Director of the New Jersey Office of 

Economic Opportunity. 

C H A R L E S M 0 R R I S, sworn. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: "I would 
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like to turn at this point to a federally 

financed program which we have sponsored to 

assist in the rehabilitation of narcotics 

addicts. Of course, this program should not 

properly be categorized with 'Criminal Justice,' 

since it involves a sociological and psycholo

gical approach to the problems of drug addic

tion and is not concerned with the law 



enforcement aspects, which are the province 

of other agencies. I know that this commit

tee will be dealing with drug abuses in the 

course of its investigations, and I have in

cluded this program in my testimony for that 

reason. I want to~phasize again that our 

work with addicts is directed at their re-
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turn to society~d, we hope, to their final 

exit from the system of criminal justice, 

rather than to ~eir involvement in the criminal 

process. 

The narcotics program is now getting 

under way in four couties--Essex, Hudson, 

Middlesex, and Monmouth, with a grant of $1 

million plus from the United States Office 

of Economic Opportunity. I will give you a 

brief description of the program. 

Each program has a Screening and Re

ferral Center which receives addicts who ap

ply or· who are referred from Skillman or from 

a court or probation department. The Center 

then plans an individualized program of treat

ment and rehabilitation, taking advantage of 



existing programs and facilities wherever 

possible. Each program will have three out-

patientcenters for addicts who do not need 24-

hour environmental treatment and are living 

at home. At the patient center, the addict 

will take part~ group therapy treatment, will 

be tested for job aptitude, and when he is 

more secure in his withdrawal from drug use, 

he will begin job training. 

The program also includes methadone 

treatment at the out-patient clinics of co

operating hospitals during the period of 

withdrawal. 

An essential part of the program is 

the residential center for those addicts who 

require constant attention and therapy and 

whose home environment is not conducive to 

rehabilitation. 

The program was originally designed 

with staff from ~e Department of Institutions 

and Agencies--" Perhaps I should stop there 

because the remainder is a kind of catchall 

which gets into other agencies. 
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MR. LUMBARD: I have a lot of 

thoughts about this. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: We all do. 

MR. LUMBARD: First of a 11 • is there 

any State money in the program. this narcotics 

program? 

MR. MORRIS: No. 

MR. LUMBARD: That is, has this nar

cotics program on a program level been pro

cessed through the Legislature in terms of 

policy? 

MR. MORRIS: No. 

MR. LUMBARD: Has your Department 

ever informed the Legislature that you are 

under this OEO program? You say you are 

giving methadone and narcotics at out

patient clinics. 

MR. MORRIS: We thought at the be

ginning methadone and we discussed this 

extensively with the Attorney General. I 

might add--

MR. LUMBARD: My question was whether 

it had ever been presented to the Legislature. 
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Would you regard that question, as to whether 

or not State agencies or local agencies under 

State sponsorship should be providing narcot

ics on an outpatient basis, as involved in 

fundamental policy? 

MR. MORRIS: I might say--1 might 

tell you what process we follow there. I 

couldn't say I think--

MR. LUMBARD: I am not trying to make 

a judgment whether it's right or wrong. I'm 

raising a policy question. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: May I go 

back? I think it important to see the chron

ology of this program and also our reason for 

being in it and how we presently feel about 

that involvement. 

When I first came on,this was last 

March, tne poverty program, as you recall, 

was already in existence, the OEO. The 

Office of Economic Opportunity in Washington 

had these funds available for experimental 

treatment of addicts. The fund in Washington 

that this money came from is for research and 
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cost of development. It is not to be for 

standardized treatment that's been tried 

elsewhere. It is to be for new and differ

ent things. 

Now, when our staff originally alerted 

us that there were these funds we went to work 

with the Department of Institutions and Agen

cies and their staff--Or. Davis, I think it 

was, there. The staff came in with an agreed

upon program. This was to be an experimental 

program. The application went forward to 

Washington forfunding as a common program by 

the two Departments. 

After the application was in and, I 

think, the funding decision made--I can go 

back to getthe exact chronology--Commissioner 

McCorkle had second thoughts about his in

volvement. I think that I would rather not 

speak for the Commissioner, though I could 

cite a letter which he wrote. So he did have 

these second thoughts. 

MR. LUMBARD: What were the reasons 

why he did not participate in the program? 
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COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Not cited. 

I think the letter is May 10, 1967. I could 

submit this for the record, but he does not 

indicate in this letter his reasoning and I 

think it much better that you talk to the 

Commissioner himself and let him speak for 

himself on this. 

MR. LUMBARD: Is it that he is op

posed to the funding aspects or the substan

tive program? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: I think the 

difficulty that he found for his own stance 

in this was the involvement in the community. 

Now, the nature of the program is one that 

could easily be very controversial, could 

raise lots of questions, because it is of a 

research character, of a demonstration char

acter. What it involves, the feeling behind 

it is this: It is going to be terribly ex• 

pensive--and let me agree with the Congress

man who preceded me. The narcotics field 

has shown few winners. You know, we've been 

coming up with blanks time after time in 
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trying to deal with the narcotics problem. 

The Kentucky situation shows the high rate 

of return. He indicated his feelings about 

Syranon. There is some back and forth about 

their rate of success and the validity of it. 

There are questions still about methadone 

which seem to have to do with the moral prob

lem of transferring addiction to another drug, 

even though with the second drug you are in a 

better position to return to society. 

There is a lot of controversy here 

and a lot of difficulty and frustration, but 

the only alternative to the present system 

that we are dealing with is terribly expen

sive. This means, if you are going to in

stitutionalize an addict to keep him off the 

streets, the State of New Jersey will prob

ably be getting into expense of the magni

tude the Congressman indicated. 

Beyond that we see Governor 

Rockefeller in New York with a 300,000,000-

dollar program and the best advice I have 

gotten from certain people is, "Don't commit 
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yourself to such a big program as that until 

you see how New York turns out." The presid

ing magistrate of New York City was one of 

those who has indicated that to me. 

Now, the purpose of this experiment 

is to see whether you can reduce costs and 

still work constructively with the addict 

afterhis apprehension, drying out, and the 

rest of it. You can, hopefully at least, 

screen out those who can profit from being 

in their community close to a facility, a 

halfway house, or whatever it may be. This 

program also has the thought that yGu might, 

like Alcoholics Anonymous, begin using ~-ad

dicts who themselves could help with ~e 

addict, reinforce him, which means both 

employment for the ex-addict, and reduc~d, 

costs of supervision. 

But still all this to be under 

extraordinarily close scrutiny . 

I think I would be glad to submit 

heretbefour local agencies who are involved. 

Fathc' Yaritel.li in Jersey City, of St. 
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Peter's College, is the head of one of these 

programs that we are now discussing. This 

program should not be separate from the other 

operations. 
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MR. LUMBARD: Other operations of what? 

COMMISSIONER VLVISAKER: From the 

whole care and treatment of the addict. The 

whole problem of addiction ought to be, we 

think, centralized under one agency. 

MR. LUMBARD: What agency? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Not ours. 

MR. LUMBARD: Go ahead. Keep going. 

COMMISSIONER VLVISAKER: You mean 

which one? 

MR. LUMBARD: No. I'm sorry I inter

rupted you. 

COMMISSIONER VLVISAKER: This is kind 

of an historical accident where we were in 

the direct line of funding and staffing and 

suddenly a program that would be integrated 

broke off. We had the million dollars from 

the Federal government which is available for 

this kind of work. The Congressman indicated 



that he would like to see this money brought 

over for extension of specialized probation 

work. It's very doubtful, under the guide

lines of this funding, that it could be used 

for that purpose. It should be used for this 

kind of experimental purpose. 

We would agree very strongly, and I 

will offer this as soon as the institutional 

situation can be cleared up and arranged, that 

this program ought to be tied with other nar

cotics efforts of the State agencies involved. 

So you will have no jurisdictional problem 

with us. It's really a question of thinking 

through what the best way of doing the whole 

thing is with this experimentation as 

part and parcel of that. 

MR. LUMBARD: Well, I have a lot of 

questions. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: I am sure. 

MR. LUMARD: First of all, you have 

spokenof the program as research, demonstra

tion, and experimental? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Right. 
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MR. LUMBARD: These are all lingo of 

the day. What do they mean in terms of this 

program? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: What it 

means is using your ingenuity as far as you 

possibly can, to crack what seems to be an 

almost impossible problem. 

MR. LUMBARD: You are aware of the 

fact that in New York there is a great deal 

of experimentation going on under the pro

grams of Dr. Gold and Eisman and others. So 

it would seem to me that New Jersey, if the 

purpose is research to try to find a new way 

for society, does not need to get involved 

in the program. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: I would like 

to have Mr. Morris speak to that, but we were 

terribly anxious not to break off from that 

line of experimentation. Dr. Brill, who was 

chosen to head this work, has had 20 years of 

work in the mainstream with the New York peo

ple and also with the National Institute of 

Mental Health. 
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MR. LUMBARD: I know Dr. Bri 11 is a 

fine person. I don't in any way dispute 

that and I don't in any way dispute that it 

is a sincere effort to do good. What I am 

concerned with, and I think the Committee is, 

is the function; whether or not the program 

which involves, perhaps, important policy for 

the community to know--since narcotics are 

being distributed on an out patient basis in 

the community--has ever been presented to the 

legislature for review or clearance. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: As a simple 

fact, no. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think that's 

orderly government? Do you think it should?

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: It raises a 

question. These are respo~~ible executive 

agencies working under the Governor with 

certain policy determinations which have been 

broadly authorized by the legislature. It 

will be a question of interpretation, at what 

level one thinks one should go back for policy 

determination from the legislature. 

84 



Now, as far as I am concerned, this 

was no attempt to bypass. I would welcome 

discussion of this. I do not really want to 

get very far outfinm anybody on this subject 

because of its history and its difficulty. 

I would like the L~gislature to be completely 

informed on it and would be content with 

their judgment when they make that judgment. 

8 5 

MR. LUMBARD: Would that be especially 

pertinent in view of the fact that Commissioner 

McCorkle, for some reason, refused to take over 

the program and do it himself in the Department 

of Institutions, which is where most State nar

cotic addicts unwind? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, I think 

so. You appreciate our situation with a grant 

of a million dollars having been made from 

Washington and with the hope that we could 

continue to put it back in the system and 

bring the system along. I suppose the choice 

would have been and may still be if you want 

to take that million-dollar check and send it 

on back. But I should think the State would 



have second thoughts about giving up very 

precious resources on a very difficult prob

lem. That has been our assumption, that we 

would like to put that to use as quickly 

as possible. 

MR. LUMBARD: You mention in your 

statement on narcotics rehabilitation that 

"Of course, this program should not properly 

be categorized with 'criminal justice' since 

it involves a sociological and psychological 

approach to the problems of drug addiction 

and is not concerned with the law enforce

ment aspects, which are the province of other 

agencies." How is that possible? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Well, I 

wouldn't want to quibble on the words and 

would amend that because both of us know how 

close this thing is really tied in. 

MR. LUMBARD: Intimately. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. It is 

closely tied in. For example, we know what 

a high percentage of the street crimes that 

most of us are worried about these days come 
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from addicts, not on a fix, but looking for 

the money to get a fix. 
doesn't 

MR. LUMBARD: Indeed,/the criminal 

justice system bear the burden of the prob-

lem at the present date? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: That's right. 

MR. LUMBARD: It certainly isn't 

being handled in New Jersey by the public 

he a 1 t h are a;. is it? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Right. What 

this attempts to do on this experimental basis 

is to find out as the AA, the Alcoholics Anony-

mous, have found out whether there isn't some-

thing you can do to increase motivation by 
of 

having the support,/others who have gone 

through the same business. This does involve 

the use of ex-addicts in the program. This 

raises questions from the law enforcement 

side. They begin to get a little nervous 
this field. 

with the high rate of recidivism in When 
addicts 

you use ex- build them into your program, 

aren't you really risking some problems? 

Close controls are exercised here, including 



sudden unannounced examinations to make sure 

of the status 

working with. 

of the people you are 

But I would think, too, that respon

sible people like Father Yantelli have 

thought through this pretty carefully. They 

feel the State would be derelict and they 

would be derelict in their community if they 

didn't exercise every bit of ingenuity they 

possibly could. 

MR. LUMBARD: Commissioner, having 

gone through the Department of New York's 

program myself, I~ merely trying to suggest 

that perhaps there should be exposure to the 

Legislature of such questions as the use of 

ex-addicts, the program on the street, the 

problems that will be created with law en

forcement agencies and what not. Such prob

lems as narcotics to be given on an out

patient basis should first come to the Legis

lature, as a matter of proper public policy. 

However, you have testified to that point. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. 
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MR. LUMBARD: The program is not 

without controversy. I think you certainly 

agree with that? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, we know 

that. 

MR. LUMBARD: And perhaps it presents 

issues which should be resolved above a staff 

level within your agency, however right you 

may be, whatever your motives and good inten

tions might be. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, but 

again I think these are questions that I am 

sure the Governor has considered and must 

consider as a responsible head of the exe

cutive establishment. Also: as you know 

know, we are constantly subject to the scru

tiny of the Legislature. Our budgets are 

presented and must be fully discussed. There 

are these ways of communicating. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do the OEO programs 

which are wholly federally financed really 

get that kind of budget scrutiny? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: They are 
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certainly available because the Legislature 

does appropriate -- the money 1.7 million th~s 

year -- which directly goes into the Office 

of Economic Opportunity program. I can assure 

you that last year as I went before the appro

priations committee I think the Legislature 

was aware and asked some fairly good ques

tions. 

MR. LUMBARD: About this narcotics 

program? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Not about 

this narcotics program because remember the 

chronology.: t1e funding and the program 

here came at the end of the legislative~ssion 

last year. 

MR. LUMBARD: As we sit here today 

has this program been exposed to the Legis

lature heretofore? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: No, it has 

not. But the Legislature has just met and 

it is now being exposed and we 

willingly expose it. 

I want to state again that those of 
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us working in these tough fields often have 

a feeling, you know, that we would just as 

soon not go out there at all. It's easy to 

get shot at out ~ere. But I think the Legis

lature and the Governor and the State feel 

they are dealing with problems now where 

somebody's got to be out there taking some 

of the heat. We're willing to do that on 

some of these programs but, as I say, we're 

doing it exposed to everybody. 

At least, when I hear the artil

lery I have a feeling we are under complete 

exposure. 

MR. LUMBARD: We each have an armored 

suit. The point I am trying to get at is not 

whether you do as an individual need an arm

ored suit, but whether or not major policy 

questions aren't presented to the Government 

of the State of New Jersey in this program 

and whether or not they shouldn't first come 

to the Legislature. That's all. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: I sometimes 

wonder whether the Legislature would like to 



have a hand in every one of these things that 

we do. If they would like to join us out 

there and get fired at, we would be happy 

for the company. 

THE CHAIRMAN: I am not sure that 

you will have any volunteers. 

Any questions from Committee members? 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Commissioner, in 

looking at the programs that you undertake on 

page 4--under the Office of Community Services, 

I suppose it is--these services are requested 

by the communities. Is that so, sir? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Your Department 

never initiates a program on their own? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Let me try 

to be as fair as I can in that response. 

In theModel Cities program, which was 

started at the federal level, the State of New 

Jersey before I arrived took an initiative in 

saying, "This makes a lot of sense and let's 

go into it ourselves with some degree of in

fluence." The Governor created a special task 



force which included the variety of State 

agencies which were affected and these people 

fanned out into the field and dealt with 

mayors and I'm sure in many cases encouraged 

mayors to make applications under the Model 

Cities application. 

I think this may have been the in

tention of your question. Do we sometimes 

say, "Yes, we think this makes sense," and 

talk to the mayor in those terms. Yes, many 

times we do, but we never act without muni

cipal consent and cooperation. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Commissioner, have 

you read the Report for Action put out by the 

Governor's Select Commission on Civil Disorders? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, I have. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Have you read the 

recommendations of that Commission? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, I tave. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: With respect to 

the police-community relations in the City 

of Newark--

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Would you 



like to read them again because I can't re

cite them. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Well, it says, one, 

that a five-man board made up of outstanding 

citizens representing the total Newark commun

ity should be named by the mayor to receive 

and review all citizen complaints of police 

misconduct. It goes on but actually I am 

not asking you about specific recommendations 

and so forth, but has your Department been 

contacted by the City of Newark seeking your 

cooperation in setting up such a program? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: No, they 

have not, as far as I know. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: No one from your 

Department has been in contact with Newark 

with respect to the recommendation made in 

this--

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: You are re

ferring to the police complaint group? No. 

As far as I know, we have had no contact 

either at our initiative or theirs about 

that subject. 



SENATOR WOODCOCK: In any other area 

dealing with the recommendations made by this 

Select Committee has your Department been ac

tive in that area? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. In 

the one sense, as I reca 11, they were, 

certainly. The Commission 

talked about the medical school as one of 

the arenas of controversy in Newark.. As 

you know, our Department along with Commis

sioner Dungan, at the Governor's request, 

have been there almost continuously over 

the last months trying to negotiate a 

settlement of the medical school issue, 

which also involves us in a consideration 

of Model City programming because the medical 

school is in the Model City target area. This 

gets into an almost incredible series of 

negotiations because you are dealing with 

city Hall, the State, the various State agen

cies, the Federal office in Philadelphia, and 

several Federal Departmentsin Washington. At 

one point or another they all get involved. 
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The n i t w a s · ' :; · (j:.Ji•sti.,IJ ul >'iflO in the 

commurl'it · .'),, L.Jow si1uu1u , .. ,. renresented 

in thes~ is~ussions, a question which we 

f i n a l ·1 y r ;; s D 'i v e a by t h row i n 9 t n ern o p e n t o 

pub l i c he a r i n 0 ~ i n £· f f e c '. . 1\ n y body was 

welcome to come and talk and raise his voice 

at these hearings. 

These negotiations wl/ere concluded 

with the community groups welcoming the medi

cal school~ 1:::,; ci; \;'C w2n very pleased about. 

SENATOR W)OOCOCK: One of the other 

recommendations made in the report is with 

respect to housing in the City of Newark. 

The second recommendation under that section 

on page 167 states: "The State Housing Divi

sion, the Department of Community Affairs, 

should use its power under Section 20, Chapter 

448, Laws of 1948, to plan, supervise and im

plement relocation of low income people from 

the inner city to the outlying areas." 

Has anything been done with respect 

to that recommendation in your department, 

sir? 
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COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Let's take 

it point by point. 

On the general subject of relocation, 

you will recall that the Governor made a pub

lic commitment that every last person in the 

medical school area would be relocated into 

safe, decent and good housing. We, therefore, 

have that stand, by commitment, to honor. 

The major relocation responsibility 

is in the hands of the local housing author

ity, Mr. Lou Danzig, and the locality. Our 

relocation manual, under last year's law, 

has not yet been published. There isn't a 

formal jurisdiction that we have. We can't 

say right now that they are subject to our 

relocation standards which haven't yet been 

promulgated. But generally what we are try

ing to do is honor the Governor's agreement 

by working with the local housing authority. 

In addition to that, we are contem

plating a contract with Mt. Carmel Guild to 

handle probably 75 of the 

families in that area. And Mt •. Carmel Guild 
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with money through that contract,could pro

ceed to see if they could find housing for 

these people. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Commissioner, in 

what other areas is your department proceed

ing with respect to a program of preventing 

the disorders of last summer from recurring? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Well, this 

is kind of a 24 hour, seven day a week acti

vity, as you know. 

We are attempting a variety of things. 

One, certainly, in the field of housing. We 

are now active in Camden with at least two 

groups there. One is the Interracial-Inter

faith Group of clergymen who are dotng rehab

ilitation work with money which we have 

helped advance. We are also dealing with 

CHIP, the businessnen's group headed by 

William Bell of the bank there and the par

ticipation of businessmen throughout the 

Camden area in a rehabilitation program that 

will eventually come up to at least a hundred 

houses a year on an annual flow basis. 
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we are also active in Trenton. We 

are contemplating now getting together with 
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a Trenton urban coalition headed by a bank 

here and the Trenton Times to see if we can't 

advance money to them as they get into housing 

rehabilitation. 

~he housing program of rehabilitation 

is also going forward in Hoboken. 

we are talking about the same kind of 

planning in Atlantic City. 

In Newark we have started with Pruden

tial a c.")operative unit in the Central Ward, 

using some of the monies which Prudential has 

pledged under the insurance companies billion

dollar fund, that they are associated with, 

the Jack parker Project which will have an 

indigenous group as its cooperative members. 

~hrough our Housing Finance. Agency, we can 

guarantee them we will provide the mortgage 

at a rate which is set with Prudential, through 

sale of our revenue bonds, we will provide 

the mortgage after construction is completed. 

Prudential has committed itself to 
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buy at a certain rate. If we can beat that 

rate on the open market, we will. We 

have also made advanced funds available 

through our housing demonstration grant fund 

to one or two indigenous groups in that area. 

We are now discussing with Queen of 

Angels Parish, which is doing some extraord-

inarily good work in the Central Ward, the 
project on land that was 

possibility of planning a /i formerly part 

of the medical school. If this goes 

forward we can give them advance money. They 

are working with neighborhood groups. We can 

give them advance money so that they can plan 

the architectural work, a complete layout of 

housing, and other community facilities in 

that area. Much of this will be funded 

through our middle income housing 

program •. 

I could go further. We are also ac-

tive in the employment field. In New Bruns-

wick, for example, there is an urban group 

which was started largely by Johnson & Johnson 

and about forty-one different companies which 



are now beginning to do the kind of employ-

ment with the hard core programming that Mr. 
of Prudential 

:beal I a n d M r . Stanton of Jersey City are in-

volved in in a different program. 

We are working through OEO with a l,ot 

of different agencies who are providing adult 
training 

literacy/and also providing employment skills 

training, on the job training, and we are 

trying to move that as fast as we possibly 

can. 

We are also active in trying to de-

vise, for example, credit help assistance in 

some of these ghetto areas. As you know, 

the rate of interest that many of these people 

have been subjected to has really kept them 

t;ed down ;n a - constant debt s;tuat;on. 

So we are devising now--1 don•t want to iden-

tify it too directly until negotiations are 

complete--but we are devising a plan with 

commercial banks where we might be able to 

help out with some administrative costs while 

the commercial bank gives prime rate loans to 

individuals who have a reference from the 

• 



community groups. 

In addition, I think probably as im

portant as anything, we are trying to keep 

lines of communication open in these areas. 

When I went through the rio~s of last summer 

it became very apparent that the violence 

came in the absence of a feeli~g in the com

munity that they were being listened to, that 

their grievances were being talked about, and 

something was going to be done. There has been 

a great gap growing and in Atlantic City it 

became very apparent. Mayor Jackson was quite 

quick to recognize this. We went down and 

helped him in August, for example, to estab-

10 2 

lish lines of communication between the NorthSide 

Afro-American Community and the Mayor and as

sisted wherever we could. For example, Com

missioner Male established a wage board. We 

came in with housing inspection. Our inspectors, 

it turned out, hadn•t been there for twenty years 

to take a look at the condition of housing. They 

uncovered some 992 violations. 

What we are doing is to open the 



communications. That has been the whole pur

pose of the negotiations of the medical school 

proposition in Newark. Generally, we are 

finding that there is a very responsible, con

structive attitude in these ghetto areas. Far 

more than one would expect, given the riots. 

Individuals who have even spoke up militantly, 

we find, in many of these negotiations are 

prepared to do constructive things. 

So we are working wherever we can with 

the mayors and with others to establish these 

lines and try to turn that sharp edge of pro

test into performance in housing, employment, 

credit and the rest, into 

responsible citizenship. 

I am sure this is too long, in one 

sense. Probably in another it is too brief. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: One other question. 

Are you satisfied with the progress made to 

date in developing this type of communication, 

particularly in the areas where we had the 

problem last year? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Not entirely 
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satisfied. It varies from community to com

munity. As you know, what may suddenly seem 

one day to be lack of communication may 

turn out to be a political argument and you 

can quickly get caught in politics in a situ

ation. Therefore, there is a lot of subject

ivity about how one describes it. But, gen

erally, I would say we are still behind in 

this kind of communication. We still need 

a 1 ot more dialogue than we have had and 

we need some working relationships. 

I get nervous now that I see evidence 

in our communities of fear and panic on both 

sides: tremendous fear,i.mtthe Negro commun

ities, of retaliation and tremendous fear in 

the white communities that there is going to 

be further disorder. And fear is not a good 

climate in which to get going the kind of 

conversation and dialogue and partnership 

that we really have to get going. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Well, what speci

fically can the Legislature do in this area 

to be of assistance? 
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COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: I would hope, 

first of all, let's say to the degree it wants 
it 

to and has to;would familiarize itself person· 

ally and directly with the situation that we 

are talking about. This means, I would hope, 

that some of the Committee would be willing 

to go into the ghetto areas: see it, feel it, 

smell it, talk to the people and get a sense 

of real intimate relationship with it. I am 

sure, by the way, that when they return. they 

will ask me some very hard questions. You 

know, are we really going to cut the mustard 

down there? I would welcome questions coming 

from that kind of exposure and commitment. I 

would say, first, to familiarize itself as 

much as it can with the problems in these 

areas. 

Second, I would hope, of course, that 

this Legislature would seriously consider the 

proposals that we in our shop are putting for-

ward to improve the housing, employment, and 

other opportunities. I think that's probably 

for another occasion next Friday when I am 

lOs 
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scheduled to go through that.before the Appropriations 
Committee. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Assemblyman Owens? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I have many ques-

tions prompted by your last series of state-

ments. However, I realize we are already 

running over quite a bit. I will limit my-

self to one questtn prompted by your comments 

as to the Atlantic City experience in the area 

of housing inspection. 

You indicated that there had been 

some considerable interval since there had 

been an inspection and that you found numer-

ous violations at that time. I am just won-

dering how does ~e Bureau of Housing Inspec-

tion function? Are you adequately staffed 

and just what kind of a job are you able to 

do in the area of enforcement of the State 

Housing Code? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: I've got to 

level with you that we are inadequately 

staffed, and so much so that it weighswry 

heavily on my conscience and, I hope, on the 



State's. 

Let me give you this statement. We 

are responsible now for the inspection of 

some 480,000 multi-family dwellings in the 

State. We have an inspectional force that 

I am sure in the field at any one time has 

not numbered more than twenty. Paid salar-

ies of five to seven thousand dollars. This 

means that if we had a rota-

ting schedule we would get to each building 

every twenty-first year. 

What we are proposing in this year's 

budget is to get more inspectors both by 

working cooperatively with local governments 

to upgrade their inspectional force and to 

help them on the burden of work. Our inspec-

tional force, which we have to increase and 

certainly to program on a much more system-

atic basis, would then be used as a kind of 
mechanism 

overdrive and error-checking/ to make sure 

that the system is working throughout the 

State. But we have to get a collaborative 

effort going now and the problem, as I think 
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you know, is that while we have to increase 

the available staff and tighten up the in-

spections, often the victims of that tight-

ening up get to be the ones that you don't 

want to be hurt; that is, the family gets 

evicted from a home you find to be sub-

standard. Therefore, particularly in those 

cases where we are dealing with a small 

owner who is really on the margin and can't 

put in that fire escape or do the porch over, 

we want not only to hit him over the head 

with a legal club but we want to be able to 

say, "Here is a low-interest fund and 

technical help on hew you can upgrade 

that dwelling." We want to work with him 

because we do have a shortage of housing in 

these areas and to demand code enforcement 
help 

without the other /is going to put him in 

a tough position. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Dumont? 

SENATOR DUMONT: On page 3 of your 

statement you mention a bill to expand the 

functions of the Public Defender's Department 
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under the Gault case. Is that before the 

Legislature and, if so, what is the purpose 

of it? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, it is. 

I will turn to Mr. Carballo, if I may. 

MR. CARBALLO: There are two bills. 

I don't remember the numbers. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senate 294 and 550. 

SENATOR DUMONT: What was your role 

in Plainfield last July? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Controversial. 

SENATOR DUMONT: I am aware of that. 

I want to get your thoughts on it. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: May I give 

just a brief chronology? 

SENATOR DUMONT: Certainly. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: By the way, 

if I may, the role is completely described in 

the hearings before the McClellan Committee 

in Washington. I have the document with me 

where sworn testimony simultaneously of my
and 

self, Attorney General Sills/Colonel Kelly, 

was taken. I think if you really want the 
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testimony, there it is. 

I also did the same in front of the 

Governor's Select Commission on Civil Disorder 

that is sworn testimony which is available to 

this group, too, if you would like it. 

Very briefly it went this way. We 

had no role in the disturbance until Governor 

Hughes called me and some of his assistants 

into Newark, as you recall, on Saturday 

morning, which was about the second or so 

day of the disturbances. What we then found 

was that it was terribly important to get 

communications across the line; that is, to 

find the people in the communities, the min-

isters and others, who would be willing to 
wearing 

go out in the streets I arm bands and be-

gin to calm the situation. This meant estab-

lishing relationships with people who, in 

many cases, were frightened or who had the 

feeling, you know, of being on the outside. 

With the Governor and with Colonel 

Kelly,I and the others began establishing 

these connections and making these arrange-
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ments. These were all worked out with Colonel 

Kelly and with General Cantwell and with the 

Governor at that time, along with the Mayor 

and others who ~rticipated in these meetings. 

We were there taking on other special assign-

ments. 

It became very evident that food was 

going to be in short supply, medical facili-

ties weren't out there. It became my job to 

call Washington to get the Office of Emergency 

Planning to send its people in, particularly 

the small business people who could t.alk _ to owners of 

the burned out businesses and find out what 

kind of emergency measures and help they could 

get. It also became necessary to call in the 

Red Cross. And we were constantly hampered at 
disorder 

that time by the fact that this/satisfied no 

definition, no legal definition of an emer-

gency. The Red Cross and the others were all 

dealing with other kinds of emergencies and we 

had to bend a little bit and extemporize. 

It turned out that we were in the 

position of being the only ones there who 

• 

.. 
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could start organizing emergency distribution 

of food, which we did cooperativay with the 

Red Cross, General Cantwell and others. 

On Sunday evening we were still in 

Newark and I stayed overnight at the Robert 

Treat that night. At about five o'clock in 

the morning after Colonel Kelly had made a 

reconnaissance mission to Plainfield to 

decide how serious ft was over there, the 

Governor called mr and 

we had a breakfast meeting with Colonel Kelly 

to hear the results of what he had found. 

And the Colonel, as you know, by that time 

recognized that this was an emergency situ

ation and had moved the State Police and the 

National Guard to Plainfield. 

Again the Governor asked me to pro

vide, through our Department, personnel who 

could get into the riot area, 

and talk to the community and begin finding 

out where you begin discussing to get it 

earned down. I sent several of my people over 

to Plainfield during the day and we were 



constantly in contact with Colonel Kelly. 

By the way, I refused to come to Plainfield 

until Colonel Kelly invited me in. I want 

to keep that relationship clear all the way 

through. 

When my people went there--I didn't 

get there until the middle of the afternoon 

on Monday--they began getting into the com-

muni t·y through local references and talk-

ing and it became very obvious that the mem-

bers of the community wanted to express 

grievances to the City Council, to the Mayor, 

and to the State officials. A meeting was 

arranged during that day, again with the 

consent of all concerned, that members of 

the community would come up to the Plain-

field City Hall, state their grievances, and 
a 

have~iscussion with the Mayor and Council. 

I came over that afternoon about four 

o'clock, about the same time as the Attorney 

General, and the two of us along with Colonel 

Kelly then attended this meeting in City Hall 

where we listened to the grievances. Then it 
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was spontaneously suggested that we should 

all show in the community itself. 

After we had completed these arrange

ments and had these discussions in both 

places--and it was pretty rough going, I can 

assure you, Senator, it was pretty rough in 

the neighborhood at that time.--we did manage 

to begin getting the conversation going. 

There was a long exchange that evening in 

City Hall where we were broken in upon by 

two of the people from the community. rt 

actually turned out one was not from the 

community and had a criminal record. The 

other one is now a leader in the youth 

programs in the city. 
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These people then expressed the urgency 

of the situation. There were long discussions 

and I don't know if you want me to go into 

them now. 

The next day after that I was in 

Washington with Attorney General Clark and 

the various other department members. I 

spent all day in Washington with Congresswen 
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Minish and Rodino, talking about the assistance 

that we could get into Newark and the State 

at that time. 

The next morning we had a discussion 

of Plainfield in the Governor's office. While 

I was gone a decision had been reached to have 

a search to find the weapons that were stolen 

and in that discussion several things were 

agreed, among them that the Plainfield police 

would not take part in the search and this was 

communicated to Colonel Kelly, that they were 

not to be there because of the very sharp feel

ings that were existing at the time. 

Then the Attorney General and I, iter 

these meetings, went directly 

to Plainfield where the Attorney General was 

supposed to read the proclamation. But we 

were late and the search was just about on. 

Then occurred that thing at the street corner. 

I had a very sharp feeling 

there was too much of a display particu-

larly in this case, of the armored personnel 

carriers because I knew the community was 



sensitive in this matter and that this might 

well have started up the" whole episode again. 

116 

I exercised a discretionary decision at that time, 

and stopped the armored personnel carriers, which 

Colonel Kelly and I disagreed about, because 

Colonel Kelly thought that this was the only 

method of conveyance. Standing on the corner 

there were members of the community, including 

Milt Campbell, the decathlon champion. I did 

not notice the Plainfield police at that time. 

Then I spotted the Plainfield police 

in the convoy and this was in violation of 

the agreement that they were not to take part. 

This was somewhat misunderstood by Colonel 

Kelly because Colonel Kelly thought that 

they were not to be part of the search it

self but were needed as observers. We did 

not have a chance at that time to communi

cate between us as to whether they should 

be there and under what circumstances. When 

the community members on the street 

corner said they were there, then Colonel 

Kelly got them out of the convoy and they 



did not participate, which caused a great 

deal of feeling in the Plainfield police 

department. 

That afternoon, as the search went 

on--1 think you ~ow the rest of the story. 

Our department left late that afternoon and 

withdrew from Plainfield. 

Now, there are many ways of judging 

that episode. Colonel Kelly and I tried as 

closely as we could to work together. We 

recognized that we played different roles. 

His was a security problem. My job in that 

case was communications, _tr¥ to get the groups 

talking, and the community m~mbers to cool the 

situation civer there·~ Both of us feel that . . : ' . . ~ . . 
· .. 

despite th~ missing of communications.on one 

or two points that, on the whole, the opera-

tion was a success. After the State arrived 

there was very little property damage and no 

further deaths. There were sbarp feelings 

because this was a situation where a lot of 

people have sharp feelings and express their 

differences of opinion about who did what, who 



should have done what, but we were there on 

an emergency basis. 

That, I relieve, is about the best 

description I can give you of the role that 

we did p1ay. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Commissioner, with 

both Colonel Kelly and General Cantwell 

there developed in their testimony a feeling 

that master planning in terms of civil dis

order problems had not moved in the way they 

seemed to think it was going to go. Later, 

in Mr. Lilly's testimony, he rather indicated 

that it was limited to the enforcement area. 

But, as I say, both Colonel Kelly and General 

Cantwell seem to think that there should have 

been a broader scope. I am wondering if you 

would elaborate as to that since you had a 

great involvement here. Without some pre

planning don't you have a vacuum problem and 

potential for the future? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Let me say, 

first of all, that we are trying to do what 

we can and very much in concert with Colonel 
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Kelly at this point to anticipate what needs 

to be done in cases of major disorders this 

next summer. One can never plan enough, if 

you know what I mean. I think that I would 

agree and everybody would agree that we have 
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to think out beforehand most of the contingencies 

and the needs. 

Therefore, I have assigned two persons 

on my staff to meet regularly with the Colonel 

on matters of planning. And we are taking up 

questions of emergency food distribution, medical 

supplies. It might even be housing if you•ve 

got major damage and dislocation. 

I would subscribe to the view -- not in 

the sense of a comparision saying we should have 

done more but that we should be doing every-

thing we can now to get these kinds of plans 

in motion. 

TWo things I do want to say, 

however --one, that by planning one can 

also produce 

of prophecy 

provocation 

and you 

or 

have 

fulfillment 

to be a 



little careful here that you don't give the 

impression that we are so sure that things 

are going to happen that everybody goes 

around making sure that they do happen. 

Another thing, it's always easy to 

fight the last war. Last summer may have 

been one thing. This summer, I suspect, 

will be a little different kind of thing. 

Therefore, we have got to anticipate, per

haps, certain numbers statistically of pro

vocative happenings and incidents. I would 

hope, however, that this year we're not 

going to see the isolated incident turn 

into the massive kind of violence that we 

saw last summer. As I say, a different kind 

of planning which we will try to anticipate. 

I hope this is not too long an answer, 

Senator. 

I would agree very much that we in 

responsihle positions here have to do every

thing we can. 

MR. LUt·1BARD: Commissioner, the Lilley 

report on page 1 specifically called for "The 
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State"--I'm reading now--"in cooperation with 

counties and municipalities should immediately 

draw up a master plan for the control of civil 

disorders." 

Do you know if such a master plan has 

been drawn up? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: · Let me give 

12 1 

A committee of 
you the ingredients that I know of./ ihe Crime 

Council, of which I am a member of one of its 

subcommittees, sat just about a week ago with 

a number of mayors and pQlice chiefs and tes-

timony was taken about 

what the plans were in these communities, what 

they are doing about it, which then filters 

into the State planning mechanism. 

As I mentioned, we're doing what we 

think is our part by considering these other 

factors that I mentioned, in concert with 

the Attorney General. I would assume that 

this is planning. Whether it's master plan-

ning--

MR. LUMBARD: Both Colonel Kelly and 

General Cantwell testified here before this 

Committee in the past several days that there 
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was no such plan or no plan under way that they 

knew of at this time. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: There is such 

planning, as I have indicated. I have given 

you facts and somebody else should give a title 

to it. 

MR. LUMBARD: What is the State of New 

Jersey's plan to combat juvenile delinquency? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Presently I 

think it's fairm say that there is no plan. 

There is the Juvenile Delinquency Act coming 

up, as you know, in which we have raised the 

question of whose responsibility it ought to 

be to prepare the plan for federal funding. 

MR. LUMBARD: You are talking about 

the Federal Act? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: That is just a funding 

program. I am talking now substantively. Who 

in the New Jersey State Government is charged 

with and concerns themselves with the problem 

of juvenile delinquency in the State of New 

Jersey? 



COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: We do, in 

the bits and pieces that we have mentioned. 

Legal Services programming gets into it. We 

have a Youth Commission which has not been, 

I think it very fair to say, adequately 

funded and has not had a strong program in 

the last years. 

MR. LUMBARD: Would it be fair to say 

it is practically defunct at this point? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes, I think 

it is, as a commission. 

What I am now doing is to propose an 

overhauling of the Commission and its program. 

I have a strong feeling that before we get 

into delinquency we should look at youth acti

vities. I have been saying this far and wide: 

That the problem between black and white is 

probably with the younger people who are not 

fully occupied and challenged in our system. 

This applies to the affluent kids, including 

mine, as well as some of the poor kids. What 

I would like tom is involve the younger gen

eration in the State in some very constructive 
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activity, both providing employment during 

the summer and in some cases doing community 

service work. We have put in some intern-

ship programs in my shop which are showing 

us what these kids really are capable of doing 

if you challenge them, but I think the tra
that 

dition in the past has been/when you create 

a commissi~J you say you are 

:~irg h~ ro lem. But you are not doing 

too much about it. I would like the younger 

people actively involved on the Commission 

and help work out their own programs. 

MR. LUMBARD: What I am trying to get 

at is, again, the response. You have to have 

somebody assigned the responsibility as a 

regular matter, it would seem to me, to head 

up, to react to the problem of juvenile delin-

quency in the State. I gather, as far as you 

know, there is no such person at this time. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: As far as I 

know, none has been given the definite duty, 

"You are responsible for the juvenile delin-

quency program." 
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May I also add that every one of the 

problems where we deal with juvenile delin

quency is not necessarily categorized. You 

put a man in charge of juvenile delinquency 

and you soon find him in welfare, in court. 

MR. LUMBARD: That's true of life. 

Welfare isn't under your Department, is it? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: We have got 

to try to cope by categorization. What I am 

suggesting, however, is when one does get an 

assignment like, he must have, to 

begin this kind of endeavor, everything on 

tht assignment. 

MR. LUMBARD: What I am trying to get 

at, to clarify for the Legislature, is the 

fact that at the present time the State of 

New Jersey has no juvenile delinquency pro

gram insofar as preventive action is con

cerned. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Well, hold 

on. 

MR. LUMBARD: Insofar as assignment 

of responsibility to develop and carry forward 
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that program. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: I think, now 

that you have begun defining it that way, 

that one should be a little careful. Take 

Commissioner Male. He has a remarkably ef

fective program now working with--

MR. LUMBARD: You mean in terms of 

jobs? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: In jobs. 

You mentioned prevention. Therefore, I 

think it only fair to say that he has done 

some extraordinarily good work • 

We can also look at Commissioner Roe 

in what he has done with the idea of trans

porting kids during the day,to day camps. 

He has done some very effective work along 

these lines. 

We are presently working with Commis

sioner Roe, Commissioner Male, and others, 

and the Governor's staff in getting a very 

sizable summer employment program going for 

the age groups that you're talking about. 

I would plead second to none, you know, in 
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the efforts we are making there. 

Therefore, if one were to say, as I 

did, that there is nobody that I know of who 
programs 

is responsible for juvenile delinquency/, that 

is not the same as saying there is no one 

working at or responsible for the preventive 

programs that I have described. 

MR. LUMBARD: I agree, but what I am 

trying to get at is juvenile delinquency re-

sponsibility because we are here concerned, 

primarily, with the criminal justice system 

and how it functions, who is assigned to what 

responsibility. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: By your 

narrow definition, then, I should think 

Commissioner McCorkle and the Attorney Gen-

eral are most affected, if you are confining 

it to those who have committed acts. 

MR. LUMBARD: Well, again, I am not 

trying to walk that tight a line, either. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: No, but 

before one makes a general charge one should 

define the terms. 

.. 
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MR. LUMBARD: I am not trying to make 

a general charge. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: lthougbtl 

heard that. 

MR. LUMBARD: If there is an answer 

to the charge, please say so. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: I have given 

you the answer which I would prefer to stand 

by. 

MR. LUMBARD: Your budget contains a 

request for five positions for this Youth 

Council? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: What would that agency 

do? 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: What I would 

like to have them do are things of this kind: 

First, to begin going around in the areas, 

the municipalities of the State, and identify

ing the youth organizations that could be 

brought into a State program; to begin deal

ing with high school guidance counsellors, 

social science teachers, and begin getting 
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them, I would hope, to stimulate these kids 

to an interest in the community affairs and 

problems of their community. There is no 

reason why just because they can't vote until 

twenty-one that at age fifteen and on they 

can't be talking about the needs of their 

community, actually working along with their 

planning commissions, their city governments. 

This kind of thing would, I think, be very 

constructive. 

We are talking, also, about commun

ity service projects where we could get 

kids, sometimes eyen on a competitive basis, 

to work at such ~ings as neighborhood parks, 

on the Delaware Canal and the rehabilitation 

of that Canal. Things which the kids can 

look on proudly and say, "We did this and 

it occupied our time in a very constructive 

way." 

THE CHAIRMAN: In view of the Child 

Labor Law situation don't we have greater 

problems in really operating? The Child Labor 

Law covers them, the very children that you're 
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talking about. 

COMMISSIONER YLVISAKER: Yes. Com

missioner Male, by the way, has provided a 

list of over 200 jobs, as I recall, that 

are okayed under the present legislation. 

But he and I agree that we have to take a 

look at the restriction~. There are too 

many restrictions. There are a lot of things 

that they could do that that law prevents 

them from doing. Also, you get into the 

insurance problems of employers and their 

ratings, how closely they can work with 

certain machinery. We are going to take a 

look at these things, too. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Commissioner, we thank 

you very much for coming and at this pont we 

will break for lunch for one hour. 

(Witnesses excused.) 

(Luncheon recess.) 

A F T E R N 0 0 N S E S S I 0 N 

THE CHAIRMAN: We will call the hear

ing back to order. Our first witness is 
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Commissioner Dominick Spina. 

Would you identify yourself for the 

record, Commissioner, and then I would like 

to swear you in. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Just to correct 

you, I am the Director of Police; the same 

duties, different title. 

D 0 M I N I C K A. S P I N A, Director of Police, 

City of Newark, sworn. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Will you proceed? I 

believe you have a statement you would like 

to present. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: For the record, I 

will read this, and when I am through--or 

;f you would l;ke to cut ;n wh;le I am read

ing it--1 will be very happy to answer any 

questions. 

"The massive avalanche of crime that 

is engulfing this nation is a national dis

grace and a shocking indictment of the Amer

ican people. There is no other problem today 

other than the war in Vietnam, which is as 
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important as anything facing the American 

people. It is my prediction that if some 

action is not taken in the next few years 

this nation will be in the throes of anar

chy. It is my further prediction that the 

desparate, helpless populace will cry out 

for a leader and this nation will become a 

dictatorship. 

America cannot hope to become a happy 

nation if terror stalks in the street by 

night or day and people are terrorized even 

in their own homes. This is not only true 

today in the large urban centers, but also 

increasingly in suburban areas. The F.B.I. 

statistics for 1967 indicate an increase of 

16% in suburban crimes. 

We have become a permissive nation 

with an increasing tolerance for crime and 

disorder. Crass commercialism has become our 

living philosophy. We have lost the old

fashioned ideals of integrity, loyalty and 

patriotism. We no longer want to become in

volved in community responsibilities and 
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duties as citizens. Violence has increased 

and I wonder how much crime can America take? 

There are many reasons given for the 

causes of crime. Indeed, there are as many 

reasons as there are philosophers, profes

sions and ideas. No one truly knows the 

answer. 

For many years, intense studies have 

been made of the sociological causes of 

crime. Society has evolved many professions 

for these studies including psychologists, 

psychiatrists, sociologists and penologists. 

All these to no avail because crime 

has continued to increase in a most alarming 

fashion. We are a changing society with 

breakdowns in the family order and failures 

in the educational systems. We have become 

an irreligious people and there appears no 

deterrent to crime and disorder. 

In 1967, crime nationally increased 

16% over 1966. Almost three and one-half 

million Part I or most serious crimes were 

committed in this country. In cities having 
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a population over 250,000 crime increased 17% 

in Part I crimes." 

MR. LUMBARD: May I interrupt there 

for clarification of the record? I think you 

and I know what Part I crimes are, but could 

you just list the seven for the benefit of 

those who do not know? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: The Part I crimes 

are set up as criteria for the efficiency 

of the police and for the amounts of crime. 

They are murder, rape, robbery, burglary, 

larceny over $50 and larceny ~der $50, auto 

theft, and aggravated assault. Those are 

the seven categories. They were set up by 

the International Association of Chiefs of 

Police and the F.B.I. They are now main

tained by the F.B.I. 

MR. LUMBARD: Thank you. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: "In Newark, in spite 

of the fact that we suffered a tragic insur

rection, there was an increase of 19.4% for 

Part l crimes. ~ime has continued spiraling 

in the City of Newark the first two months of 



1968. In January and February of 1968 there 

was a 29.3% increase in Part I crimes over 

January and February, 1967. 

Newark today is suffering from many 

problems. The accumulation of social ills 

through the last century have finally made 

conditions in this city well-nigh unbearable. 

A symptom of these social ills finally 

erupted in the tragic civil disorder in our 

city last year. Since this unfortunate event, 

conditions have not improved and as a matter 

of fact, it is my opinion that they have be

come worse. Crime, violence and disorder are 

on the increase. Hostility between the races 

has never been on a worse plane--the general 

populace is arming at an alarming rate. There 

is much need for dialogue, for assistance in 

the State and Federal Government and for men 
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of good will to sit around a conference table 

and discuss how best to become a unified people 

in spite of our differences. 

A manifestation of the sign of the 

times is the unfortunate number of resigna-



tions, early retirements and requests for 

leaves of absence to test other employment, 

from the Newark Police Department, since the 

riot and especially since the issuance of the 

Governor's report on the study of civil dis

order. I have lost two lieutenants, 11 ser

geants and 72 patrolmen. I am now short 238 

patrolmen. This is such a serious situation 

that I am now requesting men to work on their 

days off and perhaps employ policemen on 

their vacation time. 

In the area of recruitment, I have 

tried every scheme possible. A month ago 

with the assistance of the New Jersey Civil 

Service Commission, I had young boys in our 

Junior Crime Fighters Program deliver one 

appication to every single family in our city. 

80,000 applications were issued along with 

much fanfare and publicity. The results were 

that approximately 540 applications were re

ceived by Civil Service, 248 individuals ac

tually took the examination and only 64 

passed. Of the 64 successful candidates, we 
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are now engaged on a crash basis investigat

ing backgrounds, etc. We are scraping the 

bottom of the barrel. For example, just the 

other day we had rejected one candidate and 

he had appealed tome to reconsider his ap

plication. While I was reading his folder, 

I was notified that he had been arrested for 

break and entry ~e day before. 

In the area of recruitment I have 

tried for the past four years to get much 

needed legislation to Eriarge the field of 

recruitment. For three years I succeeded 

in having introduced into the State Legis

lature a bill by which I could. recruit 

throughout the State with the provision that 

they move into the city within one ye~r after 

admission. This bill, which last year was 

Bill #A-137, was never passed. 

For the past three years, I had in

troduced a bill extending the age of admis

sion to 35 years and last year it was vetoed 

by the Governor at the request of the Pension 

Commission. At my request, these bills have 
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been re-introduced and I urge speedy action 

on them. 

It was recommended by the Governor's 

Commission that the Newark Police Department 

improve its police community relations pro

grams. I state without any equivocation, 

and firmly, that the police community rela

tions programs in our department were the 

finest in the United States. It would take 

me at least twenty minutes to recite some of 

the programs which were initiated and put in 

operation by our department. When I attended 

the Department of Justice Conference on Civil 

Disorder for the Chiefs of Police of the lar

gest cities in the United States recently, 

all the law enforcement administrators pre

sent were surprised at the dlring, the number 

and the scope of our programs. But even 

these programs didn't stop a riot because they 

could not reach every element, every strata 

of our population. 

We have ~en improving and adding to 

our programs since the disorder. However, an 
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area where we had been extremely successful 

apparently is no longer open to us. This 

was the summer block recreation program which 

the Newark Police initiated and was imitated 

by other departments in the United States. 

The Federal government this year, in spite 

of all our entreaties, has not seen fit to 

finance this program because they lack funds. 

In the field of organized crime, 

Newark is not too different from many large 

urban cities in the United States. As a 

matter of fact, it is my opinion that it is 

cleaner than most cities. 

We have no organized prostitution 

whatsoever. We have no organized card games 

and dice games anywhere in the city. However 

we do have lottery operations and bookmaking. 

Bookmaking operations are extremely difficult 

to combat. Most bookmaking operations in 

Newark occur in apartment houses and ordinary 

residences. All business is done by tele

phones. Inasmuch as electronic bugging of 

telephones is illegal, we are unable to fight 



this evil with much success. We have been 

more successful with lottery operations. The 

major difficulty in this form of gambling is 

that it is necessary to obtain warrants to 

search and arrest the runners and thepickup 

men. Our Intelligence indicates that there 

are no banks for lottery operations in the 

City of Newark and that because of the con

stant surveillance, banks have been moved to 

suburban towns and other counties. 

Of the shylocking operations, we know 

that this is current and perhaps extensive; 

and again, because we have no complainants, 

we are unable to fight this type of illegal 

activity successfully. 

It is my opinion that the majority 

of Americans gamble in some form or other. 

Therefore, gambling is not offensive to our 

citizens and we do not get the assistance 

or information that we need to stamp out 

organized crime. Make no mistake--organized 

crime is dangerous because the illegal cash 

thatthe professional gambler receives, 
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influences politicians, thereby creating a 

danger to democracy. In 1963 I addressed 

the Essex County Grand Jury Association and 

I recommended that gambling in the form of 

lottery and off-track gambling be legalized. 

I do not believe that all types of gambling 

be legalized,especially that type of gambling 

which makes it possible for the gambling fra

ternity to handle or manipulate gambling 

paraphernalia. In the legalization of gamb

ling, it deprives the racketeer of much

needed money with whjch he corrupts politi

cians and police departments. It also frees 

for the fight against violence in the 

streets, much needed manpower in the police 

department. 

Last, but not least, it is a source 

of income for the State Government. There 

is a need for greater centralization of all 

agencies to combat organized crime. There 

is a need for information to flow back and 

forth between local police departments and 

federal agencies. At the present time, this 
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is a one-way street by pressure on local 

police departments to filter information 

to the federal agencies. There is never 

any information coming mwn from federal 

agencies. 

There is a need to, as has been 

stated over and over again, for law enforce

ment agencies to enact a Witness Immunity 

Law. We in law enforcement cannot understand 

why this bill has not been moved at our re

quest years ago. 

There is aneed to have legislation, 

under Court jurisdiction, for wire-tapping 

and permission for electronic bugging. We 

in law enforcement plead for these tools to 

fight this menace. 

Bad however as is the spectre of 

organized crime, it is not as alarming to us 

in law enforcement as the violence and terror 

in the streets of our cities. Much of it is 

due today in the State of New Jersey because 

of the prevalence of narcotic addicts. Newark 

statistics indicate that 75% of arrests for 
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armed robbery are narcotic addicts--75% of 

burglars arrested are narcotic addicts--99% 

of the prostitutes arrested are narcotic 

addicts. There are over 2000 registered 

addicts in our city of Newark. We estimate 

that there are probably 4000 addicts in our 

city. Newark ranks fifth nationally in the 

number of narcotic arrests. 

Over 50% of the crime that is com

mitted today in the City of Newark is com

mitted by these unfortunate addicts. There 

was a time when the addict came from the 

lower socio economic strata. Today the ad

dict comes from every strata of society and 

not only from the core centers of our cities 

but in every town and hamet in New Jersey. 

We in law enforcement have repeatedly warned 

members of the State Legislature and the 

executive department of the alarming increase 

of addiction. We predicted years ago that 

what is happening today in New Jersey was 

certain to take place and unfortunately, this 

is true. The narcotic addict today is not 
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the passive, submissive, sick individual of 

eight or ten years ago. Today he is belli

gerent, violent and commits every crime 

possible to obtain money to satiate his 

craving. Unfortunately again, it is appar

ent that well-meaning judges do not under

stand this problem. They feel sorry for 

the addict and repeatedly give him probation 

or the benefit of t~e doubt. 

Our Narcotic Bureau took a survey of 

the sentencing by judges in Essex County of 

all cases of sale or possession of narcotics. 

The chart which I have here shows that Essex 

County judges gave suspended sentences of 

three of them, gave probation to 137 and gave 

prison terms to 157. These were all Newark 

cases for 1967 that were heard by Essex County 

judges." 

I have the charts here but I prefer 

not to give them out because I list the names 

of judges and I don't think this is proper. 

If you like, I will cut the names off of the 

judges and give you the charts. 
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MR. LUMBARD: Could you do that, 

please? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes, sir. 

"Narcotics, contrary to what is heard 

around the state, is only a minor problem in 

our high schools with a few students experi

menting with marijuana. All arrests that 

have been made of these students indicates 

that literature which they read gave them the 

impression that marijuana is rot dangerous. 

I, as one of the founders of the New Jersey 

Narcotic Officers Enforcement Association, 

had been interested along with the members 

of the Association, for the prevention of 

addiction in our state. We have repeatedly 

recommended that there should be some course 

of education by ~ecially qualified school 

teachers to give instructions to the young

sters in our schools about this problem of 

naratic addiction. Unfortunately, up to the 

present time, the New Jersey Board of Educa

tion has not successfully produced a regular 

manual and guide for these teachers. We 
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recommend that this be done as expeditiously 

as possible." 

Incidentally, I might say we met with 

them on at least three occasions in the past 

three years. We haven't received the kind 

of results that we think should have been 

given. 

MR. LUMBARD: What is the reason for 

their resistance? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: There isn't a re

sistance. This is the bureaucratic frustra

tion that I always experience in State, 

County, and in municipal courts and federal 

court. I think that there has not been un

animity of opinion between the members of 

the Board of Education. They did set up a 

manual, but I don•t think that the manual is 

acceptable to everybody. I am also a memar 

of the New Jersey State Narcotics Advisory 

Council and we have discussed this, too, with 

the State Board of Education. But, again, 

they have not produced a suitable manual. 

They have set one up, but nobody seems to 
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agree that it's a good one. And I think that 

time is of the essence and it is something 

that should be done. 

"The Newark Police Department has one 

of the finest Narcotic Squads in the United 

States. They are a dedicated group of men, 

they work above ~d beyond their tours of 

duty and have made increasing arrests every 

year. 

In summation of the narcotic problem, 

it is the opinion of almost all law enforce

ment personnel involved in narcotic crimes, 

that there is much needed legislation in 

this field. It is our opinion, and a strong 

one, that there must be mandatory imprison

ment of any pusher, whether he is an addict 

or not, to go to jail for treatment and re

habilitation for at least three years. There 

is an urgent need for a program for treatment 

of addicts and this under civil commitment by 

the state government. The present program is 

a flat failure. The legislature must be 

cautioned that millions of dollars must be 

1~ 

• 



spent for new security buildings to treat 

these addicts. We in law enforcement insist 

t~ this be done as expeditiously as possible 

to save innocent sons and daughters of our 

citizens from this unfortunate course and to 

save thousands of prospective victims of 

possible criminal attacks. 

We find that in juvenile problems, 

Newark is in a very sorry situation. Newark 

is in the throes of a population explosion. 

We have thousands of young people under the 

age of 15. The situation in the school sys

tem is so acute that there is a need for 

security officers to keep intruders out and 

to help maintain discipline within the 

schools. Because of the dangers in the school 

buildings, large numbers of qualified teachers 

have resigned m work in suburban schools. 

This helps to create an educational crisis." 

I might add these teachers that we do 

have in the school system are so busy trying 

to maintain discipline that they are unable 

to teach. 
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"Over 75% of the young people who 

are arrested come from broken homes. We in 

law enforcement have noted a delinquency 

pattern which repeats itself over and over 

again. However, because of the shortage, 

guidance counsellors, psychologists, psychi

atrists, etc., very little is being cbne in 

this area. 

The typical delinquency pattern starts 

with cutting classes, chronic truancy, defi

ance of school authorities, vandalism, lar

ceny of small objects, mass larceny of bi.~

cles, larceny from automobiles, larceny of 

automobiles and then into various crimes in

cluding narcotic addiction." 

This is truly~er and over the pattern, 

gentlemen. 

"We in Newark Police Department, be

cause of the large number of young people who 

are becoming involved in crime, are extremely 

fearful of what may occur in the next decade. 

Ironically, three years ago, I had introduced 

before the City Commission, an ordinance to 

license and regulate and to give instruction 

for safety purposes of young people in re-



gards to bicycles. The City Council refused 

to pass this ordinance. 

Another~oblem in relation to the 

delinquents is the large number of young 

people who repeatedly become involved in 

crime and are never sent away to an insti

tution for treatment. The failure of the 

courts to send these young people to an in

stitution makes justice a hollow mockery, 

fails to deter the young delinquent and 

fails to deter other possible delinquents. 

I have in my possession, many names of 
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young people who have come before the juven

ile courts for possible sentencing. Some

times as many~ seven to nine different charges 

on different dates. These have never been 

sent away for treatment. It isn't the fault 

of our juvenile judges. The fault lies with 

the fact that there is no room in these in

stitutions for these children to be sent away 

for treatment. We have a dire need for the 

construction of more institutions and we also 

have a need for more probation officers to 



supervise smaller numbers of these children." 

I have names and records of young 

people who have been involved in crimes--

as many as 40 here and if you would like 

the list I will give it to you--indicating 

that at no time in the courts in four or 

five years have these young people been sent 

away to an institution. And some of these 

crimes are fairly serious, including rape, 

et cetera. 

We have bad situations in our city. 

For example, at Broad and Market for a long 

time we had pursesnatching and larceny from 

persons and pocketbooks and we would arrest 

these young people, bring them to the juven

ile courts--there is one here in particular, 

seven times on seven different occasions 

arrested for pocketbook snatching at Broad 

and Marbt and he is still out on probation. 

And people complain to us. 

"There are many areas in which the 

State Legislature can assist law enforcement 

in New Jersey. There is a dire need for a 
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'watchdog' legislative committee for the 

Senate and the Assembly to push through 

needed legislation. I have already mentioned 

legislation to assist in recruitment, also 

legislation for 'witness immunity law• and 

for the legalization of wiretapping under 

proper judicial mntrol." 

MR. LUMBARD: When you say wiretap

ping, do you really mean electronic eaves

dropping which embraces both wiretapping and 

eavesdropping? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Exactly. 

"New Jersey has been negligent in 

enacting clear legislation concerning the 

specific powers under which law enforcement 

personnel can make arrests as stated in State 

v. Smith some years ago. In this area of law 

enforcement, there is a need for specific 

procedures for 'Stop and Frisk' as laid down 

by the American Law Institute and a modified 

uniform arrest law. Because of the unbeliev

able violence used in criminal acts, it is the 

concensus of opinion by people in law enforce-
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ment that there should be a mandatory jail 

sentence where weapons or force is used. 

There is a need for more courts and 

more judges and more assistant prosecutors 

to speed up justice. One of the failings 

for the administration of justice are the 

long delays. These long delays are detri

mental to the prosecution because memories 

are short and witnesses are prone to forget 

for many reasons. As stated repeatedly by 

J. Edgar Hoover, Director of the F.B.I., 

'Justice is best served when it is swift 

and sure.' 

We in law enforcement sincerely de

plore the trend of many courts to accentuate 

the rights of the individual. We believe 

that society too has rights--the right to 

be secure in their homes, and secure on the 

streets against rape, robbery and murder. 

This new cult, the worship of the right of 

the individual, against the rights of soci

ety, do not make for justice. We deplore, 

too, the fact that no longer do courts serve 
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as a search for the truth as stated by Black

stone. 

Today it is a search for a legal 

error with the result that many hardened 

criminals walk our city streets without any 

deterrent and in search of more innocent 

victims. The criminal today is indeed living 

in a golden age and crime does pay. 

One of the most important deficien

cies and problems that face our cities and 

especially Newark, is the lack of radio fre

quencies. For example, in the City of Newark, 

we have only one frequency." 

I want to explain that, what I mean 

by one frequency. We do have two, but we 

can't use the other one, as I wi 11 explain 

later on. 

"I have tried desperately since I 

became the Police Director to get other fre-

quencies. But unfortunately, have only been 

able to obtain one other frequency, which is 

impossible for Newark to use because it is 

too far away on the spectrum. The F.C.C. 



should study the possibility of regionaliza

tion of small communities so that those 

cities which have dire need of radio communi

cation, may be afforded these frequencies. 

It has come to my attention that the F.C.C. 

has reserved for other segments of industry, 

e.g., forrestry and conservation, who have 

no use for these frequencies in these loca

tions. Our Congressmen should prod the F.C.C. 

for the much needed frequencies. 

There is also a dire need for at 

least 100 more walkie-talkies in the City of 

Newark. Unfortunately, budgetary restric

tions beyond the control of the administra

tion do not make it possible to obtain same. 

If the 'Safe Streets and Crimes Act' which 

President Johnson proposed a long time ago 

is ever passed, perhaps funds from this legis

lation could assist us. 

Newark needs, besides the 238 police

men that we have been unable to recruit, at 

least 100 more policemen because of the prob

lems in the city. An example of the critical 
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need for manpower is indicated by the fact 

that in 1932 the table of organization in 

Newark called for 1409 men who at that time 

worked 60 hours a week. Besides this these 

men received only two weeks vacation, were 

not ca 11 ed upon to go to grand juries and 

courts, as much as policemen have to do to-

day, and there were no auxiliary services 

that must be provided today. For example, 

community relations, personnel, administra

tive division, no emergency bureau and much 

fewer men in other categories, as the 

Detective Bureau, Radio Communication, 

Youth Aid Bureau, men assigned to vice, 

gambling and liquor etc. 

Today, 1968, we have 1375 men, work

ing 40 hours a week with the increased duties. 

Under these circumstances it is extremely 

difficult for in-service training and for 

leaves of absences for special college train

ing. 
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need for our police department, a salary of 

$10,000 must be given. However, here again 

under the financial problems that our city 

has it is impossible to grant this even 

though Mayor Addonizio is extremely favor

able to this. 

There is a need to have extended, 

the probationary period of our recruits all 

over the state for one year. The present 

interpretation of the state law indicates 

that a three-month probationary period is 

possible only. However, we in Neark, by a 

technical device, have been able to main

tain the probationary period for one year. 

We are not certain as to the legality of 

this technique and we therefore desire to 

have passed the necessary legislation for 

one year probationary period." 

I might add here again that for the 

past four years I rnve been trying to get 

the Legislature to pass that kind of a law 

and we have not been able to get it. 

"There is a need in all of North 
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Jersey for a computer to expedite information 

on crime. Four years ago the Newark Police 

Department obtained the services of the Sys

tems Development Corporation as to the pos

sibilities of the utilization of a computer. 

The survey indicated exciting possibilities. 

However the price was so prohibitive that we 

could not entertain the installation of such 

equipment. 

Every police building in the City of 

Newark is obsolete and antiquated. There is 

not one building in the city which is less 

than 50 years old, including police head

quarters. Police headquarters building was 

originally constructed for the use of the 

Water Department. Upon completion, it was 

turned over to the police department. It is 

not only rot functional for police work, but 

is absolutely too small and antiquated. Our 

five precinct buildings, because of urban 

changes, are no longer geographically cen

tered, are dingy and obsolete and should 

be demolished. However, here again comes 
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the question of money. 

To free policemen for their primary 

and basic responsibility in law enforcement, 

we feel that a police aid program should be 

instituted under civil service. These in

dividuals would operate in the many auxili

ary police services which are now being done 

by regular policemen. Last year we attempted 

to get such a program under the auspices of 

the Federal government and it did look prom

ising. However, after much discussion and 

planning, nothing has been done. This is 

typical of Federal bureaucratic frustration. 

There is a need for making civil 

service more flexible. The Civil Service 

Commission is not at fauJt but is 'hide

bound' by statutory regulations. It is my 

belief that some of the fields that can be 

improved by a flexible civil service system 

is that of promotions, flexibility of chang

ing titles and duties under the table of 

organization. For example, promotions today 

in rank are based only on examinations of 
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various types. It is the opinion of law 

enforcement administrators that to these 

different kinds of examinations, there should 

be added the evaluation grading of the in

dividual which should be done on regular 

stated periods. The evaluation grade 

should at least be me-third of the entire 

composite rating for promcition." 

I would like to say that I discussed 

this three years ago with civil service. 

They were favorable to it, but no program 

has ever been worked out. 

"It is also the opinion of law en

forcement administrators, that the adminis

trator of the department should feel free 

to select any individual for his staff from 

the rank of Captain. At the present time, 

the administrator is forced to accept those 

individuals who have passed examinations 

with the staff positions. Very often, he 

finds himself strapped with individuals who 

sabotage his policies, who do not cooperate 

and who are incapable of functioning in 
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those levels. Most big cities in the United 

States permit the administrator of the 

Department to pick the individuals for his 

staff. 

About one-quarter of the arrests 

made by police officers concern alcoholics. 

The Supreme Court of the United States has 

held that they can no longer be treated as 

offenders but are sick people." 

MR. LUMBARD: Not yet, Director. 

The case was argued, but the Court hasn't 

so held yet. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I'm sorry. That 

was my interpretation. 

MR. LUMBARD: Many courts have so 

held and there is such a case before the 

Court, I understand. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, it was my 

understanding that the decision was made. 

It was concerning the District of Columbia 

case, but I may be wrong. You know, you 

are a lawyer and I am not. 

MR. LUMBARD: The Circuit Court in 
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the District of Columbia so held. Go ahead. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, I hope it is 

decided the other way, which I don't think 

it will. The trouble--well, I take that 

back. 

"However, the problem remains that 

the drunks insult citizens in the street, 

frighten individuals by their activities 

and are a general nuisance in our streets. 

The police of necessity must custodize them 

because of these problems. It would be more 

advantageous to the alcoholic and the police 

officer if a treatment center could be estab

lished for these alcoholics. This type of 

institution would free the policeman of many 

hours so that he could use the time for the 

safety of our citizens. 

Many times citizens see crimes com

mitted or about to be committed in the 

streets, and sometimes they themselves may 

be victims of crimes, and very often because 

of the lack of the requisite of a coin, they 

are unable to make telephone calls to the 
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Police Department for assistance and infor

mation. It is necessary in our State for 

the Bell Telephone Company, as a public 

utility, to provide free communication for 

distress calls. I might call to your at

tention that in all of Europe, a citizen 

in distress dials 999 and is able to com

municate with the police. I testified some 

months ago before the P.U.C. on this speci

fic problem and no results have been forth

coming. 

In the entire state there is no one 

special commission sitting as a body to as

sist, to help, m evaluate the hundreds of 

law enforcement agencies in the State. Such 

a Commission is necessary to establish 

standards, to evaluate statistics, assist 

in training and education and a myriad of 

functions that go along with perfecting the 

law enforcement. Such a Commission has long 

been needed in this State." 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think that same point could 

be made for a Department? Cou~n't it also 
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be a department? Need it be in commission 

form? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Either one. 

MRo LUMBARD: It is the function you 

are getting at? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: This is true. 

MR. LUMBARD: You think there is a 

real need for that? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: We find in law en

forcement we are speaking of the same prob

lems but because of the similarity of names, 

nomenclature, we don't know what we're talk

ing about. It was only the year before last 

they were able to push through, for example, 

in the State University, Rutgers, a program 

for police science. The Newark Police 

Department five years ago worked hard on 

this program, but if you had a department 

which could ~e the kind of influence that they 

could use it probably would have been done a 

long time ago. There are so many enormous 

fields they can go into and law enforcement 

would and should benefit. 
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"This Nation is at its crossroads. 

If crime continues to increase at the same 

proportion as it has been for the past five 

years, every man, woman and child born by 

1970 will have been affected by a crime of 

some sort by the time he has reached age 

fifty. We can no longer say •it can•t happen 

to me•--1t makes no difference whether you 

live in urban or suburban area. Men cannot 

live in our complex society today without a 

system of laws. Our system is doomed unless 

tbe laws are enforced and a police officer 

is ineffective unless his efforts to protect 

life and property are supported by the Govern

ment and the people. 

Crime is everybody's business, not 

just the problem of governments,policemen. 

and courts. The war against crime will only 

bewon when each citizen feels involved and 

makes it his personal battle. Now is the 

time for positive action before it is too 

late. 11 

MR. LUMBARD: Director, it sounds 
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as though on an overall basis you feel that 

the system has collapsed or is on the edge 

of collapseo 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I certainly do. 

You know, I sit in a chair in a city which 

has many problems and I hear countless num

bers of people come to me and talk to me, 

crying about the crime and the violence in 

the streets, and this is every segment of 

the population in our city. For example, 

I now have tenants living in the projects 

who never had any kind of communication 

with the police coming into my office in 

large groups complaining about the acts of 

burglary in the projects. 

MRo LUMBARD: These are public hous

ing projects? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes, sir. There 

are so many addicts coming into the pro

jects that they tell me they're not safe, 

the tenants are not safe. Fifteen minutes 

after leaving their apartments some addict 

is in there stealing what little things 
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they have. 

The violence in the street is ter

rible. It's to the degree where we went to 

a meeting just the day before yesterday and 

there were not only merchant association 

people there but the citizens from this 

vicinity came into that meeting and they 

are all crying the same cry, the violence 

in the streets. I think something must be 

done, as I keep saying. I may sound pes

simistic, but I cb believe--

MR. LUMBARD: You certainly do sound 

pessimistic. That's a fair statement. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I certainly feel 

this way. I'll tell~· You know, Rome and 

other great civilizations were destroyed 

because of the amount of crime, corruption, 

greed, moral degradation,et cetera. You 

know, crime is nothing more than a reflec

tion of the spiritual, moral degradation of 

a community, a city, a nation or a civiliza

tion. If we don't do something about it 

here in the United State~ the United States 
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is doomed, too. 

MR. LUMBARD: I have some specific 

questions, Director. What do you under

stand the State of New Jersey's program to 

combat juvenile delinquency to be? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: They don't have 

any. 

MR. LUMBARD: What do you understand 

New Jersey's program to combat narcotic ad

diction or dangerous drug abuse to be? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: It's very poor. 

MR. LUMBARD: What do you understand 

the State of New Jersey's program to be to 

combat organized crime? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: It's not as good 

as it should be. 

MR. LUMBARD: How would you describe 

the results of the institutional system on 

the State level as you see it from the pol

ice level? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: In what regard, 

Mr. Lumbard? 

MR. LUMBARD: Well, the results of 
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the system in terms of rehabilitation. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: As regards addicts, 

you•re talking ct>out? 

MR. LUMBARD: Anyone after convic

tion, assuming you do manage to catch them. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: We don•t have an 

effective system because we refuse to spend 

the money. For example, our parole system 

is bad because the parole supervisors have 

too many cases to take care of. I know, 

for example, in Essex County they take care 

of up to 90 cases. That 1•ve heard. No 

parole supervisor should handle more than 

30, and that•s at the very most. 

MR. LUMBARD: What is the probation 

officer case load in Essex County? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: About the same. 

MR. LUMBARD: Could you tell the 

Committee what you understand the Narcotics 

Advisory Council on which you served has 

accomplished? · 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Very little. 

MR. LUMBARD: Would you tell the 
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Committee about that? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, I only got 

on this Committee about eight months ago 

because I have been complaining, I suppose, 

about the narcotics problem in New Jersey. 

Much to my surprise, when I got on the 

Council, I found out that the Cot.rcil really 

didn't have much power. It doesn't have 

very much power, but what we have done in 

the last few months, I think, is signifi

cant in that we have been able to point out 

that the program is not an effective one. 

It's not effective for many reasons. 

First of all, the law is a poor one 

in that it only provides on a voluntary 

basis for counties to set up treatment 

clinics. And there's only been four clinics 

established out of the twenty-one counties 

in the State and, unfortunately, the one 

county which should have set up a clinic, 

Essex County, didn't do it. Now, Newark 

ranks five nationally in the number of nar

cotic violators in the United States. We 
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have 2,000 registered addicts in Newark and 

we feel that there's probably 2,000 more 

running around that we never caught up with. 

So it is extremely important for us in 

Newark and Essex County to do something 

about this problem, and Essex County never 

did. 

But even so this program would not 

have been effective. They don't have any 

treatment center, no detoxification center 

except Skillman, and the most that Skillman 

can hold, if I remember correctly, is 49 

beds. When you start thinking about 4,000 

addicts running around the City of Newark 

and 49 beds in Skillman, where are you go

ing to go? And, actually, there is not 

good security in Skillman. There hasn't 

been and they're just beginning to try to 

install more security in Skillman. 

It's on such a minute scale that 

you can't do anything with this program. 

It's got to be done on a Statewide basis. 

You have to have either one or two large 
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buildings. I don't care if you call them 

hospitals or jails, but the hospitals have 

got to have iron bars around them; other

wise, ~ are not going to have security. 

But you got to do this and these institu

tions should have the capability of taking 

in about four or five hundred addicts for 

treatment. 

MR. LUMBARD: Per ~r? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: That's right. 

Otherwise, you are not going to have a 

successful program. 

MR. LUMBARD: Where should they be 

located? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Essex County defi

nitely should have one and you should have 

one in Southern New Jersey around the Camden 

area. 

MR. LUMBARD: What is the relation

ship, if you can portray it or if you have 

an expert opinion, between narcotics and 

dangerous drug abuse and narcotic addiction 

and dangerous drug abuse and crime? 

172 



DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, in Newark, 

for example, 50 per cent of the crime-

better than 50 per cent of the crime--is 

committed by narcotic addicts. We took a 

survey in Newark in 1966. 75 per cent of 

the holdup men are narcotic addicts. Better 

than 75 per cent of the burglars in Newark 

are narcotic addicts. 99 per cent of the 

prostitutes are narcotic addicts. The per

centage is extremely high. 

You know, the narcotic addict today 

is different than he was, say, eight or ten 

years ago. Eight, ten years ago he was con

sidered passive, submissive, and he engaged 

in the type of crime that did not involve 

violence; for example, stealing from cars, 

shoplifting, stealing checks from mails. 

This is the type of endeavor that he en

gaged in. But today it's totally differ

ent. He's belligerent; he's violent; he 

commits murder, any type of crime that you 

can think of. This is the narcotic addict 

today. 



MR. LUMBARD: Have you found any 

reaction to the narcotic problem in Newark 

as a result of New York State developing a 

strong program? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: We anticipated it. 

I know that in Bayonne and, I think, Jersey 

City has had some influx of narcotic ad

dicts because of the program in New York. 

But I think the real reason why we have not 

been getting the narcotic addict from New 

York City is because their program still 

isn•t in being. Their program is still not 

a good solid program, the way I see it. 

They•re having ~o~lems with their program 

and because of this the addicts are still 

there and there's 60,000 of them kicking 

around New York City alone. But I am very 

much afraid when and if the New York law 

does become a solid program that a lot of 

the New York addicts are going to come 

streaming into New Jersey. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have any com

ment, Director, on the Lilley report that 



you would like to offer to the Committee? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I have a lot of 

comments on the Lill~ report. 

MR. LUMBARD: I think you can as

sume that the Committee has read it. There 

has been a lot of discussion here about it 

and the Chairman, Mr. Lill~, appeared. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I am sure that the 

Committee has read the report. 

I am extremely unhappy about the 

report as it relates to police recommenda

tion statements that have been made. I 

agree with a lot of the things it says 

about sociological causes for the disorders, 

et cetera. But when it imputes corruption 

to the Newark Police and to the City admin

istration based merely on hearsay this, to 

me, is un-American and it's not democratic 

and I resent it very deeply. I think the 

mere fact that this allegation was made has 

hurt the Department. We have a great many 

policemen who have quit since then, and 

that's not the only reason. We are also 
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angry that rnthing was said about the agita

tors, nothing ~s said about the leaflets. 

If you want copies of some of these leaf

lets I'll show them to you, and leaflets 

that we have been getting since the riots. 

That's another problem that you people in 

the State have to start considering, what's 

going to happen row next summer. We feel 

deeply about this, too, because we know the 

protest speeches that were made, the threats 

of blood letting in the streets, the leaf

las, the filthy leaflets that were passed 

out. These have told how to make Molotov 

cocktails. 

We resent being made the scapegoat 

for this report. We did not cause this 

riot. We were merely the victims ourselves 

of this riot and we did not use the kind of 

force that this Commission says that we did. 

I think it's extremely unfair and I resent 

it very, very much. 

MR. LUMBARD: Could you let us-

DIRECTOR SPINA: I just want to 
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make one more point about that corruption 

business. Even if this were true, that 

there were corruption in the City and its 

police department, this is not a cause for 

a riot. Why this was discussed I don't 

know unless it was meant to be a red her

ring for other things that they had. I 

don't know about this. 

MR. LUMBARD: I think the Committee 

would like to receive the material you have 

brought. -What do you have to say about the 

material you have brought? What do you 

have to say about next summer? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, we will give 

you leaflets here, circulars that have been 

passed out in certain areas, not only in 

the Negro areas. For example, in the quite 

subversive areas like the SDS, some of the 

niceties that they have in store for us. I 

will not discuss them now because there are 

people here, the press are here, but the 

type of problem that we are going to have 

next summer is more guerrilla warfare, not 
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the riot against the police or just lootings 

as it was last time. It is going to be the 

vicious kind of a riot. They are going to 

go down in the business area down town. 

They are going to go into the white areas 

and they are going m go into the white sub

urban towns in and around the City of Newark. 

So it's a very serious problem. 

They explain how to make different 

kinds of Molotov cocktails. For example, 

the niceties on how to make one that will 

blow out a tank; even little things like 

in case there's a riot everybody should 

turn on the taps in their houses to cause 

low water pressure so that the firemen 

can't fight the fires; how to set up sniper 

and burning teams to go into the white areas 

to burn them. They had one saying that 

they should throw sand and sugar into the 

gas tanks of police automobiles and those 

kinds of automobiles that are necessary for 

the function of government and last week I 

issued an order that every automobile in 

178 



the police department now have a lock and 

key to make sure that they ~on•t do this to 

our cars. We don't want to be immobilized 

in this event and I hope and pray to God 

that we don • t have a good fire. They even 

have niceties, for example, to paint thumb

tacks black, to throw them around tires of 

cars, so that they can't be seen easily. 

There are so many. You can read them your

selves. They are very cute. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you make an annual 

report to the ,public of the activities of 

your department? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I make it by press 

releases. I don't have the money, for ex

ample, to put out a book like this like I 

gave you. We have always been short in the 

budget. I have had very serious problems 

since I became the Director and I guess those 

that preceded me had the same problems. We 

can't put out the money for that kind of an 

annual report. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do your press releases 
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include the amount of crime in Newark on an 

annual basis as you report ttto the Uniform 

Crime Reporting ~stem? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Even more. Finer 

distinctions are made. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you also include 

clearance figures; that is, arrests made? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think it would 

be in the public interest if you did have 

the funds to make an annual report to the 

public of the Department's activities? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I am a firm be

liever in having the people in the com

munity know everything that's going on 

concerning crime. As I said in this press 

release that I issued today, crime is 

everybody's business. I think that every 

citizen should know fue amount, the type, 

and the time of crime in their neighborhood. 

I think it's extremely important because 

when they know these things then they can 

talk to the administrators and to the police 
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department and to the city administration 

and perhaps something can be done, instead 

of just mere complaints. 

MR. LUMBARD: Director, you men

tioned that you thought there should be a 

computer to coordinate intelligence and 

operational information in the northern 

part of the State. Do you think that should 

be Statewide as\'ell? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, I think that 

if you have it to cover the whole State, as 

it was explained to me, by the fellows with 

the long hair that ran that survey for me--

MR. LUMBARD: System Development 

Corporation? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes, sir. Very 

brilliant men they were. They stayed with 

me for two weeks and went out with me in 

the car at night time and they are very 

excited about the possibilities. They told 

me they can almost predict the crimes ftr 

the next day and you would have at your 

fingertips the kinds of crime, the patterns 
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of crimes that are happening by the hour. 

If this were done on a Statewide 

basis, they didn't think it would work as 

well, but they did say it was too much just 

for the City of Newark. 

MR. LUMBARD: There are two separ

ate things, crime prediction such as in New 

York or the Philadelphia police departments. 

Perhaps you had a chance to study those. It 

is different from a file reservoir of past 

history of people or intelligence informa

tion. They're two different things. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Mr. Lumbard, they 

told me you could do everything with it. 

For example, MO files. You could have an 

MO file with it; you could have employee 

characteristics; the statistics; names; 

plate numbers; occupations. 

MR. LUMBARD: Would such information 

be of material value to the Newark Police 

Department? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Of inestimable 

value. 
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MR. LUMBARD: Would you recommend 

such a system? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Certainly. 

MR. LUMBARD: No further questions. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Committee members? 

SENATOR WALDOR: Director Spina, 

let me say at the outset that much of what 

you have said and is contained in your re-

port I agree with wholeheartedly and I as-

sure you that I have co-sponsored a witftess 

immunity law and some of the other legisfa-

tion that you recommend. 

However, there are sections of your 

remarks with which I take ~holehearted dis-

agreement and I should like to discuss them 

with you very briefly. I would like to 

start on page 10 of your statement where 

you say that you deplore the tre.o<ls of many 

courts to accentuate the rights of the in-
:, 

dividuals and you believe that society, too, 

has rights. I don't want to engage in a 

debate with you on semantics, the meaning 

of words, but I am sure that you and I can 
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agree that the meaning of the word "society" 

is a collection of individuals and nothing 

more than that. So that the protection of 

the rights of individual, as I see it, is 

the protection of the rights of society. I 

cannot distinguish between the two and I'm 

being completely honest with you. 

As a police director and with your 

wonderful educational background, with which 

I am familiar, and the record that you have 

compiled over a period of years in law en

forcement, I don't know how you can con

ceivably and repeatedly--and it has frankly 

bothered me over a period of years on a 

philosophical level--how you can say and 

repeat that the courts are being soft on 

individuals and not protecting the rights 

of society when, in fact, you must agree 

that the rights of any individual and their 

protection constitute the protection of the 

rights of the society as a whole. 

Please explain for me, if you can, 

what you mean when you say individual rights 
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are adverse to society•s rights? I can•t 

understand those terms at all. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, I disagree 

very strongly with the philosophy of the 

Supreme Court of the United States. 

SENATOR WALDOR: I am familiar with 

your disagreement. 

DIRECTOR.SPINA: I think that it 

has done more to bring about crime, dis

order, permissiveness and lawlessness in 

our country. When they took the Constitu

tion and the Bill of Rights and they made 

the interpretations that they have been 

making of certain of the amendments and 

interpret them in such a way as to give 

overriding rights to individuals, I think 

that they hurt society. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Let me--

DIRECTOR SPINA: I can give you some 

examples. 

SENATOR WALDOR: In your Department 

examinations, I am sure, would be Mappand 

all succeeding cases. I am familiar with 
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that and I think the press is. But as I 

sit here, Director, I don't think I can be 

particularly classified as a bleeding heart • 

I have been the victim, as you know very 

well--or a member of my family was hurt 

very seriously in his home, my father, when 

he was a councilman in Newark. So I am not 

speaking from the standpoint of not knowing 

what it is to be the victim of cfime as well 

as being on the side of the fence in defend

ing those persons charged with crime over a 

period of years. But when you say "This new 

cult"--and let me assure you that if you are 

referring to individuals like myself who be

lieve that protecting the rights of indivi

duals is protecting the rights of society, 

this new cult existed from the birth of our 

Constitution, in my opinion. And I am not 

talking about hippies or yippies or any

thing of that nature. I am talking about 

people who have respect for the Constitu

tion and what it means to the individual 

because what it means to the individual it 



means to society. 

I want to say this, sir. Do you not 

think that by perhaps a more extensive edu

cational process given to the members of all 

police departments--and I am not reflecting 

on the Newark Police Department--as to what 

search and seizure means or the methods of 

arrest, as you have asked for in this State 

vs Smith, and keeping them constantly ad

vised--and perhaps you do. I am not saying 

you don't, but perhaps an educational pro

gram for the police as to what functions 

are theirs exclusively and how they must 

observe the decisions of the United States 

Supreme Court, whether they agree with them 

or not, could perhaps do a lot more to cut 

down on the difficulties that you speak of 

which you think--and I disagree violently-

are arising from decisions of the United 

States Supreme Court. 

Don't you think that some sort of 

course given to the police on a regular 

basis--and I am not now talking about a 
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formal educational course. I'm talking 

about instructing them as to the new deci

sions of the United States Supreme Court 

and that sort of thing, and the implementa

tion by the New Jersey Courts. Don't you 

think that would be of more assistance to 

them than reflecting upon the United States 

Supreme Court in its efforts to protect the 

rights of individuals under the Constitu

tion? Or are such courses given to the 

police at the present time? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, Mr. Waldor, 

that needs a long answer. 

We try, as best we possibly can, 

to instruct our police officers on the new 

decisions of the Supreme Court. However, 

they keep coming so fast and the changes 

are so quick that our officers don't quite 

know. There are so many laws they don't 

even know. You know, a policeman can't 

go out on the street with his limited edu

cation, only a highschool education, and 

make a decision as to what will result from 
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his action ~t a specific moment when later 

on lawyers will argue and judges will argue 

for three or four years after that act was 

committed. 

sorry. 

SENATOR WALDOR: True, but-

DIRECTOR SPINA: Let me finish. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Go ahead. I'm 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Policemen today 

are handcuffed and teaching alone is not 

the answer. They are handcuffed so badly 

it's not even funny. 

You look at your clearance. Mr. 

Lumbard asked me if I gave the statistics 

on clearance of arrests. Today it's down 

to about 23. There was a time when it was 

up to 38, depending on the type of crime. 

MR. LUMBARD: You are talking about 

percentages? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: On percentages, 

yes. I'm sorry. Murder, for example, we 

used to have about 98 per cent clearance. 

Now today, if you see last year's statistics, 
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1967, we are down to about 57 per cent. You 

can't take these people in and question them 

any more. 

MR. LUMBARD: Down to 57 per cent in 

murders? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes, sir. Well, 

we had a riot, too, you know. 

MR. LUMBARD: I understand. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: 57 per cent. If I 

skip a word or other in between, I hope you 

understand. 

There are so many things. We get 

blamed. The police department gets blamed. 

They say the police aren't doing anything. 

You take a simple thing like a citi

zen calling for a policeman to help, that 

somebody was fcding around at her window at 

night time, and the policemen come to the 

scene and see a stranger walking down the 

street maybe about 10 or 15 feet from her 

house. They can't stop that man and search 

him because of the new interpretation of 

the Supreme Court. 



SENATOR WALDOR: They can stop and 

ask him. They can stop him and perform 

their duty. 

There are three, as I see it, juris

dictions involved generally in law enforce

ment. The police have the function of in

vestigation and arrest. Isn't that so? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes. 

SENATOR WALDOR: The prosecutor-

and I note he is in the audience--of Essex 

County, Mr. Lordi, has the function of 

further investigation and prosecution. And 

the court and the judge has the function of 

trial and sentencing. 

Now, you wouldn't suggest, would you, 

in your testimony here or over a period of 

years that any one or all three of these 

functions be given to the police department 

so that, in effect, the police would be the 

judge and the jury in determining the sen

tence of a person who has been convicted of 

a commission of a crime, that~ should be 

the one who prosecutes, or that he should 
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have an interest other than that of an ordi

nary policeman who makes an arrest, in the 

outcome of a case. Because his function is 

arrest and investigation. The prosecutor 

prosecutes and the judge conducts the trial 

and sentences. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: You are absolutely 

right, Mr. Waldor. 

SENATOR WALDOR: If any one of these 

functions fall or fail our entire society 

collapses with it. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: You are absolutely 

right. 

SENATOR WALDOR: But what you are 

saying, in effect--and I am not trying to 

argue with you--but what you are saying, 

in effect, is that the police should not 

only have the function of arrest--you elimi

mate the step of prosecution because, obvi

ously, you are reasonably satisfied with 

that--but that a policeman should also 

determine the sentence of a person who is 

convicted of a crime. This is by innuendo 
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what you are suggesting in your remarks here 

and have suggested over a period of time and 

I have disagreed violently, although I have 

agreed with you in many other areas. 

Let me go to these statistics you 

have given which I question the accuracy 

of. And I haven't seen the cards that you 

have there. You say on page 7--

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator--

SENATOR WALDOR: I am here for a 

hearing and I want to question Director 

Spina. I think this goes to the core of 

the problem. I was quiet all morning, 

which is unusual. I will make up for it 

now. 

On page 7 you discussed statistics 

as to the sentences of the judges and you 

say that you have a chart and suspended 

sentences were given to three people, pro

bation to 137, prison terms to 157. Now, 

obviously, this doesn't make you happy. 

But I would like to know, of the 137 people 

who received probation, how many of them 

19 3 



were first offenders? Do you have those 

statistics here? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Not in this sheet 

here. I think we have in other material. 

We have breakdowns on all these people. 

SENATOR WALDOR: I know that your 

records are extensive. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: We can show you, 

for example, people arrested four, five 

times for narcotic violations and the last 

charge was a pushing charge and he's on 

probation. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Director, there is 

no question in my mind that you could show 

me many examples of this. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: More than one ex-

ample. 

SENATOR WALDOR: I am talking about 

what you have given us here. You say sus

pended sentences to three, probation to 137, 

and prison terms to 157. What I want to 

know is of the 137 and the three--that makes 

it 140--how many of these people who received 
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probation or suspended sentences were first 

offenders on narcotic charges? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: How many illegal 

sales and possession these arrests were for? 

SENATOR WALDOR: Yes. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I only have one 

here. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Well--

DIRECTOR SPINA: I will be glad to 

get you the statistics. I know there's a 

lot of them that are repeaters over and over 

again. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Let's confine it 

to what I am talking about, the 137 and the 

three. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Mr. Waldor, I don't 

have them here. 

SENATOR WALDOR: It would be my opin

ion that the overwhelming percentage of 

these people who received probation from 

the Essex County judges which would be in

cluded in that 137 and three receiving sus

pended sentences, were first-time narcotic 

19 5 



violators because the 157, probably, repre

sent those who have been multi-narcotic 

violators. But we will have to wait for 

the statistics and see. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I am also inter

ested and I think I have the statistics in 

my office. If I don't, I will get them 

for you for our mutual benefit. 

SENATOR WALDOR: I would appreciate 

it, for my own information. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes, sir. 

SENATOR WALDOR: I want to say this. 

You have referred on page 6 to--you used a 

term and maybe I am nit picking, but it 

means something to me personally, whether 

it does to this committee or not. You used 

the term "unfortunate addicts." Right? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes. 

SENATOR WALDOR: And through the 

course of your entire report and the ex

temporaneous remarks you made I gather 

that you and I agree that rehabilitation 

and training and so forth is an advisable 
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type of assistance to these people? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I agree. 

SENATOR WALDOR: All right. Now, 

you know and I know that at the present 

time in the State of New Jersey the facil

ities for treatment or rehabilitation of a 

narcotic addict or addict pusher is almost 

nil. I mean, for all practical purposes. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Agreed. 

SENATOR WALDOR: You so stated to 

Mr. Lumbard in answer to his questions. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I agree. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Do you think, sir, 

that in view of the fact that the State of 

New Jersey, for whatever the reason may be 

--lack of finances or placing gambling, 

for example, as a higher priority than 

narcotics or something like that--do you 

think that incarceration without the facil

ities of rehabilitative treatment to those 

addicts is any kind of an answer to the 

ever-increasing narcotic spiral that exists 

in the State? 
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DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes, indeed. 

SENATOR~LDOR: Because there is 

no other alternative? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: That's not the 

only reason, Senator. There's many reasons 

for it. 

SENATOR WALDOR: What~e they? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: In the first place, 

when the addict is off the streets people 

are secure in their possessions and property. 

Secondly, very often it happens 

that while he is in prison he himself be

comes rehabilitated, and nobody knows why. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Only for the time 

he is in prison. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No, sir. Even when 

he gets out, sometimes. He comes out and is 

rehabilitated and nobody knows why. 

One of the problems with narcotics 

is that it is an unknown thing and nobody 

knows anything about it. There is a need 

for more study. 

Some of them come out dry and stay 
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dry. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Very few. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: That's right. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Your own narcotics 

squad, with whom I am familiar, have indi

cated to me--as have other members of nar

cotics squads--that the people who come out 

dry don't remain that way very long, as a 

general rule. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: This is true, but 

so what? It's \'Orth the experiment. The 

very reason why I say they should be in some 

kind of other institution is because every 

addict--one addict beg~ts four. Now, you 

can take any neighborhood that has been de

void of any mrcotic addicts and we in law 

enforcement can tell you that within six 

months if one of these addicts moves in 

there 25 per cent of the young people in 

that neighborhood become addicted. That's 

all over the State, not only your urban 

areas. Suburban areas are experiencing 

the same thing. I say, as much as I don't 
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like it, the best thing for them is behind 

some kind of bars. 

SENATOR WALDOR: As much as you 

don•t like it? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: That•s right. 

SENATOR WALDOR: We can agree, can 

we not, that the greatest supply of narcot

ics--and I am including marijuana even 

though I don•t believe it should be included 

in the Uniform Narcotics Act, but I am in

cluding it because the law so states--that 

the greatest supply of marijuana and or 

narcotic drugs, comes into New Jersey from 

New York? Would you say that is probably 

true? Because there has been such testi

mony before us from Attorney General Sills, 

as I recall. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, he•s right. 

You know, for 40 cents you can get a bus 

ride to New York. 

SENATOR WALDOR: I understand there 

are no major narcotics pushers syndicated. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: We have a good 
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narcotics squad. 

SENATOR WALDOR: That's true. Isn't 

there some means or some device by which 

you and your understaffed and underpaid 

department--and I don't mean that sarcastic

ally. I have fought for a 10,000-dollar 

salary for police. Isn't there some means 

or device by which--and this used to happen 

in the old days, I think, in the early days 

of your being director or perhaps even be

fore that--perhaps surveillance could be 

maintained of the buses or something of 

that nature to prevent the influx of these 

narcotic drugs or marijuana into the State 

of New Jersey from New York? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Mr. Waldor, this 

is exactly what I am talking about when I 

talked to you about the Supreme Court of 

the United States. 

SENATOR WALDOR: 

fected that in any way. 

They haven't af-

DIRECTOR SPINA: They do. You can't 

look at a man and search him even though you 
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know he is an addict. Let me tell you this-

SENATOR WALDOR: There are means. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: We can't do it. 

When we are watching the buses what they're 

doing is using private cars. I can tell 

you some of the means they use to bring it 

over are not exactly clean. Some of the 

women here--

SENATOR WALDOR: So I have heard. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: This can be done 

on a world wide basis, but somebody is not 

paying attention. You know, the poppy seed 

is only grown in about five or six countries 

in the world. It appears to me that the 

United States government who in many of 

these countries gives foreign aid to these 

countries could say to these foreign coun

tries, ~f you don't stop growing the poppy 

we will not give you foreign aid," or say 

to these countrie' "If you get your farmers 

to stop growing the poppy we will give you 

X numbers of dollars." 

This is one way it could be done. 
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SENATOR WALDOR: It's a little more 

complex than that. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: They do a lot of 

other things. 

MR. LUMBARD: As a matter of fact, 

the Department of State last year started 

an interesting sort of reverse agricultural 

subsidy program wfth the government of Turkey 

by which it gives the government of Turkey a 

certain amount of money per acre so that the 

government of Turkey persuades farmers not 

to grow poppies. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: The other thing is 

that the Federal Bureau of Narcotics, I 

think, has only 232 men in the whole world. 

It seems to me maybe three or four hundred 

men, maybe 500 men, in the principal cities 

of the United States like New Orleans, New 

York City, Philadelphia, Los Angeles, could 

maybe curtail more of this stuff. 

MR. LUMBARD: May I interrupt you? 

The Chairman has asked me to read in a few 

statistics. In 1965 the Newark Police 
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Department reported B & E's, breaking and 

entering, 1700; in 1966 it reported 10,200; 

in 1967 it reported 11,900. 

For larcenies in 1965 your depart

ment reported 8800; in 1966, 10,300; and 

in 1967, 11,300. 

The trends are very steep upward in 

both of these. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes, sir. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you foresee any 

reversals in these conditions? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No, sir. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator McDermott? 

SENATOR MC DERMOTT: Director Spina, 

this mornng Commissioner Ylvisaker said fear 

and panic exist in Newark. He said of the 

Negro communities that they had fear of re

taliation and he said of the white communi

ties that they had fear of trouble. Now, 

is this an accurate description of the situ

ation as it exists in Newark today? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, Ylvisaker was 

sitting at a meeting where I was testifying 
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last week and he might have gotten some 

impressions like that. 

The situation today in Newark is a 

bad one. You have people arming at an 

alarming rate, as I told you before. The 

hatreds between the white and the colored 

are greater than I ever remember in my 

lifetime. The hostility is great. The 

protests are still being made. 

On the other hand, you gets whites 

who are becoming militant. You got two 

white groups who have publicly stated that 

they are arming and you got a situation in 

which if a disturbance breaks out next year 

you are not going to have the same type of 

disturbance that you had. It will probably 

be black against white and white against 

black. This is the kind it's going to be. 

SENATOR McDERMOTT: You also made 

some reference to guerrilla warfare, about 

people going down and shooting up the busi

ness section. Do you think, then, if there 

is some kind of trouble it is going to be 
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sort of patterned after the Vietcong war

fare where there is infiltration, sudden 

outbreaks of bombings? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: In these circulars 

it tells you. They come from Che Guevara, 

from Ho Chi Minh's book. They're adopting 

principles of warfare that these two indi

viduals expound. The first is from Cuba, 

the second from China. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Dumont? 

SENATOR DUMONT: Director, I want 

to indicate on behalf of myself that I can 

find very little in your statement that I 

would not agree with. As a matter of fact, 

I think it's an wtstanding job that you have 

done in your statement including, I might 

add, your comments about the Supreme Court 

of the United States. While I don't suppose 

it's right for a legislator to talk about 

making book, I would be willing to make 

book that your experience probably wouldn't 

indicate that offenders are sick people rather 

than the contrary, in line with some other 
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decisions they made. 

Now, there was one comment in this 

Report for Action that I asked Mr. Lilley 

about the other day and I want to ask you 

about it, too. 

On page 144 it says: "The evidence 

presented to the Commission does not sup

port the thesis of a cons pi racy or a p 1 an 

to initiate the Newark riot." Do you agree 

with that statement? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I agree with the 

word "initiate." I don't agree with the 

rest of it. 

SENATOR DUMONT: You feel that there 

was a plan? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: There was a loosely

coordinated plan. The more we look at the 

facts and the more we look at the events as 

they occurred, the more we are sure about 

this. As a matter of fact, we are just 

about ready to complete our investigation 

and we are going to bring it to the legis-

lature for their study to decide whether or 
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not conspiracy to commit riots are possible. 

That's how strong we think this investiga

tion is. 

SENATOR WMONT: Have you any idea 

how early this plan might have been formu

lated in regard to the riot of last summer? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, we have evi

dence that in the summer of 1966 there was 

almost a determination to create a riot. 

The leaflets were being passed around the 

City of Newark with pictures of Bambergers 

burning, with Molotov cocktails and sketches. 

You were in the National Guard and you know 

what I'm talking about. They're better 

than the National Guard book, incidentally, 

and the Army Reserve. We all use the same 

ones. There was definitely an attempt and 

with Stokey Carmichael's coming that summer 

that was supposed to provoke it, from what 

we understand now. But it didn't happen in 

1966 and it wouldn't have happened in 1967, 

but just these kinds of situations occur 

where there's explosions. 
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For example, the one in 1967 1st 

year wouldn't have happened unless there 

were these kids from fifteen to nineteen 

that nobody has ever reached starting to 

throw rocks and we know individuals who 

were urging them on in the background. I 

won't disclose their names at the present 

time, but we do have some good evidence 

to present. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Do you think the 

fact that the Army National Guard units 

that are normally quartered in Newark and 

West Orange were at Camp Pickett, Virginia 

last July had anything to do with the plan

ning in respect to this riot? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No, sir, I cbn't 

think so. I think that this was just a 

sporadic incident that occurred that set 

the fuse off. We know a lot of phone calls 

were made right after the John Smith arrest, 

which might have caused this series of 

events. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Finally, I take it 
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you would agree with the bill sponsored by 

Senator Beadleston, which passed the Senate 

last Monday, calling for mandatory sentences 

in the case of pushers and users of nar

cotics? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes, I do. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Woodcock? 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: How long have 

you been police director, Mr. Spina? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Five years. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Director, you 

have indicated that--and I don't know 

whether I am quoting you correctly--you 

said that if there is or was corruption 

in Newark that this didn't cause the riots. 

Is that correct? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Absolutely. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Would you say 

that if there is or was corruption it con

tributed to the riots? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I can't see it in 

any way, form or fashion. 
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SENATOR WOODCOCK: Would you say 

that effective law enforcement comes from 

a respect for law? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: There was no alle

gation of widespread corruption in this 

report. If there had been widespread cor

ruption, I would say yes. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Well, let me 

quote from the report itself, on page 20. 

It states here, "That there is widespread 

belief that Newark's government is corrupt." 

It goes on to say "That in April, 

1965 the Grand Jury Presentment charged 

political interference in the Police Depart

ment and a lack of enforcement of gambling 

laws in Newark. In addition, the Grand 

Jury criticized the appointment of Harry 

Tip Rosen as public relations man for the 

police department at a time when Mr. Rosen 

still held a part time job in a firm owned 

by Gennatto Catino who had been widely re

puted to be a syndicated leader in New 

Jersey." 
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The presentment said, "We have a 

lack of full confidence in the Newark Police 

Department's enthusiasm for a crackdown on 

the underworld. Nowhere has our attention 

been focussed on any policy statement by 

the police department vigorously attacking 

organized crime." 

Then it goes on to quote "Deputy 

Police Chief John Redden whowas asked about 

the prevalence of bookmaking and gambling 

in Newark. He told the Commission, "Based 

on my own experience, based on previous 

Grand Jury investigations, based on the 

statement, the public statement, of a man 

such as former Assistant Attorney General 

Bergen, I would say that it was very prev

alent. It's a very large business." 

Now, it seems to me that there have 

been four Grand Jury Presentments, going 

back as far as 1961 and another in 1964 and 

two in '65, all indicating that there is, 

in fact, in the City of Newark some wide

spread criminal activities of an organized 
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nature. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, now, I dis

agree completely with you in the statement 

you just made. I disagreed with the Essex 

County Grand Jury when they made these 

statements. The presentments, in the first 

place, are unfair. They•re un-American. 

They don•t give you a chance to answer back 

the allegations that are made. Harry Tip 

Rosen--I didn•t even know he was employed 

by the vending machine company he was work

ing for. And what that had to do with cor

ruption in the City I just don•t understand. 

Now, there is gambling in the City 

of Newark and I have told you this before. 

There•s gambling in every city in the United 

States and there are always these rumors and 

stories about "City Hall is corrupted." You 

know yourself that everybody talks about 

politicians, saying politicians are corrupt. 

Because they make these kinds of allegations 

does that mean that they are, that there is 

corruption in the city? 
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I don•t understand yet why a body 

of people like this should ask for a Grand 

Jury investigation on the allegation of 

corruption. This had nothing to do at all 

with the request or the direction, rather, 

given by Governor Hughes to this Commission. 

This, I say, was a red herring thrown across 

this investigation or this report and I 

don•t know for what reason. They know 

their reasons. 

SENATOR WALDOR: May I interrupt for 

a second? 

I might say, Director, that when 

Mr. Lilleytestified the other day in answer 

to my questioning he admitted that not only 

was this statement based--not based on hear

say, but it was based on pure rumor for 

which there was no substantiation and for 

which, other than what Senator Woodcock 

read to you, there was no basis. It was 

purely rumor, not even at the hearsay stage. 

So this is one area where we can agree. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Director, let me 
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ask you this: As a result of the four Grand 

Jury Presentments that were handed down in 

'61, '64, and two in '65, what did.you do 

during your term? Of course, you weren't 

there in '61. Is that correct? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: You were not 

there then, but in '64 and '65 what did 

you do with respect to these presentments? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, see, this 

Commission was absolutely wrong in its con

clusions. They said in this Report for 

Action, whatever they call it, that I did 

nothing about the '65 recommendations and 

this is a fabrication because I did every

thing that was requested by that Grand Jury, 

even though I thought it was wrong for them 

to make these demands on me. 

I want you to know that I have been 

in law enforcement for twenty-seven, twenty

eight years. My educational background is 

of the best, especially in this area, and I 

got to have people from the Grand Jury or a 
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Commission tell me how I got to run my 

department when I know more about it than 

they do. It 0 S just 1i ke I would go into 

their business and tell them how to run 

their busineSS a I think this is wrong and 

still I did everything they wanted me to do 

except one thing, and that was to make the 

choices that I want to make for assignments. 

I think I have this r~ghta For example, 

Negroes or Spanish-speaking people in any 

special assignment in the Detective Bureau. 

If I had to go accord1ng to examination, 

there is no examination in the world that 

can tell me how much loyalty a man hiS to 

the Department, his integrity, his desire 

and ability to work long hours, or whether 

or not he is going to be a good detective. 

I would rather have the right to find out 

whether he is rather than have a testa 

There is no such testa 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Mra Spina, the 

report also contains th1s statement: "That 

in December, 1965 the Grand Jury returned 
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another presentment on gambling enforcement. 

Mr. Spina's public response was to labS it 

vicious. In a newspaper story on December 

1, 1965 he challenged Prosecutor Brendan 

Byrne to show him the organized gambling 

in Newark. Within 48 hours the Prosecu

tor's office raided two apartments in 

Newark and charged fifteen people found in 

them with operating a lottery." 

DIRECTOR SPINA: So what about that? 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Don't you think 

that if the Prosecutor's Office has to go 

out and make these kinds of raids thi~~a 

statement of yours that there is no wide

spread gambling in Newark is a little in

consistent? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: You could make ar

rests in any city at any time you want to. 

That's how much gambling there is in any 

society and it's in every city in the 

United States. So don't think mine is any 

different from any other and I say my city 

is cleaner when it comes to gambling than 
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most cities in the United States. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: You say that it's 

easy to make arrests in Newark? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Comparatively, yes. 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: How many arrests 

were made in 1967, then? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: I don't know how 

many were made, 

SENATOR WOODCOCK: Well, you say 

that it isn't widespread when you can go 

out and make arrests for gambling that 

easy? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: You can make ar-

rests. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Assemblyman Owens? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Director Spina, 

as you know, I am from Newark so your tes

timony is of particular interest to me. 

I was very much struck by the second 

page of your prepared statement in which you 

said that hostility between the races has 

never been on a worse plane, I agree with 

that and I am very much alarmed and concerned 
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about it. Even worse is the statement that 

follows it: "The general populace is arm

ing at an alarming rate." 

I guess I have heard as much of the 

talk about the arms coming into Newark as 

anyone. You mentioned two particular 

groups. One group that I've heard of is 

in the Vailsburg area. 

I am wondering if there is anything 

that has been done or that you can conceive 

of that can be done by the Newark Police to 

help dampen this danger. I am thinking it 

might be one area for an exercise of the 

community relations function, if you can't 

do anything in a strictly uniform police 

procedure manner. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, you know, Mr. 

Owens, we went more and more in law enforce

ment into programs that weren't even related 

to law enforcement because of these problems. 

I have been talking to Antonio 

Imperiale of the North Ward Citizens Com

mittee. I have set up a meeting this Friday 
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in my office of the worst militants in the 

city. This will be something to see. I 

have a recorder on that one. I asked Leroy 

Jones to be there, Willie Wright, Imperiale, 

the fellow that heads the LALO--that•s the 

Vail~urg group you're talking about--Don 

Gotworth, the Reverend Sharper, Al Black 

of the Human Rights Commission, Robert 

Kerwin--who doesn't like me, but I am asking 

him to come, anyway. There's twelve going 

to be in my office, I hope, this coming 

Friday. And I hope to continue a dialogue 

between them or with them and have them sit 

around a table and see whether we can kind 

of resolve some of the differences or at 

least lose the militancy that they have. 

I have found out in my lifetime that if you 

can get people to stay in the same room and 

talk that in most instances, not all, you 

will get some kind of amity between them. 

And this is one area that I hope it will 

be successful. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I got the 
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impression, overall, from your comments that 

you feel that there will be a riot in Newark 

this summer. Do you? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: If I gave you that 

impression it wasn't meant that way. I am 

very pessimistic, let me put it that way. 

But I have no knowledge that a riot will 

actually occur. I don't have the informa

tion necessary that would make me say with

out any exaggeration what would happen. I 

just don't know and I am going to sit and 

pray like I have done for the past four 

summers and not go on vacation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Referring to 

the Report for Action, I read the recom

mendations in the ar~a of community rela

tions and I think it would be very helpful 

because I agree that the police image in 

Newark among the people is quite bad. 

There is no need to discuss the merits as 

to whether or not it is justified. The 

fact, I believe, is that such a feeling 

does exist. There is one segment of your 
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force, I believe, that adds perhaps to this 

feeling. It is little discussed and I 

don't know too much about it except from 

my personal experience, which is quite 

limited, in viewing their operations around 

the City. This is the special police. 

Can you tell me how many special 

policemen you have in Newark? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: We have 127 special 

policemen. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: What are the 

requirements for their appointment? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: They got to be 

able to read and write. They must be free 

from infirmities. They are given a medical 

examination. There is no age limitation 

except they must be 21 years of age. This 

is about all. 

Now, this has been going on in this 

fashion since time immemorial. But two 

years ago, noticing that they looked sloppy, 

that they had no training at all in any as

pects of law enforcement, I had our police 



academy begin, free of charge, giving them 

instruction. Not only in the fundamental 

principles of arrest and public relations, 

human relations, but--

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: May I interrupt 

here? Is this voluntary or mandatory? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Voluntary. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: All right. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: (Continuing) 

--practice in the use and familiarization 

of firearms. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Do you have any 

idea of the percentage of this 127 who have 

taken advantage of that offered training? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: All but ten. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Is there any 

basic educational requirement? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No, just that they 

know how to read and write. The State law 

says that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: These people 

are, however, permitted to carry guns, 

aren•t they? 
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DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: And they do 

carry guns? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: What specific 

functions do they serve? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, they're 

hired by private ind~stri~s. For example, 

they work for dance halls. They work as 

security in different companies, trucking 

companies or whatever. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Would taverns 

be included in that? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Very many are hired 

by taverns, too. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Are your regular 

policemen permitted taverns? They are never 

assigned to taverns, are they? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: What are the 

salaries? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: They have a union 

scale. I think it's $3 an hour. 



ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Who pays them? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: The employers, the 

private employers. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: So that a tavern 

could hire one of these policemen and they 

would pay him? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: That•s right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Who interviews 

these people and who determines that they 

have met the qualifications? You know, 

these very minimal qualifications that are 

set for them? 

ment. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: We do. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Who is "we"? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: The police depart-

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Is that by way 

of a test or what? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No. All they have 

to do is know how to read and write. That•s 

what the State law says. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Who in the de

partment exercises the function of deter-



mining whether or not these policemen meet 

these minimal requirements? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Captain Smith. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: You have one 

individual specifically assigned to that? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: He's got a detect

ive under him, Detective Herman Byer. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Are these people 

trained in the use of firearms? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Yes. Starting two 

years ago I started it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Prior to that 

there was no training? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No, sir. Not only 

that, we have to now certify that their guns 

are good. Before that they had all kinds of 

guns including nickel-plated, English Bull

dogs, which went out of existence 50, 60 

years ago. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Who issues the 

guns today? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: They buy their own 

guns but they have to be guns that are 



recognized and registered with the Newark 

Police Department. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: I just wonder, 

are Newark procedures with respect to spec

ial policemen general? I mean, as far as 

you know do other departments follow more

orless the same practice? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No. There are 

some cities that won•t permit special police. 

Any private jobs that are obtainable go to 

the regular city or town police. For ex

ample, Plainfield is one of those towns. 

I think Irvington is another one. 

SENATOR WALDOR: Millburn? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Millburn, too. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: What use, if 

any, do you as Director of Police make of 

these 127 men? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No use at all ex

cept that from time to time I ask that 

they come out and help the regular city 

police. For example, at football games, 

at parades. I started this. This was never 
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done before. Halloween. Did I say parades? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Yes. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: Well, things of 

this type. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: If I understand 

you, they are primarily, however, hired by 

and paid by the private sector. Is that 

right? 

DIRECTOR SPINA: That's right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: Getting away 

from this now. You made mention of a loose 

plan that you thought had appeared in the 

riots. What I wasn't clear on was whether 

or not this plan was something that mater

ialized after the initial outbreak or 

whether or not this was a loose plan to 

generate the outbreak. 

DIRECTOR SPINA: No, not to gener

ate it. The incident that happened, I 

think, was just a happenstance. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OWENS: That's all I 

have. 

THE CHAIRMAN: With that, Director, 
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we thank you for coming and appreciate your 

appearance very much. 

(Witness excused.} 

THE CHAIRMAN: We will take a five

minute recess. We still have a considerable 

number of witnesses and we are very sorry 

that we are holding them up, but it is im

portant that we try to complete our testi

mony. 

(At this point there is a short 

recess.} 

THE CHAIRMAN: We will call the 

hearing back to order. 

We have Mr. Melleby. Would you 

identify yourself for the record, sir? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Chief of Police, City 

of Camden. 

H A R 0 L D M E L L E B Y, sworn. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Lumbard? 

MR. LUMBARD: What is the population 

of Camden? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Approximately 15,000. 
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MR. LUMBARD: How many square miles 

do you cover? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: 9.6 square miles. 

MR. LUMBARD: How many men do you 

have in your department? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: At the present time 

~have 219 active personnel. 

MR. LUMBARD: Of that how many are 

detectives or investigators? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Thirty-five. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have laboratory 

services within your department? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: No, sir, we don•t. 

We lean heavily on State Police Laborator

ies and Laboratories of Federal Bureau of 

Investigation. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you hire any pri

vate laboratories? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: No. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have a commun

ications system of your own? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, we do. 

MR. LUMBARD: In what county are 
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you located? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Camden County. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do other police de-

partments in the County have separate com

munications systems? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes. They are on 

separate frequencies. 

MR. LUMBARD: Is the State Police 

on a separate frequency? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, sir. However, 

we monitor the State Police. 

MR. LUMBARD: How many frequencies 

are used in the county? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: I•m not sure of how 

many frequencies are in the county. In the 

city of Camden we use two frequencies. We 

have been allocated two higher frequencies 

by the Federal Communications Commission 

and we are asking for an additional two and 

we are also doing a study now for a new com

munications system. 

MR. LUMBARD: What is your total 

budget? 
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CHIEF MELLEBY: The total budget 

is $2,808,800. 

MR. LUMBARD: Does your department 

maintain an intelligence unit within the 

detective area? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Not within the de

tective area. We do have an intelligence 

unit created approximately two months ago 

dealing strictly in the area of pursuing 

information relating to racial information 

in the city. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have a spec

ialized area for organized crime? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, sir, we do, 

the Vice Control Unit within our department. 

I would like to comment about what 

you mentioned relative to the total number 

of personnel in the Camden City Police 

Department. We have 219 active personnel. 

We are short 131 or more than one-third of 

the force. 

MR. LUMBARD: You mean you are one

third under your authorized strength? 
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CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, sir. 

MR. LUMBARD: What is the reason 

for that? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Inab11ity to recruit 

personnel. 

MR. LUMBARD: What are the principal 

considerations? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: The reasons for this 

are residency requirements, inadequate pay, 

and so forth. 

MR. LUMBARD: Spell it out specific

ally, please. 

CHIEF MEllEBY: The residency re

quirement, as an example, we cannot tap 

the reservo~r of returning servicemen be

cause of the State st~pulation that the 

applicant for these c~v~l service posi

tions of a policeman must be a resident 

of the State for one year. 

MR. LUMBARD: Has your city enacted 

anything to a11ow you to recruit outside? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, sir, we have. 

At the present time we can recru~t in Camden, 
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Burlington and Glouster Counties. This 

hasn't been successful because there is a 

stipulation that the successful candidates 

must move into the city within one year and 

I would think this is a bar to effective 

recruitment. After all, school teachers 

don't have to live in the community that 

employs them. I don't see why police of

ficers should. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you recommend that 

bar be removed? 

CHIEF MELLEBV: Yes, sir, I do. 

MR. LUMBARD: What other reasons 

are there for unsuccessful recruitment? 

CHIEF MELLEBV: Inadequate pay scale. 

We received a 1300-dollar pay increase as 

of January 1 of this year. There was a 

referendum in Camden. We went on the bal

lot, which brings the top pay for patrol

man during the second year to $8300 and I 

think it should oo 10,000. 

MR. LUMBARD: Are there any other 

principal factors governing recruitment 



problems? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: I would say there 

is a lack of interest, generally, in law 

enforcement. 

MRa LUMBARD: We are somewhat tied 

up for time, as you know, so I am ~oing to 

go right to it instead of asking you a lot 

of questionsa 

Could you discuss or summarize 

briefly for the Committee what you see as 

the nature of the crime problem confronting 

your department in the Camden area now and 

any trends with respect to that problem? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes. I would like 

to qualify this statement with the fact that 

in August of last year the city okayed the 

expenditure of $25,000 for a survey in depth 

in the Camden Police Department. The survey 

was just completed and will be published on 

April 19tha The survey was conducted by the 

Public Administration Service from Chicago. 

We had some of the top men in the country 

studying the problemso I wouldn't want to 
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comment on our operations in the area be

cause I think it would take the edge from 

the survey report that will be published 

on the 19th of April. 

MRo LUMBARD: I am not interested 

in reports on the problems of the depart

ment so much as I am talking about the crime 

problem, the work load. 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Our work load in 

crime has gone up in Camden about 48 per 

cent in 1967, Part I offenses, over 1966. 

Our work load is increasing approximately 

--that's called for services--44 per cent 

from 1964 to the present time. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do those Part I of

fenses, which have risen 48 per cent in one 

year, show a rise in any particular cate

gory? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, sir, they do. 

MRo LUMBARD: What is the explana

tion for that? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Auto thefts, 73 

per cent; larcenies over $50, 24.3 per cent; 



burglaries, 43 per cent; atrocious assault 

and battery, 89 per cent; robberies, 45 per 

cent; rape down 2 per cent; homicides, 15 

per cent. A grand total increase of 48.5 

per cent. 

MR. LUMBARD: Chief, frankly, what 

is the explanation? Is there more accur

ate reporting now or what? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: There is more ac

curate reporting. That would be one of 

the factors. Last year there were four 

segments of the Department that were get

ting the information relative to the Uni

form Crime Reporting. It has now been 

centralized and as Chief--! have been chief 

for approximately a year now--I recognized 

this problem and we have now centralized 

and we are reporting accurately. 

As an example, I don't know what 

other police are doing relative to auto 

theft, if there is a 24-hour or 48-hour 

waiting.period. We check them immediately 

and score it as such. 
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Many times a b1cyc1e w~11 be de

valued to the point of $45 because it•s 

under $50o But we score accuratelyo 

Another problem that results is in 

your urban renewal program. The boards go 

up on the houses, but the houses have been 

entered and copper p~pe strippedo I com

municated with the Uniform Crime Report~ng 

Center in Washington as to whether this 

should be considered as breaking and enter

ing and larceny, They said ~t should. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think there 

has been a real r~se ~n crime rather than 

just a reported rise? 

CHIEF MELlEBV~ There has been, 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have any esti

mate of that? 

CHIEf MEllEBY: No, sir, X don 6 t. 

MRo LUMBARD: What are the pr~ncipal 

kinds of crimes that confront your depart

ment? 

CHIEF MEllEBY: The specific types 

of crime? The Part I offenses, principally 



robbery, assault, breaking and entering, 

larceny, and auto theft. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have any recom

mendations to make to the Committee as to 

laws to propose or devices or assistance of 

one kind or another that would assist your 

department in that area? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Sure. We could use 

a lot of money to subsidize police salaries 

and facilities to attract more men to work 

on this problem. 

MR. LUMBARD: Anything else? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Not right now. 

MR. LUMBARD: Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN: You say you are a 

hundred short of your authorized strength. 

Was that increased markedly in recent years, 

the authorized strength? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: No. It's been that 

way for some time, although the City is only 

allowed a budget of 250. They have now, 

last year, approved the figure of 86 and 

this year for 86 additional men. The City 
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Council cut that in half because they felt 

we couldn't attract that many men and didn't 

want to budget for that many men. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Committee members? 

MR. LUMBARD: I have one more ques

tion. Chief, does the Camden Police Depart

ment appoint special policemen of the nature 

you heard Director Spina discuss? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Not of that nature. 

There are special officers in the City. 

There are two categories. One are used as 

guards, special officers. They do not carry 

firearms but do have the power of arrest and 

so forth for any disturbance that would occur 

in the plants. There are special officers 

in the Department of Public Works who issue 

summonses in the sweeper program in the city 

to clean the streets. 

sir. 

MR. LUMBARD: That's all? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: That's the limit, 

THE CHAIRMAN: Assemblyman Dickey? 

ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: Chief, do you 
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think that recruitment could be improved if you 

were permitted to recruit outside the city for 

your policemen? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, sir. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: Would you request 

the Legislature to permit you to do that? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, sir, I would. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: Is that the 

position of the city administration? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: I don't know that it 

is and I don't care that much. It's my 

position as Chief of Police. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: Chief, you have 

had a relatively good record as far as riot 

problems in Camden. Can you give us any 

reason why things have been better in Camden 

than in some c:ff the other major cities? 

{, 
CHIEF MELLEBY: Well, to begin with, in 

the pOlice departtnent<:approximately 25 per cent 
or over are Negro. I think there is a relation
ship here between the police department and the 
community, to begin with. I would like to add 
that principally the reason Camden 1 s riot record 
is relatively good is because of the good people 
in our community, who have to date, avoided 
civil disorders, and have helped tremendously 
to cool tense situations. Additionally, I would 
like to correct my statement relative to negro 
superior officers. The negro superior officers 
are confined to the rank of Sergeant, and the 
percentage is 21%, or of 38 sergeants, 8 are 
negro. 
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About 24 per cent of our patrolmen are 

Negroes; 34 1/2 per cent of the detectives 

are Negroes; and 21 per cent of the super-

ior officers are Neg roes , or of 38 sergeants, 
8 are Negroes. 

And we have an effective community-

relations program in the city. I would 

think that together we just haven't got 

to that point yet, as the other cities have, 

although it would appear that this summer 

is going to be the hottest yet for Camden. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: I know there 

was a report issued by Reverend Greesman 

on the subject just a day or so ago. Are 

you familiar with that? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Only what I read in 

the press. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: He seems to 

indicate that the problem in Camden is dis-

placement of people because of the highways 

and urban renewal. Would you say that is 

a big problem? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: I am not familiar 

with that problem. 



ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: Thank you very 

much. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Dumont? 

SENATOR DUMONT: Are you for a 

witness immunity law? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, sir, I am. 

SENATOR DUMONT: How about a law to 

permit wiretapping and electronic eavesdrop

ping under certain prescribed limitations? 

Chief. 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes, sir, I am. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Any others? 

(No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, 

CHIEF MELLEBY: I would like to 

make a brief statement. 

THE CHAIRMAN: We would appreciate 

it. 

CHIEF MELLEBY: The position of the 

Camden City Police Department in the area 

of organized crime is that we have an ex

cellent relationship with all Federal agencies 
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and with the State Police in intelligence 

and in enforcement. I would think we 

could use some legislation in this particu

lar area, wiretapping, as the Senator men

tioned. For instance, there is the use of 

water soluble paper that we have come into 

in a number of raids. I think that the use 

of this in a gambling operation should be 

made a misdemeanor. We are finding it very 

difficult to get the evidence once we get 

i n . 

ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: Would you ex

plain water soluble paper? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: Yes. I have a sam

ple with me if you would like to see it. 

In all raids that we have encountered we 

have encountered barricaded doors. By the 

time we take the door off with a sedge ham

mer the papers that the bets have been 

written on are bathed in a bucket of water 

and it just dissolves. The paper dissolves. 

I will demonstrate it if you want 

to put it in water. 
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MR. LUMBARD: Go ahead. 

(Witness demonstrates.) 

CHIEF MELLEBY: There. It's going. 

This is one of our biggest problems 

in the gambling area. I would think that 

and the distribution and use of telephone 

equipment and lines in gambling operations 

should be a misdemeanor and I think there 

should be a mandatory jail sentence on con

viction for a gambling offense. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Any other comments? 

CHIEF MELLEBY: No, sir. 

MRo LUMBARD: Thank you very much. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much. 

(Witness excusedo) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator, would you 

identify yourself for the record? 

DIRECTOR KEEGAN: For the record, 

my name is Joseph M. Keegan. I am Director 

of the New Jersey Division of Alcoholic 

Beverage Control and of the Games of Amuse

ment Chance Commission with its counsel of 

the parts statutorily given to my office. 
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I have filed with the Committee a 

prepared statement. I will put it on the 

record, if you would like, or if you gen-

tlemen would 1 ike to receive the same it's 

at your pleasure, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, we would like 

to swear you in. 

J 0 S E P H M. K E E G A N, sworn. 

DIRECTOR KEEGAN: If I may for the 

record at this time, Mr. Chairman, I would 

like to introduce two people who are here 

with me, members of my staff: Mr. David 

Piltzer, who is counsel, and Major Hugo 

Stockburger, who is Deputy Director in 

charge of enforcement in our Division. 

MR. LUMBARD: Senator, could you 

summarize the essence of your report, which 

I note substantially contains much statis

tical material, and for the information of 

the Committee what particularly you feel 

your Department or Agency is doing with re

spect to its role in the enforcement of the 
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law and what particular needs or recommenda

tions you wish to express. 

DIRECTOR KEEGAN: Fine. I will make 

it just as terse as I can. 

I won't point out statutorily what 

our duties are as far as the regulation, 

sale, manufacture and distribution of alco

holic beverages in the State are concerned. 

You have my statement on that. 

With respect to the enforcement, 

both of the regulations and of the statu

tory requirements, I make these observations 

for the benefit of the Committee. We have 

some 77 personnel who are in the enforce

ment end of the Alcoholic Beverage Control 

Statutes and Regulations. Of these some 51 

are actually engaged in undercover work. 

Obviously, because of the nature of the 

alcoholic beverage industry,most of our con

tacts with the problem of enforcement comes 

with that at the retail end of the industry. 

It is at that point that I think we hit the 

particular purview of your Committee. 

• 
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l have submitted data, and activity 

report for the past year, and respectfully 

I would point out that our problems are 

those that are pretty much endemic as far 

as enforcement personnel are concerned. We 

have an authorized strength of approximately 

85. We are functioning now with 77. Our 

problems of recruitment and of attracting 

qualified personnel to the Division to serve 

in an enforcement capacity are the problems 

that I have heard during the course of the 

previous witnesses before your Committee: 

Salary, working conditions, and so forth, 

and a general problem as far as having peo

ple come into the division to serve in an 

enforcement capacity. 

As you know, I am fairly new in my 

position but I can point out and I would 

call your attention to some of the items 

which I have set out in this statement, more 

particularly with respect to gambling which 

is one of our problems. 

MR. LUMBARD: Is that really the 
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principal enforcement-type problem? 

DIRECTOR KEEGAN: No, it is not our 

principal problem. Our principal problem, 

actually, goes to our regulations. 

However, there has been in the past 

two years under~ predecessor the institu

tion of a special unit which I think is im

portant and noteworthy for your committee 

to consider, the institution of what is a 

Statewide squad. Reading the statistical 

data, it just jumps off the page at you. 

There are people who are~pecially assigned 

and who have taken the special assignment 

on a Statewide basis where we were given 

specific complaints as far as gambling. 

Well, gambling and prostitution, which are 

two of the areas where we come into the 

purview of your Committee. 

We find that the institution of 

this squad as set up by my predecessor has 

been noteworthy just in the past year, 

since the institution, and the activities 

of this squad following through on complaints 
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which come from local police enforcement 

agencies--by local I mean communities or 

counties--as well as even a non-community 

complaint. We find that by concentrating 

on those problems, that though we are not 

in an area of enforcement as far as higher 

ups and so forth are concerned, that there 

is a connection in some instances between 

the retail liquor outlets and the actual 

transactions, betting transactions. I 

think you will find, if you read our acti

vity report, that with the continued empha

sis which I have made v~ry definitely part 

of my statement of policy as far as the 

Division is concerned that this will be 

continued. I think that the other area 

which might be of interest for you, Mr. 

Lumbard, and to the members of the Commit

tee, are the so-caled, as they are termed 

in our division, the front investigation. 

We have stepped up completely at our own 

innovation--never mind as the result of 
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complaints that are received--a great deal 

of increased activity as far as fronts are 

concerned. Again, the emphasis being placed 

upon the ascertaining of who, in fact, does 

own a license or have an interest in the 

same and our continued vigorous application 

of investigating procedures will continue. 

MR. LUMBARD: Would you describe 

that kind of a problem as a reflection, in 

its own way, of organized crime? 

DIRECTOR KEEGAN: Not specifically. 

I will be perfectly frank with you. There 

are some and I have reports of active per

sons whom my Division under the direction 

of Major Stockburger are interested in. 

They number approximately some 25 people 

whose interest either actual, purported, or 

hoped for, in the liquor industry is under 

continuous scrutiny. 

MR. LUMBARD: Your unit is in the 

Department of Law, is it not? 

DIRECTOR KEEGAN: That's right, sir. 

We are part of the Department of Public 
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Safety. 

MR. LUMBARD: Earlier this week the 

Attorney General testified that there were 

seven so-called families active now in New 

Jersey. Do you have any activities under 

way with respect to them and the so-called 

front cases? 

DIRECTOR KEEGAN: The activity that 

might be so characterized, Mr. Lumbard, 

through our investigations--as I say, there 

are some approximately 25 to 30 names in 

which we are interested. I have active 

files and I would be happy to give the de

tails, as much as is consistent with good 

investigative procedure. 

MR. LUMBARD: We are not looking 

for the details on any active case. 

DIRECTOR KEEGAN: You might be in

terested to know that in the past two weeks 

there was just one incident that our Divi

sion was able to head off at the pass, 

somebody whom we didn't feel should have 

access to a retail rutlet as far as New 
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Jersey is concerned. 

MR. LUMBARD: Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Dumont? 

SENATOR WMONT: No questions. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Walder? 

SENATOR WALDOR: No. 

THE CHAIRMAN: We thank you very 

much. 

DIRECTOR KEEGAN: Thank you very 

much, sir. 

(Witness excused.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Would you identify 

yourself for the record, please? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: I am Chief of 

Police Robert Fitzpatrick from Teaneck in 

Bergen County. 

R 0 B E R T F I T Z P A T R I C K, sworn. 

MR. LUMBARD: Chief, what is the 

jurisdiction that you cover? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: I cover the 

Township of Teaneck in Bergen County. 

MR. LUMBARD: How many people live 
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there? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: We have a census 

population of 42,000, an estimated popula-

tion of 1967 of 45,000. 

• MR. LUMBARD: What is the ~ograph-

ical territory? 
,. 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: 6.7 miles. 

MR. LUMBARD: . ·How many men are in 

your department? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: We have an auth-

orized strength of 74. At present we have 

69. 

MR. LUMBARD: Of those how many are 

investigative personnel, detectives? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: There are ten 

detectives, six assigned to the Detective 

Bureau and the others to our Youth Bureau. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you also have de-

tective work or investigative work in your 

Town covered through a co~ntywide investi-

gative unit? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: No. Normally, 

we would perform the work within our town. 



However, we do work very closely with the 

other agencies: the Prosecutor's office, 

State Police, FBI, and whatever. Whenever 

one of our investigations might relate to 

them, we would work closely with them. 

MR. LUMBARD: If there were a homi

cide in your community who would investigate 

it? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: We would be re

sponsible, but we would call in the Prose

cutor's Office. We would notify the Prose

cutor immediately and we would work together. 

MR. LUMBARD: Would the Prosecutor's 

office, in fact, provide the main part of 

that investigation? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: We would do it 

jointly. I don't think--they would not 

just walk in and take over. We would work 

jointly although eventually the Prosecutor 

would be responsible in that he wouldhave 

to present the case. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you maintain a 

communications system? 
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CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Yes. sir. 

MR. LUMBARD: Independent for your 

own town? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Yes, sir. Well, 

it's independent of our police department 

although it is a municipal band so we have 

fire department, DPW. However, we are now 

planning to provide a separate frequency 

for police and we will have it, a dual fre

quency. 

MR. LUMBARD: How many police de

partments have separate communications net

works in that county? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: There are 70 

police departments in Bergen County and of 

that number I couldn't tell you how many 

had separate, because many of them are 

regional. I would not know the figure. 

MR. LUMBARD: To whom do you look 

for laboratory services? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: We use State 

Police and we use private service and FBI • 

MR. LUMBARD: How do you retain the 
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private services? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Most of our 

narcotics work is now done by Lacune Labor

atory, which is a local company in our 

township, and we also use St. Dismas in 

Paterson. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have any esti

mate of the proportion of your laboratory 

work going to those three categories? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Well, very little 

is now going to ~e State Police. We do for 

our gun work. Ballistics would go to State 

Police, all of that. But for our narcotics 

work presently it is going to the private 

agencies. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you maintain any 

kind of intelligence files? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: We do not have 

an intelligence unit per se, but our detec

tive bureau performs that function. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have any organ

ized crime specialists in your Department? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: No, I would not 



say that we have organized aime specialists. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have any nar

cotics specialists? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Oh, yes. Yes, 

indeed. We have done quite a bit of work 

along these lines. We have nine men who 

have been instructed by the Federal Bureau 

and have had extensive training in narcot

ics. In addition to that, incidentally, I 

would say 40 of our men have had some spe

cialized training in the narcotics area over 

the past few years. 

MR. LUMBARD: Are all your men 

trained as recruits in the first instance? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Oh, yes. We 

have a very intensive training program, 

in-service training program. 

MR. LUMBARD: I am talking now about 

recruits. 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Oh, yes. They 

must. 

MR. LUMBARD: How long is thetr 

course? 



CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Well, it will 

vary depending upon what academy we can 

get them into. Some have attended Newark 

Academy, a 13-week course. The municipal 

training at Sea Girt conducted by the State 

Police is a six-week course. The recruit 

training program at the Bergen County 

Police Academy is a nine-week course. 

MR. LUMBARD: So that your men go 

to one or the other? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Well, we are 

not able to get them into the academies at 

our pleasure. It depends on when we are 

able to put the men on and what schools are 

available. 

MR. LUMBARD: Would you summarize 

for the Committee what you now see as the 

major crime problems confronting your de

partment in Teaneck and any trends con

nected with those problems? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Well, I think 

that almost anything we touch on here in 

some way or other, you know, has been touched. 
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on in some way or other, relates to Teaneck. 

But I see a growing crime problem. We are 

largely a residential town, an affluent type 

of town, and we have a high degree of break

ing and entering in Teanecko We had an in

crease last year, although our breaking and 

entering rate has always been higho It was 

higher last year than it had been. 

MR. LUMBARD: By hew much? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: In 1963 we had 

173; 1967 we had 207o 

MRo LUMBARD: Is there any particu

lar reason to which you attribute that rise? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: No. We are 

part of the general increase in that type 

of crime in the suburban areas. lt 1 s pretty 

much the same fu our whole area. 

MRo LUMBARD: How many arrests for 

burglaries did you ~ke last year? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: A total of 22. 

MR. LUMBARD: Twenty-two out of 207 

reported cases? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: That's right. 



MR. LUMBARD: I gather the rate 

doesn•t satisfy you. 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Absolutely not, 

sir. 

MR. LUMBARD: What can you do about 

it? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Well, we are 

doing things. we•ve changed our patrol 

setup. Traditionally, we have used marked 

cars and we•ve now taken patrolmen and put 

them into unmarked cars to ride these areas, 

placed emphasis on our regular patrol to be 

alert to the type of offense that is being 

committed. 

MR. LUMBARD: Of the 22 arrests is 

there any percentage you could give us on 

how many were addicts or had a drug in

volvement? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: No. Of course, 

there are a number of juveniles involved. 

Some are very young people and this wouldn•t 

enter into it. We keep these crimes as they 

are supposed to be kept. Sometimes it will 
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involve some very, very young children, seven 

or eight years old, breaking into a school 

or something like that. We do not have 

figures, nor are they kept anywhere that 

I know of, thatW>uld indicate just how many 

of these people are addicts. My own opinion 

is that quite a few of them are, in fact, 

addicts. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you have any recom

mendations or suggestions that you would 

like to make to the Committee? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Well, one of 

our problems in Teaneck and, of course, I 

suppose it relates to every police depart

ment--

MR. LUMBARD: Just tell us about 

Teaneck. 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: (Continuing) 

--in the State is the manpower problem, the 

recruiting problem, and what not. In Tea

neck we do recruit outside of the township~ 

We recruit throughout the county. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Are you in the situ-
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ation where you require them to take up 

residence within a year? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: We now require 

them to take up residence within a year 

after their permanent appointment, but the 

Town Council is considering permitting them 

to live within an area within five miles of 

our headquarters. 

THE CHAIRMAN: This will take State 

legislation? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: No. It's per

missive now. 

MR. LUMBARD: What other problems 

concerning manpower? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: I think if we 

were permitted m recruit at age 20 rather 

than 21 it could be helpful. Normally, 

these officers are not useful to us until 

they have spent at least a year on the force, 

by the time they have completed their basic 

training. So they would have attained the 

age of 21 before they actually got out into 

the field and started to perform police 
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services alone. 

I think that the important thing 

that has to be done is to raise the image, 

the police image. We are not attracting 

the type of recruits that we should. I 

think that the police training is import

ant and we should attract college caliber 

people. Presently I have six men who are 

taking collegemurses, which are paid for 

by the Township. This is under a plan 

which we instituted some two years ago. 

However, I think there is a better 

plan and this is the plan that I like to 

refer to as the Risacher plan, which was 

instituted by Chief Louis Risacher in Fair

lawn where policemen are paid for it as 

part of their salary. In the case of Fair

lawn it's $79 for each semester hour credit 

that they earn toward a degree in police 

science. The same plan is now in effect 

in Clifton and a similar plan in Paterson 

and I have submitted it to our Town Fathers 

and they are now studying it and I hope 
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that they will be able to do it. It will 

do a number of things for us. It will per

mit us to bring people in at a higher salary. 

MR. LUMBARD: What is your starting 

salary? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Our starting 

salary is 6250. Our top salary is 8051 for 

patrolmen. 

I bring this up because I think it's 

a direction in which we can go, the police 

can go, to raise our image. 

MR. LUMBARD: Is there any legisla

tion by the State needed to enable you to 

do that? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: No, there is 

not. No legislation is needed. To lower 

the age to twenty, I think, civil service 

rules would have to be amended. I would 

much prefer to recruit at 20 rather than 

to raise the age to 35 or more. 

MR. LUMBARD: Anything else? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Well, not un

less you have something to ask. 
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MR. LUMBARD: I do have one last 

question. Does the Teaneck Police Depart

ment appoint special policemen such as you 

heard Director Spina speak of here today 

in Newark? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: No, sir. 

MR. LUMBARD: Thank you. 

SENATOR WALDOR: I have one brief 

thing. This is by way of commendation. I 

am familiar with the Town of Teaneck to a 

great extent. You haven't had any real 

racial problems, notwithstanding the fact 

that yours is a highly integrated commun

ity and I think that you and your depart

ment are to be commended for your activi

ties in this regard. I would like to say 

that for the record, for the benefit of 

the Committee. I don't know whether Mr. 

Lumbard is familiar with the makeup of 

Teaneck or not. That's all. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Dumont? 

SENATOR DUMONT: Are you having a 

problem with police salaries in Teaneck? 
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CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Yes. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Even though, as 

you describe it and I know from my own con

tacts with it, that it is an affluent town? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Pardon? 

SENATOR DUMONT: Even though you 

describe it as an affluent town or township, 

and I know it is from my own contacts, you 

are still having difficulties with salaries. 

Is that correct? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Yes, sir. Our 

men are dissatisfied with the salaries. 

SENATOR WALDOR: They should be. 

SENATOR DUMONT: I would think they 

would be, from what you mentioned. You 

haven't had any luck with your governing 

body in raising the salary? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Not this year. 

Last year we got a 10 per cent raise which 

brought it up to 8051 for patrolmen. This 

year we got some fringe benefits. Our 

clothing allowance was raised from $100 to 

$200. We were give four additional holidays. 
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We received eight off-duty tours, tours off 

for holidays. We now receive twelve. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Are you for a wit

ness immunity law? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Yes, sir. 

SENATOR DUMONT: How about legaliz

ing wiretapping and use of electronic eaves

dropping under proper restrictions? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: I would be in 

favor of them under proper restrictions, 

and I do stress that. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Are you concerned 

over any civil disturbances in the forth

coming summer or do you have that pretty 

well under control? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: I don't think 

there is a police chief in the United States 

that isn't thinking about it. We are con

cerned. I don't look for any. I don't 

think that we have the social ~etto prob

lems in our town that normally are des

cribed when we talk about civil disorders 

and this type of thing, but there's always 
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a possibility of some kind of an unantici-

pated outbreak that may be unrelated to 

that that might result. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Thank you, sir. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Assemblyman Dickey? 

ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: Chief, with 

reference to recruitment, would a change 

in the law permitting recruitment to age 

35 help you? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Well, I wouldn't 

be in favor of it, sir. I would prefer to 

bring young men into the police service, 

not bring them in at 35. 

ASSEMBLYMAN DICKEY: Don't you find 

they are more stable between 30 and 35 than, 

say, 20 to 25? 

CHIEF FITZPATRICK: Well, it could 

be that they are too stable. At 35, I would 

say that anyone that was then looking to 

start in as a policeman--! would assume that 

a man at 35 would be pretty well established 

in some other field. 

As a matter of fact, when our police 



department played baseball we had two groups, 

those under 35 and those over 35. We all 

wanted to stay out of that over 35 group. 

Frankly, I think that's too old. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Chief, 

for coming. We appreciate it very much. 

(Witness excused.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Would you identify 

yourself for the record, Mr. Lordi? 

MR. LORDI: Joseph P. Lordi, Prose

cutor of Essex County, and on my right is 

Tom Ford, First Assistant Prosecutor. 

J 0 S E P H P. L 0 R D I, sworn. 

THE CHAIRMAN: You have a prepared 

statement. You know the hour, sir. Can 

you help us by--

MR. LORDI: Perhaps I can skim 

through it, if I may, because there are 

things that I think the Committee may be 

interested in. 

THE CHAIRMAN: I am sure we are 

interested. 
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MR. LORDI: The first two or three 

pages refer to the statute and State vs 

Winne. I understood that the Committee was 

interested in the jurisdiction of the Prose

cutor's office. State vs Winne, of course, 

states among other things that the Prosecu

tor is, in effect, the highest law enforce

ment officer of the county. 

MR. LUMBARD: Is that challenged by 

any Chiefs of Police or Sheriffs in the State? 

MR. LORDI: I think it'·s been chal

lenged by the Sheriffs, without question. 

I think that they feel ~at theirs is the 

only constitutional office and, therefore, 

the highest law mforcement office of the 

county. 

MR. LUMBARD: Does that cause you 

any trouble? 

MR. LORDI: It hasn't caused me any 

trouble. 

MR. LUMBARD: 

should be clarified? 

Do you think that 

MR. LORDI: I think it should be, 
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without question, either by judicial deci-

sion or perhaps by the Legislature. 

MR. LUMBARD: Go ahead. 

MR. LORDI: Perhaps I can go into 

the structure of the Prosecutor's Office. 

I might say that attached to the statement 

is an organizational chart together with a 

' sheet which sets forti the amount of money 

that's been appropriated to the Prosecutor~ 

office for the year 1968 and for prior 

years. 

The Essex County Prosecutor's Office 

is comprised of two main divisions, those 

being legal and investigative. The former 

consists of 32 Assistant Prosecutors includ-

ing one person who serves as the First 

Assistant Prosecutor. The latter category 

is comprised of a detectives and 30 inves-

tigators. In addition, there are 22 persons 

assigned to the clerical functions of the 

office. 

We deploy the legal staff in various 

ways. Two Assistant Prosecutors prepare 



cases for and present cases to the Grand 

Juries which are sitting within the county. 

I might say that there are two Grand Juries 

sitting four days a week every week during 

the course of the year with the exception, 

perhaps, of August. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do they generally sit 

for one month at a time? 

MR. LORDI: No. They sit for six 

weeks although we occasionally have a hold

over jury and we have one right now. This 

Grand Jury is presently listening to those 

death cases arising out of the race riots 

in Newark this past summer. So there are 

at the present time three Grand Juries sit

ting and occasionally a special Grand Jury 

is impaneled over and above the two regular 

Grand Juries. 

In addition, two assistants--that 

is, two assistant prosecutors--are assigned 

to the juvenile court. This has been neces

sary since the important decision of the 

United States Supreme Court known as the 
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Application of Gault. 

We have one Assistant Prosecutor 

stationed in the Newark Municipal Court 

presenting cases there. Just the other 

day I had occasion to talk to my Assist

ant Prosecutor assigned to the Municipal 

Court and he advised me that it's quite 

possible we may have to assign additional 

Assistant Prosecutors. Their reasoning 

being that, I believe, it was the City 

Council that provided for two additional 

Municipal Court judges. That would make 

six. That would mean that probably one, 

two, or three judges would be listening 

to indictable offenses and unless the City 

of Newark were prepared to assign an as

sistant corporation counsellor, it would 

betome the responsibility of the Prosecu

tor's office to assign additional assistant 

prosecutors. 

Four assistant prosecutors make up 

the Appellate section of the office and 

they work full time there without any let up. 



I might also make some comment in this area 

that since the advent of the Public Defender 

--and I say this not by way of criticism but 

as a fact--that there has been an increase 

in the number of appeals that are being 

taken in the Essex County Prosecutor's Of

fice. I should say as far as defendants 

are concerned. I anticipate that there 

will be a continued increase in this area 

which may, in fact, require additional as

sistant prosecutors in the future. 

Ther~ are 22 assistant prosecutors 

assigned to try cases in the eleven courts 

presently considering criminal matters in 

Essex County. In other words, we have 11 

county court judges sitting five days a 

week on criminal court cases and two as

sistant prosecutors are•. assigned to each 

of these courts. 

There are also assistant prosecu

tors assigned to the various enforcement 

squads in the office including fraud, homi

cide, gambling, narcotics,· arson, planning 
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and intelligence. The staff is under the 

supervision of the Chief of County Detec

tives. Below him are two captains and six 

lieutenants. Two investigators are assigned 

to each of the criminal courts of the county. 

Members of the investigative staff are also 

assigned to the enforcement squads previ

ously mentioned. 

The clerical staff speaks for itself 

and we set it forth here in the various 

squads, the arson squad, the gambling squad. 

There is also another intelligence 

squad or unit in the Essex County Prosecu

tor•s Office which is staffed by an Assist

ant Prosecutor and one detective at the 

present time. That unit compiles informa

tion on the activities of various sociolo

gical groups and individuals within the 

county and reports to appropriate agencies, 

State, Federal and local, with respect to 

its findings. The squad keeps the prose

cutor informed with respect to the current 

situation in the county and assists in the 
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preparation for any possible future distur

bances. I might say that the squad was 

formed about a month or so ago and we work 

in conjunction with various local police 

departments. That includes the City of 

Newark and the police departments within 

the Coun)y of Essex as well as the State 

Police and other State agencies. It also 

takes part in coordinating the plans of 

all municipalities in the County with the 

Master Plan of the Prosecutor which is be

ing developed to be utilized in the event 

of civil disorders. We, in fact, are work

ing on a master plan. We are assuring our

selves that the local police departments 

within the county also have a tactical plan 

that they can put into operation should 

there be a civil disturbance. We are in 

the process of coordinating that plan with 

the assignment judge· and with the State 

Police and the Attorney General's office. 

We have had several meetings with 

the Chiefs of Police within the county. 
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We have a narcotics squad just 

formed about three weeks ago. It consists 

of an assistant prosecutor and two detec

tives. Its duties include the obtaining 

of narcotic information and the investi

gation of narcotic activities in conjunc

tion with local agencies. It is just a few 

weeks old. Already, however, there have 

been sixteen arrests made by this unit in 

cooperation with local police departments 

during the weeks of March 11th and March 

18th. I might say for the benefit of the 

Committee that these arrests were made in 

the suburban areas and involved marijuana. 

The homicide squad of the office is 

staffed by an assistant prosecutor plus 

three detectives and two investigators. 

This squad, in cooperation with local police 

departments, investigates homicides in every 

municipality throughout the county. I have 

some statistics I can give to the Committee 

lattr on concerning an increase in the num

ber of homicides in the County of Essex 
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within the last five or six years. 

MR. LUMBARD: I would like that. 

MR. LORDI: One of the very new 

bureaus--and I think this is a very signi

ficant bureau--in the Essex County Prose

cutor•s Office is the complaint bureau. 

It was established by me on March 4th of 

this year. It is designed in the hope that 

persons in the community will take confi

dence in the fact that there is a place to 

which they can come with their problems. 

Any problems of a criminal nature may be 

handled by this mmplaint bureau and non

criminal matters may be directed to proper 

agencies. The thinking has been that a 

complaint bureau such as this goes a long 

way in buttressing the confidence of the 

public in the Prosecutor•s Office and in 

the whole concept of law enforcement. Since 

March 4 of 1968 110 persons have appeared 

personally at the Essex County Prosecutor•s 

Office to make complaints. There have, in 

addition, been 113 telephone calls received 
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by the complaint bureau. Many complainants 

were seeking advice and, wherever possible, 

such advice was given to them. Referrals 

were made of the majority of the complaints. 

When a referral ~s made, the appropriate 

agency was notified by the complaint bureau 

and the name of the complainant given to it. 

At this time the bureau is staffed by an 

assistant prosecutor and three detectives. 

I believe that this complaint bureau war-

rants particular attention in the future 
I 

because it seems uniquely capable of pro-

viding a place to which citizens may come 

with problems and be secure in the knowledge 

that they will be accorded the kind of at-

tention that is properly due to themo 

I would like to focus my attention, 

if I can, on some of the individuals that 

we have in the Prosecutor's Office. I be-

lieve that the staff is a very dedicated 

and very enthusiastic staff. In reference 

to Assistant Prosecutors, for example, we 

are constantly attempting to maintain a high 



level of proficiency within the office. We 

have staff conferences. We often invite 

outside experts~ ~cture to the Assistant 

Prosecutors. Just recently we established 

within the office itself a criminal law 

workshop in which we get the more experi

enced assistant prosecutors to lecture on 

various aspects of the criminal law to the 

lesser experienced and newer prosecutors in 

the office. 

Our Assistant Prosecutors partici

pate as much as time permits in the activi

ties of the various ~ate and National agen

cies such as the New Jersey Prosecutor's 

Association and the National District 

Attorney's Association. We have found in 

our experience that these agencies are most 

helpful in providing imaginative and refresh

ing ideas which can be invoked in the prose

cution of criminal cases. Many of them have 

attended special courses at Northwestern 

University in Chicago given specifically 

for those involved in law enforcement. 
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With respect to detectives and in

vesigators in the Essex County Prosecutor's 

Office, I say without hesitation that they 

are a talented and unusually skilled group 

of individuals. Inorder to be a detective 

in our office one must have three years of 

investigative experience in a law enforce

ment agency or must have a bachelor's 

degree and one year of investigative experi

ence or must have a law degree. Many of the 

detectives in the office have prior experi

ence as supervisory officers in local police 

departments. Many of our investigators are 

college-educated persons. Several have gone 

on to become Assistant Prosecutors and many 

of our detectives and investigators have at

tended the FBI school in Quantico, Virginia. 

Many have also attended such things as the 

Harvard University Course in Homicide, the 

United States Treasury Department Narcotics 

School, the supervisory police training 

course at Northwestern University, to men

tion just a few. 



Many of our personnel have elabor

ate and lengthy backgrou~ds in their re

spective fields of expertise. Whether we 

are discussing narcotics or gambling or 

arson or fraud or virtually any other as

pect of law enforcement, it is possible to 

reach out into the ranks of the Essex County 

Prosecutor's Office and find persons who are 

emin~ntly well trained in their respective 

areas. Of course, I am talking about civil 

service employees and some of the investi

gators as well, men who have been there for 

a good many years. 

Traditionally, the staff of the 

Essex County Prosecutor's Office has coop

erated with local law enforcement agencies 

in the advancement of law enforcement con

cepts. Each year a law enforcement seminar 

is conducted by this office for the chiefs 

of police of the 22 municipalities in Essex 

County, as well as their designees. We in

vite leading authorities in the area of 

criminal administration to lecture at these 
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seminars on subjects that run the gamut from 

actual practical developments in criminal 

investigation to the meaning of leading 

appellate decisions of our State and Federal 

Courts. The Essex County Prosecutor's Office 

also publishes a periodical known as the 

Enforcer and in this we attempt to include 

as many of the reported decisions as possible 

witha special emphasis upon those cases that 

speak about the job of a police officer. 

There are also periodic meetings held 

with the Chiefs of Police and ~elf. Our of

fice has also traditionally provided both as

sistant prosecutors and detectives and inves

tigators as instructors in various training 

institutions throughout the county. For ex

ample, at the long-established and highly re

garded Newark Police Academy assistant prose

cutors have been invited each year to lecture 

on such things as search and seizure, con

fessions, and the like. We have also pro

vided instructors to the Essex County Police 
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Academy and the State Police Academy. Spe

cial classes are conducted for police offi

cers in specialty fields such as gambling 

and narcotics. 

I make a comment in my statement 

about the need for coordination and coop

eration among all law enforcement entities 

throughout the county. Some of the ways 

in which such coordination can be brought 

about have already been discussed. There 

are other means that can be implemented as, 

for example, the day-to-day informal :com• 

munication between assistant prosecutors 

and local police officers. As a matter of 

fact, there has long been a program in 

Essex County whereby every assistant prose

cutor is specifically assigned to a given 

municipality as the legal advisor to that 

municipality's police department. I be

lieve this program is a unique one. It has 

been very successful in providing a facil

ity for local police officers to obtain the 

answers to legal problems that may arise 
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from time to time. But there is clearly a 

need for more to be done in this whole area 

of the coordination of law enforcement agen

cies. 

One of ~e things which I think can 

be done and should be done is the establish

ment of a county police academy. Such an 

academy could be subsidized by Federal and 

State funds and would include a laboratory 

and technicians who would be available to 

provide the technical information and ser

vices truly necessary in the effective car

rying out of police work. I am referring 

to the matter of chemists, handwriting ex

perts, fingerprint experts, and the like. 

There is a great deal else that's 

been said in the statement itself, but I 

assume that the Commission will have an 

opportunity to read this statement. 

I do feel, rowever, that the County 

cannot bear the expense of such a county

wide police academy and serious considera

tion should be given by the Commission to 
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the enactment of legislation requiring 

the State to absorb the expense with Federal 

assistanceo 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you verymuch. 

MR. LORDI: There are some recom

mendations--

MR. LUMBARD: Would it be all right 

if we sort of skimmed and summarized, be

cause it is clear that this reflects a lot 

of work and thinking on your part. 

MR. LORDI: I think it is obvious 

that in order to carry out the obligations 

--and this is most important--that are pro

perly assigned to it, the Office of the 

Essex County Prosecutor must be provided 

with additional funds and additional staff. 

It is a matter of simple arithmetic to deter

mine that there is a great deal of duplica

tion of personal effort in the office at 

the present time. One assistant prosecutor 

is assigned to several enforcement squads 

as well as to miscellaneous duty and to the 
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trial of cases. Detectives and investiga

tors from the homicide squad are also as

signed to operate a polygraph machine or to 

receive complaints in the complaint bureau 

or to present cases to the Grand Jury. 

There are not enough hours in the day to 

permit all this work to be done. Time and 

time again I have seen men from my office 

give up their own time, often without pay, 

in order to carry out investigations. The 

time has long since past when society can 

afford the luxury of an insufficient number 

of law enforcement officials. It is my 

opinion that there should be as many as

sistant prosecutors and investigators in 

the field as there are in the office. No 

case can truly be in a state of readiness 

unless a skilled and trained assistant prose

cutor has had an opportunity to conduct an 

investigation, speak to witnesses, and 

survey the scene of crime. Such a staff of 

assistant prosecutors and investigators has 

never been available. But now that the 
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volume of criminal cases has grown to the 

proportion that we all know it has reached, 

I think it necessary that we seriously con

sider taking steps through legislative en

actment for providing such an augmented 

staff to the Prosecutor. Cases can be won 

and lost sometimes by virtue of what occurs 

moments after a crime. It is necessary that 

we have persons trained in such things as 

taking statements from witnesses or evalu

ating evidence at the scene of a crime with 

an eye to how to best use that evidence at 

a subsequent trial. We cannot have this 

kind of activity and at the same time prose

cute cases in eleven criminal courts. 

What I suggest here should come as 

no surprise to anyone who has been cogni

zant of the developments in the criminal 

field over the past years. The statutes 

dealing with the Prosecutor and physical 

structure of the Essex County Prosecutor's 

Office have remained substantially un

changed for a great deal of time. But the 
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criminal law and the volume of criminal 

cases has multiplied enormously over the 

past years. We cannot effectively meet the 

challenge that this has brought about unless 

the staff additions and the financial ap

propriations are forthcoming. 

I think, also, it is important to 

begin to provide for the betterment and 

greater professionalization of local police 

departments within this County. Clearly, 

higher pay is needed to attract into the 

police departments persons who have the 

kind of background necessary to be good 

and effective officers. Many police de

partments need to have more modern equip

ment with which to fight crime. 

These are all things which we must 

be aware of as we face the challenges in 

the criminal field that lie immediately 

ahead. I would urge that the major cost 

for the things that I have discussed in 

regard to the improvement of law enforce

ment be born by the State rather than the 
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County. In addition, it would seem that the 

assistance of the Federal Government in this 

area would be needed and appropriate. 

I have several recommendations that 

I wish to offer at this time for the Commit

tee. I submit that legislation is needed so 

that the Prosecutor can obtain an eavesdrop

ping order from the court and thereby attempt 

to gather evidence which, particularly in the 

area of organized crime, might otherwise be 

made unavailable. I believe the Constitu

tion and the most recent decisions of the 

Supreme Court of the United States permit 

such an eavesdropping statute to be enacted. 

I think, also, that a central corps 

of undercover men under the supervision of 

the Attorney General of New Jersey should 

be created for assignment to a given prose

cutor upon request. Anyone who has ever 

been involved with law enforcement recog

nizes the value of an undercover man. The 

limitations on personnel in the Prosecutor's 

Office makes it impractical to utilize any 
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members of his staff as undercover men for 

any length of time. Experience has shown, 

especially in the New Jersey State ABC, 

that a large group of investigators working 

undercover can be shifted throughout the 

State without fear of being discovered. 

I believe that our gambling laws 

should be amended to provide for maximum 

fines of $10,000. Those men controlling 

the gambling operations can be directly 

affected if such a recommendation is adopted. 

The reason is that if those in control re

fuse to pay such a fine for a convicted 

defendant, the latter may well retaliate 

by divulging to law enforcement authorities 

information regarding organized gambling 

activity. 

I think it is also most important 

that legislation be enacted granting im

munity from prosecution to witnesses and, 

too, the power of direct subpoena should 

be given to the Prosecutor in order to ef

fect continuity ~d efficiency of investiga-



tions. 

I think that a special Grand Jury 

should be empaneled for an indefinite term 

to meet as the occasion demands and deal 

with the problems of organized crime. 

Finally, I envision the need for greater 

liaison between ~deral agencies and State 

and County agencies to the end that there 

will be greater cooperation and sharing of 

information concerning organized crime 

among those entities. 

As I say, I also have statistical 

data prepared for the years 1965 and 1967. 

Comparative statistical data that are based 

on complaints are in our record room at 

the Prosecutor's Office. 

MR. LUMBARD: On page 26, to begin 

with the last page, you asked for the power 

of direct subpoena for the Prosecutor. Do 

you know of any other states where prose

cutors have that power? 

MR. LORDI: Offhand, I don't think 

so. It is my ~derstanding that they may 



have it in New York. 

MR. LUMBARD: They send them a let-

ter that they like to pretend is a subpoena, 

but if you ask them they will admit it 

isn't. 

MR. LORDI: I would say most prose-

cutors would like to have it for the reasons 

I expressed, but I can't say offhand whether 

or not any other states do have it. 

MR. LUMBA"'RD: Could you spell out 

your meaning or suggestion that there is 

need for greater liaison between the Federal 

agencies and State and County agencies to 

the end that there will be greater coopera

tion and sharing of information concerning 

organized crime among these entities? 

MR. LORDI: Well, I don't think there 

is sufficient exchange of information. All 

of us, whether we be legislators, prosecutors, 

attorney general and the like, are interested 
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But if the prosecutor of one county has 

information not available to me -- such 

information can be obtained from the 

Attorney General 1 s Office and the State 

Police query: Can we get information, for 

example, from the Internal Revenue? Can 

we get information from the Federal Bureau 

of Investigation? Can we get information 

from national law enforcement agencies? 

This can be of great help to a prosecutor 

and to an attorney general endeavoring 

to do such a job. Can we? 

MR. LUMBA-RD: Well, if we were to 

reverse our roles I would say you can't, 

but I am not --

MR. LORDI: I didn't say--

MR. LUMBARD: I think there is a 

terrible problem, much greater than the public 
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appreciates. I did not realize that it 

extended from county to county Statewide 

within New Jersey, prosecutor to 

prosecutor. 

MR. LORDI: I said it was a little 

easier for us to obtain this information. 

The Attorney General has been endeavoring 

to do this. When I was State ABC Director 

he held conferences with prosecutors and 

regulatory agencies to see if information 

could not be filtered into the Attorney 

General's Office for the benefit of Pros

ecutors and other law enforcement agencies. 

But there may be times when something may 

happen in one county as distinguished from 

another and before it finally gets to us 

it's lost its effectiveness. It's of no 

value. I think in that area of organized 

crime there should be much greater liaison, 

day-to-day liaison. There should be almost 

a cooperative 

the counties 

link 

in 

between 

this area, 

all of 

to the 
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point of designating one man within each 

county in the Prosecutor's Office constantly 

exchanging ideas and information. This 

is not to suggest that cooperation doesn 1 t 

exist. I am saying there is always room 

for improvement in every area and I envision, 

for example, that one man from each pros

ecutor's office as a part of the whole would 

see to it that there was this constant 

daily communication among the prosecutor's, 

in the area of organized crime. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you thin~ that 

the meetings that the Attorney General 

testified that he has every month or so 

can adequately serve such a dual operation? 

MR. LORDI: I think this is 

definitely a beginning, since he has 

the prosecutors and his repre-

297 



sentatives meeting once a month. 

Of course, we discuss many other facets and 

many other areas of law enforcement. This 

is one area, of course, he has taken a 

special interest in. What I am saying is 

we should develop it to the 

point that I have just suggested. 

MR. LUMBARD: He testified that 

there were seven families effectively oper

ating in the organized crime area in the 

State of New Jersey at the present time. 

Of course, he didn't give us any details 

but he mentioned the names in Newark and 

Essex County, the whole northern New Jersey 

a rea. 

Could you tell the Committee what 

the plan of attack is, so to speak, for 

your office? 

MR. LORDI: Well, we have a gambling 

squad. We call it gambling, but it is dir

ected to all forms of organized crime. It 

consists of one lieutenant and three detec

tives. Obviously, its activities are 
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limited because of the number of men that 

are assigned to it so we, of necessity, 

have to be very selective. 

Now, I had occasion to speak to 

Lieutenant Dougherty, who is in charge of 

my gambling squad, and asked him about any 

arrests and convictions we may have had 

in the last four or five years since 

I have been out of the office and he has 

indicated to me that during that period of 

time we have been able to arrest, indict 

and successfully prosecute individuals 

whom one might refer to as below the top 

but high in the echelon of syndicated 

gambling and organized crime within the 

county. 

I might say one of the Senators 

made reference to the Grand Jury present

ments that were returned by the Essex 

County Grand Jury since. 1959, I think the 

first in 1961. Well, I was privileged at 

that time to work under Brendan Byrne, who 

was then the Prosecutor, and I was his First 
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Assistant Prosecutor. I handled the ini

tial investigation~ which we empaneled 

the Grand Jury to investigate gambling 

and shylocking within the county. I have 

a copy of that presentment, if the Grand 

Jury does not, and I think it's a very sig

nificant presentment because it points out 

not only that organized crime exist but it 

exists across county lines. There is some 

excellent language in there and the lanquage 

of the Grand Jury clearly points out that-

! happen to have been there and I thought 

they did a very thorough job. 

At that time I think, for the first 

time in my memory, we were able to put in 

jail, but for a very short period of time, 

one of theleaders, alleged leaders, of 

organized crime. I would prefer not to 

mention his name, but I can tell the Com

mittee later on. He was cited for contempt, 

found guilty, and sentenced to jail for 

about a month or so. It was then that I 

was able, as a result of this investigation, 
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to uncover the names of several individuals 

who appeared to be operating syndicated 

gambling or commercialized gambling within 

the county and while we•ve been endeavor

ing to do an effective job, I daresay that 

the very same persons that operated in those 

days still operate today. 

MR. LUMBARD: That•s really what 

it•s all about. The Committee is concerned 

with the effectiveness of the current system 

of administering criminal justice. There are 

lots of little things all around the frame

work of the picture, all of which are im

portant things to be done, but does the 

whole business really add up to doing a job? 

Does it deter people? Is it preventing 

crime and so on? Since you 

have this past history in the office, how 

would you assess--whether or not you can 

do anything under the present 

system and structure as against organized 

crime that has a real meaning and reaehes 
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the top people and puts them in jail for a 

substantial period. 

MR. LORDI: I think that the job 

can be done by the present structure of law 

enforcement. I think it could be done if 

you give them the manpower and you give 

them the tools. I spent a great deal of 

time in an attempt to point out the areas 

where the prosecutor is involved and how 

he utilize hismanpower and the time that 

they have to give to their contacts, and 

their energy. I say this: If I were given 

a squad with at ~ast ten investigators and 

detectives with about four or five assist

ant prosecutors, if I were give;. surveillance 

equipment and wiretapping, if I were 

given immunity statutes, if I were given 

a special Grand J.iry, I think the job could 

be done. But I think we have to face it 

today and not tomorrow. 

As I said before, we had the bene

fit of the grand jury investigation 

about eight or nine years 
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ago. 

Everyone is trying to do a job in 

this area. 

MR. LUMBARD: I gather that you and 

I, at least, would agree that there is a 

problem of organized crime current today 

in your county and in Northern New Jersey? 

MR. LORDI: Well, we\'Ould have to 

be very naive if we said there wasn't. Of 

course, there is. 

MR. LUMBARD: The question is, 

really, what do we do about it? 

MR. LORDI: What we do about it is 

see to it that we reinforce our system of 

law enforcement and enable them to do the 

job by giving them the manpower and giving 

them the tools. Once we have done this, I 

think we can accomplish something in the 

area of organized crime. 

Other areas of crime represent an 
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and similar crimes you have been hearing 

about in the past several days. But 

when you talk in terms of organized crime 

I think the job can be done. I think at 

this time it can be done with the Prose

cutor's Office, with the assistance of 

the Attorney General, and the State Police. 

But I think the Legislature has to recog

nize that they have to give us the manpower, 

they have to give us the tools, and I don't 

believe I've heard of any prosecutor or 

any of the chiefs of police and directors 

say that they did not need the tools 

and the manpower. 

MR. LUMBARD: Everybody says that 

they need more. 

MR. LORDI: It's obvious that they 

do. But if we are limiting our remarks for 

the moment to organized crime, definitely 

you do. How can you penetrate that wall 

of secrecy that organized crime works behind 

unless you have the tools to get beyond it? 
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They're not going to carry on their unlaw-

ful activities in the presence of law of-

ficials. It requires a great deal of sur-

veillance to make one arrest. 

MRo LUMBARD: Doesn't it require 

even a whole new intelligence concept that 

isn't now effectively operating around 

here? 

MR. LORDI: Well, I think in the 

State of New Jersey there is a greater aware-

ness of organized crime, more so than fif-

teen or twenty years ago. You say a new 

concept. I don't think that it's a new 

concept as much as it's coordination and 
exchange of 

cooperation with/intelligence. I 

have an intelligence squad within the of-

fice in the area of organized crime. We 

have developed it. We have a lot of names, 

we have a lot of places, we have a history 

of these individuals. The problem is that we 

don't have the time, we don't have the 

tools, we don't have the manpower to go 

out after them. 
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MR. LUMBARD: Is the same thing true 

of narcotics enforcement? 

MR. LORDI: I think narcotics en

forcement represents a different area. Here 

again, of course, the local police depart

ments have their problems. We coordinate 

our activities with local police depart

ments. We have also established within the 

last month or so an intelligence section 

We 1 i k e to t h i n k , o rce we c a n g e t t h i s 

going, we can be of some assistance to 

local law enforcement groups. 

Just the other day I assigned a 

detective in my narcot-

ics bureau to prepare a report for me on 

narcotics in Essex County: the use of 

narcotics, the incidence of arrests, the 

number of convictions, and the like, and 

also the rehabilitation centers 

have in Essex County and throughout the 

State. The report is not complete, but 

I am hoping to get as much information as 

I possibly mn which will assist not only 
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my office but local police departments. 

In this area of rehabilitation I 

confess that when I walked into the Prose

cutor's Office I knew very little about the 

field of narcotics, very little about the 

rehabilitation centers that we have in Essex 

County. But we are learning about it now. 

We may find that the rehabilitation centers 

need coordination. Someone suggested to me 

that each one use a different of 

rehabilitation. 

MR. LUMBARD: What we have been 

learning is that there really aren't very 

many and they need more than coordination. 

MR. LORDI: I am telling you this. 

MR. LUMBARD: I would like to pose 

this thought to you. What you have in your 

statement goes in the direction of the need 

to build up the lawyer side of your staff, 

the investigators, and what not. It is al

ready q~ite large, if you compare it with 

other states and other areas. You seem to 

feel you need more. Is that in reality a 
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reflection of the police problem underneath 

you and that you need to get more expert--I 

won't say elite, but a different kind of in

vestigator group at the prosecutor's level 

which is really~tached directly to it doing 

work that, in most parts of the United 

States, would in fact be done by the local 

police and that the public is paying twice 

here by having to have the local police plus 

the sizable prosecutor's squad. I would be 

interested in your reaction to that because 

it's sort of obvious. 

MR. LORDI: If I follow your ques

tion correctly, I doubt very much if we 

should limit the local police departments, 

but I think what you intend is 

to attract a more talented individual into 

local police departments. 

You may recall I made a recommenda

tion before that we have a countywide police 

academy so that we can train police officers. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think there 

should be a countywide police department 
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in Essex County? 

MR. LORDI: It has merit. Let me 

say that. 

MR. LUMBARD: Then you wouldn't need 

such a large prosecutor's squad? 

MR. LORDI: I don't know about that. 

I think you would probably need--you cannot 

get away from a large prosecutor's staff. 

We now have 11 criminal courts sitting with 

22 assistant prosecutors. I think we prob

ably try--I said try now--as many cases as 

any court in the entire country. I said 

try. I didn't say we handled as many cases. 

With 11 criminal courts we are constantly 

trying cases. 

I have never 

given any great thought to a countywide 

police department. I am not too sure that 

it will be the most effective. As a prac

tical matter, I wonder if we will ever see 

one. We are still a home rule state. We 

have home rule as a part of our way of 

life and it's questionable in my mind as to 
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whether or not we could convince even the 

Legislature itself to accept a countywide 

police force. 

MR. LUMBARD: I am not saying it 

should be mandated by the Legislature or 

even making a suggestion. I am trying to 

elicit yourviews and your possible ideas. 

MR. LORDI: I would say there would 

be certain advantages to a countywide pol

ice department. 

MR. LUMBARD: In Suffolk County in 

Long Island and in Nassau County, which is 

further in, they now have countywide pmice 

departments. Because of the quality of the 

countywide police departments they do not 

have to have anywhere near the kind of 

staff, investigative and legal, of the 

nature you have here. Some, yes, but not 

to the same degree. I am merely saying 

to you that it's sixes and sevens . 

MR. LORDI: I am inclined to agree 

with you, in effect, if you had a county 

police department with qualified men it is 
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conceivable that the prosecutor!s office 

would not have to spend as much time as it 

does 1n the field of investigation. But 

under our system, under our present struc

ture as we operate now, I would like to say 

that in nearly every ~nstance there is 

great cooperation with 1oca1 police depart

ments and the prosecutor's office. The local 

police departments 1ook to the prosecutor's 

office for leadership. I can say without 

fear of contrad~ct~on that they do look to 

us for leadership. In the problems coming 

to me, you can rest assured that you will 

have fu11 and ~omp~ete cooperation, This 

is why we have and run these seminars. This 

is why we have the Enforcer, the newspaper 

that I mentioned. Th~~ 1s why we have 

lectures and the 11ke, We get their constant 

cooperat1on, 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think the prose

cutors should be full time? 

MR. LORDI: let me say that the 

prosecutor 1s full t~me in the County of 
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Essex. 

MR. LUMBARD: Should they be for

bidden from private practice? 

MR. LORDI: If you give him tenure 

of office, yes. 

salary? 

MR. LUMBARD: Tenure? 

MR. LORDI: Tenure. 

THE CHAIRMAN: And nothing about 

MR. LORDI: Well, as far as the 

salary of the Prosecutor of the first class 

county, it is now $17,000. I understand 

that there is some legislation afoot to in

crease that from seventeen to $24,000. 

Whether or not the Legislatur~ looks favor

ably upon it, I don't know. 

THE CHAIRMAN: The point being that 

if you are going to demand a prosecutor to 

be full time and refrain from other practice, 

you have got to have an adequate salary 

level to attract him . 

MR. LORDI: No question about it. 

But I think you would need more than just 
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an adequate salary ~velo If you are going 

to have a competent, qual,fied attorney to 

serve as prosecutor of your county and he's 

got to give up his practice completely, it 

goes to just more than mere money. As I 

say, you are going to have to give him some

thing elseo 

THE CHAIRMAN: He's got to be some

where near the position in which we put our 

judgeso 

MRo LORDI: That's exactly correcto 

MRo LUMBARD~ Just as a comparative 

illustration, the United S~tes Attorney is 

not in any such situationo He is at the 

will of the United States Attorney General. 

MRo LORDI~ The United States Dis

trict Attorney is--I think you have one of 

them in the entire area hereo We have 

quite a few prosecutors throughout the 

State and I merely po1nt out to you my 

reaction to your question. I say, one, 

we are working full timeo However. we are 

able to maintain our own practiceo I am 
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fortunate because I have my brother, who is 

my partner, and I can stay away from the of

fice. But I daresay if I had a stranger as 

a partner he might not be very happy about 

the time that I spend. 

MR. LUMBARD: Does your brother 

handle criminal cases? 

MR. LORDI: Of course not. He 

couldn't possibly. There would be a defi

nite conflict of interest. 

MR. LUMBARD: Do you think it would 

be advantagEOus for prosecutors once ap

pointed and under~atever conditions we are 

talking about, to have it very clearly under

stood that they were completely out of 

politics? 

MR. LORDI: I have no objection to 

that.· I think most prosecutors would prefer 

it that way. I think so, anyway. I think 

I have answered the question. 

SENATOR MC DERMOTT: I have a ques

tion, Prosecutor Lordi. One witness testi

fied earlier that in his opinion the American 
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public's attitude toward gambling was such 

tnt they wanted it and they didn't see any-

thing wrong with it and that because of this 

attitude convictions were almost nigh im-

possible. Does your opinion go along with 

this prior witness' opinion? 

MRo LORDI~ I would say there is 

some substance to what they have said. I 

would not say that it's difficult to get 

convictions. I think that Tom Ford, my First 

Assistant Prosecutor, will bear me out when 

I say that we don't have too much difficulty 

getting convictions from petit jurors, 

given a good case, but I refer you once 

again to the--I don 1 t have it here, but 

the presentment of the Essex County Grand 

Jury, 1961. 

MR, LUMBARD: Could you send us one 

of those? 

I~R, LORDI~ Yes, I definitely will. 

My best recollection is that the Grand Jury 

in that presentment said that there was 
on the part of the public 

apathy and indifference/to the problem of 
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gambling, organized gambling, and that they 

failed to recognize the two-dollar 

bettor actually contributes to organized 

crime. There is some excellent language 

in there and I think you should read it. 

SENATOR MC DERMOTT: In fact, Attor

ney General Sills said the same thing, that 

the danger was that the money coming from 

organized crime goes into narcotics and the 

feeding of the syndicate and the public 

doesn't realize the harm.· 

But in this witness' testimony, be

cause he felt you couldn't change the opin

ion of the ~erican public toward gambling, 

he took quite a different approach. It was 

his opinion that the way to stamp out organ

ized crime was to get at it through gamb

ling and the way to destroy gambling was 

to legalize off-track betting, lotteries, 

and so forth and so on. In other words, 

remove the prohibitions against gambling 

and, therefore, organized crime can't oper

ate. What do you think of that theory? 
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MR. LORDI: I have been asked that 

question. If I might inject a little humor, 

I remember after I left the State ABC office 

Brendan Byrne became President of the Board 

of Public Utilities Commission ~nd I sue-

ceeded him as Prosecutor of Essex County. 

I know that Brendan Byrne suggested a study 

be held to see if we couldn•t legalize gam-

bling within the State. Well, I had to take 

a contrary position because, while I felt 

that a study should be held, I personally 

did not think that it would solve the prob-

lem. I have always feltthat if you are • 

going into the area of legalized 

gambling, you can•t go halfway. You can•t 

say to yourselves, 11 Well, all right. We 

will have off-track betting on horses in 

New Jersey but not outside the State ... You 

must have off-track betting on horses 

all over the country. Then, if you have 
• 

off-track betting on horses you must 

, of course, accept bets on sporting • 
... . :. 

events as well. Having· gone that far 
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you must give credit because if you 

don't give credit to the individual 

placing the bet you can't compete against 

organized crime. Once you have gone into 

the field of credit, into 

track betting, sporting events, the next 

step is we get a Las Vegas-type atmosphere. 

I don't think the State of New Jersey is 

ready at this time or will ever be ready 

for that. 

MR. LUMBARD: The problem is credit 

bets because this is how they get involved. 

MR. LORDI: That's important, yes. 

Just as many 

pay later ... 

companies say, "Buy now, 

MR. LUMBARD: Also a problem of simi-

lar magnitude in terms of combination bets 

the private backer can give. With one phone 

call the person can get on a horse, on a 

ball game, and at the same time get on the 

first race and go away and say, "If I win 

on the first put this on the third." And 

you get into all kinds of combinations which 
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add up to somethinq ~i~e service which pri-

vate bookmaking systems give which no gov-

ernment system yet devised by man has put 

together. 

MR. LORDI: I agree with you, Mr. 

Lumbard. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank .}CU very much, 

Mr. Prosecutor. I am sure we will study 

your testimony with interest. 

MR. LORDI: And we will send a copy 

of the presentment. 

(Witness excused.) • 

* * * .. 
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